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Dedicated to
the Keath family farm back in Ireland… be there one day soon if I’m
lucky.


Chapter One



Delayed.

Which figured.
It was four days before Christmas -- not like she had anything
better to do than sit in a packed airport and wait on the arrival
of a late plane.

Augusta
Chamberlain glanced up at the arrivals board, but there had been no
magic change in the past three seconds. Then, before she could
blink her tawny-coloured eyes, the planes above and below the
flight her guest was flying in on blinked red.

Cancelled.

“If that’s
supposed to mean I should count my blessings, forget it,” Augusta
muttered under her breath as she glared up at the screen. When she
noticed the amused look on the face of the man in the trench coat,
she whirled on her heel and marched away from where he lounged back
in his plastic chair.

The airport was
packed, delayed and stranded holiday travellers littering the
building like Christmas mice with no place to scurry. Here and
there a solitary, free chair remained, but Augusta couldn’t bring
herself to sit. Instead, she wandered (prowled) at a
dignified, strolling pace (Mach ten) back and forth between
the baggage carousels (empty) and the uncooperative
(Still? Really?) announcement board.

When that board
clicked on her expected flight and announced a further
thirty-minute delay, she hissed to herself. Only then did she find
a chair and sink her tight little butt (thank you evil squats,
and I still hate you) onto the seat.

She fidgeted in
the chair, squirmed – airport chairs were a zero on the comfort
factor – and tapped the tip of her toe against the airport floor.
She lasted three minutes, then bounded up and strode off with
purpose.

When she
returned a few short minutes later, she held a paper coffee cup in
her hand. She did what Josh had started to think of as her route,
standing under the arrivals and departures board, scowling up at
it, then striding off to pace a path between the rotating baggage
trolleys and back.

She was a
looker, this girl. Long legs propelled a tight package of a body.
Short spikes of glossy dark hair layered around a face made with
high cheekbones, gigantic eyes the colour of the whiskey he
distilled and was here to promote, a pert, rather adorable button
of a nose, and the kind of lush mouth capable of birthing some
highly fantastic fantasies from all the way across a crowded
room.

She was also
the last person on the planet who ought to be drinking coffee.
Probably ever.

He watched her
openly from his seat across the room. Her impatience amused him.
Josh had learned a long time prior that worry and hurry were the
devil’s tools -- they did nothing to improve the moment and much to
destroy peace of mind. Still, watching the babe and her barely
containable energy made for, in a rather endless, boring leg of his
travel journey, an interesting diversion.

When she again
headed for the arrivals board, Josh found himself on his feet,
ambling that way himself. Deliberate, not coincidence. She was as
compelling as she was restless, and he found himself eager for a
chat.

“Pity about the
weather.”

She barely cast
him a glance, then folded her arms under her breasts,
unintentionally pressing them up so they strained against the
button of the blouse containing them. No pity there, as far Josh
was concerned. He tried again.

“You’re waiting
on a flight, then, are you?”

Augusta looked
sideways at the man, the scowl the delay had put on her face now
directed his way. It was on the tip of her tongue to comment on his
genius deduction -- she was in an airport staring up at an arrivals
board, was she not? But she sighed instead. It was Christmas, after
all. She wasn’t the only person being inconvenienced today, and it
was the Season.

Yada yada
yada.

“And you
are?”

“Name’s Joshua
McLaughlin.” He stuck out his hand, and offered his friendliest,
most disarming smile to the girl, who, to be frank, looked all the
better close up like this. “And you would be?”

“Oh, for the
love of Mike.” She tilted her head, studying his face openly, the
frown deepening even as her cheeks shaded pink. He looked, with his
sharp chin and his jaw cleanly-shaved, nothing whatsoever like his
photograph. The smile, though, yes, the smile was the same. If
she’d been paying attention, she might have noticed, but…

“I believe I’m
your ride.”

His grin
deepened then. His gaze dipped to her chest a nanosecond before
zooming back in on her face. Still, she caught the errant look, and
it was enough to have her doing a mental head slap over her choice
of words with this stranger.

“I wasn’t
expecting you yet. In fact, the board says your flight is due to be
late, not early.”

“Well, luv, you
can’t always believe what you read, now, can you?”

Augusta stared
at him. With that Irish accent of his, it was hard to know if he
was being straight with her or not. She thought not. He was kind
enough not to wait long before confirming that suspicion.

“In point of
fact, I caught an earlier flight.”

“Okay,” she
shook her head slightly, eyes widening in disbelief. “You should
have called. I would have come earlier if I’d known.” Then she
looked over his shoulder to the chair he had occupied. “Where are
your bags then? Have they not unloaded them yet?”

“Well, it’s a
funny story, that.” He shrugged, and the movement was so
philosophically accepting that she knew the end of the story
without being told.

“The airline
lost your baggage.”

“They have,
yes. The good news, though, is I travel with all the important
items on my person.”

Augusta’s eyes
flashed down to the leather attaché case Mr. McLaughlin held in his
left hand. Then she blinked, peered more closely in an attempt at
making certain she was seeing what she thought she was seeing. The
man had only four fingers on his left hand. She hadn’t read
that in any of the bios.

“The other good
news,” he said, drawing her attention away from his missing finger
and back up to his face, “Is I’ve already made the necessary claim.
There’s no need for us to remain here.”

“Oh.” Augusta
smiled at him as if that was the best news she’d heard in a week.
“We don’t have to wait for the plane?”

“Well,” Josh
said, the teasing lilt once again coating his tongue, “Not unless
you’re waiting on the arrival of some other dapper Irishman,
Miss….”

She recognized
that he was teasing her this time, and her face flushed as she
realized she hadn’t given him her name. Joshua McLoughlin was
important to her partners at Far and Away Magazine. No doubt,
they’d be horrified to learn she’d been anything less than
ingratiating and hospitable welcoming him to the country. They
wanted his business, after all.

Although,
apparently not badly enough that Isla could be bothered to drag
herself away from J.T. and his ranch, nor Mellie from Travis and
the extended holiday they were enjoying in Santa Cruz.

They just
trust you, girl, you know that.

Although,
considering the look on Josh McLoughlin’s face and the fact that
she still hadn’t given him her name, perhaps that was a
mistake.

“Augusta,” she
said quickly, “Please, just call me Auggie.” She smiled briefly.
“Right. Let’s get you to your hotel then.”

“About
that.”

Augusta froze,
then turned so she was facing him directly. No one needed to tell
her she wasn’t going to like what he was about to say. He was
smiling at her in a way she figured was meant to be charming but
had every single one of her nerves on high alert.

“It’s kind of a
funny story, that, but err, there was no room at the inn, as it
were.” The man gave her a smile that was as smooth as his whiskey
was reported to be, then added, “Your Mellie said there’d be a room
for me where you lot are.”

“Oh, did she,
now,” Augusta narrowed her eyes. “Well, that is a funny
story then, isn’t it? Because she said nothing like that to
me.”

Josh made a
non-committal, not particularly sorry-sounding noise in his throat.
He stood, watching and waiting patiently as Augusta came to the
conclusion that she was taking him home with her, and when he saw
first irritation and then acceptance shade her expression, he
smiled to himself. He was going home with the pretty lady.

Seemed like a
good plan to him.

When she
gestured for him to walk with her and then headed for the airport
door fast enough that he had to stretch out his own legs in order
to keep up, he felt a somewhat smug sense of anticipation. His
working holiday had, in his personal opinion, just gotten
interesting.

“Are you
honestly telling me that every hotel room in town was booked?”

Josh looked
over at Augusta, amused to learn she was still mulling over this
information. Not one to accept things at face value, apparently.
When he said nothing, merely raised an eyebrow as he matched her
pace, she clearly read the amusement in his eye, because she
sighed, and seemed to give herself a little shake.

“Never mind,”
she said, “You’re only telling me what you were told.”

This fiasco
wasn’t his fault. And he was important. And even kind of cute. Even
if his eyes did sparkle with amusement every time she wanted to
explode. The least she could do was try to be nice. And later, she
would have a little chat with one Melissa Samms.

“Well now.”
Josh’s brows rocketed up and a broad smile creased his face. “This
is your vehicle?”

“Yeah,”
Augusta’s voice was wary. She had no idea what he found so amusing
about the Jeep Wrangler she had led him to. She stepped back from
the door she’d just unlocked. “That amuses you?”

“You are the
accountant?”

Her chin
whipped up. “And?”

“Well, luv,”
Josh said, grinning at her again, “This is a fun vehicle. And
accountant’s do have something of a reputation. Or is that
different on this side of the pond?”

“I’m fun,”
Auggie said with the smallest toss of her head. She glared at him,
but his smile only widened. When their eyes caught, his held hers
fast. And the expression in his changed.

Where his green
eyes had been irritatingly full of humour at her expense, a much
hotter emotion now flared to life inside them. Despite herself,
Auggie’s breath caught in the back of her throat at the look in his
eyes. There was no mistaking the meaning of the smoldering
intensity that lit the greens in his irises. Now this man resembled
the photographs she’d seen of Joshua McLaughlin.

This man
could trap a woman with a look. Auggie spoke, simply to keep from
becoming one of those females.

“I’ll have you
know that the Jeep Wrangler depreciates less than any other
vehicle.”

The sensuality
in his look vanished with Josh’s bark of laughter. He was still
looking at her with appreciation, but of a totally different
variety now.

“And I’ll be
betting you know the exact percentages too, then.”

“Of course, I
do. Thirty percent,” she said. Ignoring his smile, she pivoted and
started walking away. When she reached the taillights, though, she
couldn’t resist. She tossed the rest of the stat at him over her
shoulder. “The Toyota Tacoma is next, at thirty-two percent.”

He stared after
her, lips twitching, as she rounded the back of the vehicle. If
he’d had any reservations about his decision to come to Vernon,
British Columbia, in Canada so near the holiday, those questions
were behind him. At the moment, there was nowhere else he’d rather
be spending his time than with the sexy little tornado of an
accountant. It was going to be a most definite pleasure getting to
know this woman more.

“This,” he
murmured to himself before opening the door to the jeep and
climbing inside, “Is going to be one jolly fine Christmas.”

His driver,
waiting impatiently for him to sit, didn’t look near to being as
convinced. Josh looked at her expectantly, then offered her the
smile his sister teased him over without mercy.

“There ‘tis,”
Cara would say, “The irresistible shall-I-get-to-know-you-better.
Gets them every time. Mind, you can’t seem to figure what to do
once you’ve gotten them, can you, brother?”

If she’d said
it once, Cara had said it a million times. The smile his sister
believed so potent appeared to have no effect whatsoever on Augusta
Chamberlain, however. His dear sister would love that. No, Augusta
gave him barely a glance.

“Strap in,” she
ordered. Waiting just long enough for him to comply, she gunned the
engine, and appeared entirely unphased when the tires skidded
sideways in the snowy parking lot. With a driving technique which
mirrored the impatience she’d manifested inside the airport,
Augusta guided the jeep forward. And smirked when Josh grabbed hold
of the door handle and braced himself for the ride.

 


Chapter Two



The house they
pulled up to reminded Josh of his grandda’s castle back at home.
From an architectural standpoint, the baronial stone-hewn castle
with its towers and turrets and built-on wings was nothing like the
classic colonial revival house he now entered. Yet, both buildings
undeniably invoked presence on their surrounding neighbourhoods.
Plus, both backed onto water -- the ocean at home, the long length
of a lake here.

The sense of
familiarity persisted walking around inside the house, too. He just
wasn’t sure why. It was almost as if he’d been here before, as if
he could move in tomorrow and call the place home.

The doors
opened onto what at home would have been called a great room. A
large, open space with white-washed walls and dark walnut trim was
separated into sections by the floor-to-ceiling stone fireplace
standing in the middle of the gleaming hardwood floors. Comfortable
sofas in neutral colours were arranged directly in front of the
fireplace, an inviting sheepskin rug lay on the floor in front of
the hearth.

Deep walnut
wood set off the square-paned windows, and dark as it was outdoors,
Josh could see Augusta’s reflection in the curtain-free glass. He
appreciated the old-fashioned radiators standing underneath those
windows. A classic house like this should, in his opinion, be left
in its original condition where possible. As much as he appreciated
modern improvement such as electricity and indoor plumbing,
character homes were about mood far more than they would ever be
about modern convenience. Somehow, without even knowing her, he
wasn’t surprised that Augusta was a woman who would understand such
a thing.

“I can see why
you didn’t choose to sell.”

“I beg your
pardon?”

“When you
inherited. I’d have fallen in love with her, too. She’s a beauty,”
Josh said, running the palm of his hand down the thick walnut
handrail of the staircase on the left side of the room. “Classy of
you to keep the original feel of her.”

“Excuse
me?”

He glanced at
Augusta, noted the frown on her face, and smiled.

“You inherited
the house three years ago. From an auntie you hadn’t seen since
childhood who lived in the town of Vernon, British Columbia, Canada
– a place you’d been to only once. You had, of course, no real
emotional connection to the place, and you told Hers Magazine your
immediate intent had been to sell the house and invest the money.
To honour the connection to family, though, you visited the place
first, and fell hard. Love at first sight, I believe you said.”

He smiled at
her again. Her cheeks had reddened, her fantastic eyes had
narrowed. Neither reaction concerned him at all. He merely
shrugged. Gave her a straight-forward and entirely direct look.

“You didn’t
think I wouldn’t have done my research on the three of you before
coming all this way to offer you my business, did you?” He stepped
away from the impressive staircase, stepped nearer to Augusta until
he was looking directly into her eyes. “I know everything about you
that the Internet has to offer. I liked what I learned enough to
come all this way. And, Augusta,” he reached out, tilted her chin
up with his index finger and decided he rather liked it that her
eyes spat daggers at him over the uninvited familiarity, “I’m
looking forward to learning more.”

She couldn’t
decide if she felt violated or attracted to the man. Or both.
Despite herself, Augusta shivered when the mere touch of his finger
sent a current pulsing through her skin. He dropped his hand,
grinning -- she thought -- smugly. So, she refused to admit, even
to herself, that she secretly might have preferred he touch her
more.

And
gah!

When had the
slight slide of a finger on her chin ever had her thinking like
that before? And why him? (Client. Must not touch.) Why
now?

Well, that was
a question she knew the answer to. It had been two months since
she’d broken off with Nick. Long enough for the tears to dry and
the worst of the disappointment to fade. And, apparently, long
enough for her body to remember it enjoyed – and missed -- male
attention.

“So, what is
the fireplace hiding?” Josh said, looking curiously around the room
once more. It was impossible to see past the solid column of stones
making up the chimney shoot.

“Dining room
and kitchen,” Augusta said, happy to hear her voice sounded normal.
Whatever the strange reaction of the earlier moment, she clearly
sounded like her own, sane self. Chewing on her bottom lip, she
hesitated briefly, then apparently came to a conclusion. “Come on,
I’ll give you a tour.”

She’d done the
exact same thing in the car while driving, chewing her bottom lip
when aggravated. Josh smiled to himself. Miss Chamberlain had a
tell. And a sexy one, at that. It didn’t bother him that his
presence seemed to have disturbed her peace of mind. Didn’t faze
him in the least to admit that he wouldn’t mind chewing on those
luscious lips himself.

Her rear view
was none too shabby, either, he realized as he followed Augusta
from room to room. Her butt cheeks were round and high, a perfect
match for the slender, athletic hips which swayed enticingly as she
walked. Augusta Chamberlain’s rump was a view made for a man to
enjoy. Josh wasn’t one to ignore a fabulous view.

On the back
side of the fireplace, they’d walked through a room shared between
a dining table and a beautiful, black baby grand piano and into a
reasonably-sized kitchen.

It was here
that renovations had clearly taken place, and he wholeheartedly
approved of the modernization that had been done. The kitchen
contained sparkling stainless-steel appliances, and a full-service
dishwasher next to the basin sink. What appeared to be a Waterford
crystal bowl filled with fruit sat on a counter, and when Josh’s
stomach grumbled at the sight, Augusta held out an apple in
offering.

“Help yourself
to anything you see,” she said.

“Anything?” he
asked. His fingers brushed over hers as he took the apple, and he
heard the slight catch in her breathing. Neither of them was sure
whether it was the collision of skin or the suggestion in his tone
which caused the reaction. But, Josh knew he liked it, and he
winked at her. “Because, I’m going to need to get my hands on that
piano while I’m here.”

“You play?”

He smiled, then
nodded.

“Oof. Well,
that tells me you didn’t search me out on the web, then.”

She huffed out
a little laugh, and damn if the look she gave him wasn’t tinged
with smug satisfaction.

“I do the
books, not the background research. I’d have had no need to know a
thing about you, Mr. McLaughlin.”

“Oy.” He
clutched at his chest in mock pain. “Stabbed to the heart I am.
And, Mr. McLaughlin’s my father. I’m just Josh, and we’ll
get on much better if you call me by my given name.”

She smiled at
him overly sweetly and, saying nothing in response, moved on to the
next room. Twisting the ancient doorknob, she opened the solid
walnut door. “This is the office,” she said unnecessarily, when
Josh poked his head in and looked around at the orderly collection
of desks with all the expected office accoutrements. Ignoring the
industrial printing machine and the filing cabinets, his eyes were
nonetheless captivated by the framed glossy magazine covers which
graced one wall.

Augusta was
chewing her lip again as she watched him carefully study each
cover. When he nodded his approval, he sensed her slight exhale of
relief, and was reminded that Near and Far Magazine was still a
fledgling enterprise.

There were
critics of his decision to send his business their way. His
grandfather, for one, had taken some convincing. Still, Josh had
reasons for his choice, and he considered them sound ones.

“There’s
internet in here if you should need a connection,” Auggie said,
shutting the door behind her as she walked past him near enough
that he caught the faint, earthy base notes of her perfume. “Use
the space anytime you need.”

The scent of
her reminded him of the wildness of the ocean, somehow. It caught
him off guard how strongly that subtle reminder of home made him
want to simply pull her in and drink. Instead, he buttoned down the
urge to press himself against his hostess and sample the taste of
her, right there where the flutter of her pulse beat along the side
of her neck. He followed closely enough that he could have done,
though, had she invited the intention.

She made no
such offer. Rather, Augusta looked over her shoulder and down a
long, straight nose at him, and he got the message, gave her more
space.

“I’ll show you
to your room now,” she said, and led the way to the upper level.
Pointing, she indicated the bathroom, then she stopped in front of
a closed door. She was once again chewing on her lip, though he had
no idea why. Then that same slightly vindictive smile he’d seen
earlier glinted in her eyes.

“You can have
this room,” she said, secret humour dancing across her features.
“It’s Mellie’s. We don’t have a guest room, I’m afraid. But she
won’t be here to need it.” When that same self-satisfied expression
darted across her face, Josh figured he understood its source.
Mellie had saddled her, unasked, with his company. In her own
subtle way, she was getting her own back. He could certainly
respect the urge.

She pushed the
door open and stepped back, but not quite all the way. Curious what
her reaction would be, Josh brushed against her slightly as he
moved past, found it most interesting when she didn’t step away.
And when she looked up, met his eyes, the naughty humour was gone,
evaporated by a flash of heat. And well, hmmm, if that wasn’t
information which might come in handy in the future.

“Where will you
be then?”

“Oh.” She
turned, then faltered slightly before pointing quickly to the room
beside him. “My room’s next door.” She stepped back, and her voice
went brisk, businesslike. Josh figured he’d just been introduced to
Augusta the accountant. “So, welcome to Hamilton House. I imagine
you could use some time to recover from any jet lag.” And, in
truth, she needed some time to herself, since the longer she stood
in the doorway to his room, the stronger she had the urge to invite
herself inside.

She was backing
away from his door with every word she spoke, and Josh found her
apparent sudden panic adorable. Was it him or herself she wasn’t
trusting? He was tempted to press the moment, see if he could
discover an answer. Instead, he merely watched her flee.

She hadn’t far
to go, and when she entered her bedroom then closed the door behind
her fully and firmly, he had to smile.

What a sweet
little mixture of naughty and nice Augusta Chamberlain appeared to
be.

More than ever,
he was determined to learn the secrets of that quick, complicated
mind. And if the body that accompanied that mind decided to cozy up
his way, he wouldn’t be minding in the slightest.


Chapter
Three






Augusta stood
with her back pressed firmly to the door she’d just closed, and she
squeezed her eyes shut. There was something about her houseguest
which got to her. Maybe it was the way he seemed constantly and
mildly amused with life. Maybe it was the easy way he evaluated and
appreciated the home she loved. Probably it was the way his green
eyes smoldered hot and just a little bit dangerous when he looked
her way. Either way, she was in serious trouble here.

No debate – she
was going to kill Mellie. Stepping away from the solid security of
the door, she rushed over to the sanctuary of her bed, and sprawled
face first onto the covers. She reached up, snagged her pillow by
the ruffled edge of the sham, and buried her head underneath the
smothering folds of down. Her gargled sounds of aggravation were
muffled from underneath the pillow. Sadly, she found they provided
very little emotional relief.

Tossing the
pillow to the floor, Auggie bolted upright. When she caught a
glimpse of herself in the mirror on her dresser, she glared at the
way her hair now stood up in staticky arrows. She batted the
strands down with aggression, then pounced on her cell phone and
without preamble, started typing.

Auggie:
What did you do??

Mellie:
You’re most welcome, luv!

Auggie:
I can not believe you. I thought we

needed this
contract? You told him he could

stay here?!!
What if the place was a mess?

Mellie:
Please.

Auggie:
It could have been, you know.

Mellie:
Darling, I know you far too well.

And tell me,
is he as hot as his pictures?

Auggie:
Like I’d answer that after what

you’ve
pulled.

Mellie:
Sulking? So, he is! Hotter?

Auggie:
WHAT am I supposed to do with

him?!

Mellie:
Augusta, luv, I found the present and

had the
present delivered. You don’t

honestly
expect me to do ALL the work, do

you?

Auggie:
Oh, you are a card. I MEAN, I have

the party
tonight. What am I meant to do with

him then? It’s
not like I can leave him here

alone.

Mellie:
Of course, you can. It’s not like he’s

a puppy.
Or...

Auggie:
?

Mellie:
You could always take him with you.

Show Nick the
Dick you’ve moved on.

Better and
bigger things.

Auggie:
I am rolling my eyes at you now.

Mellie:
I’m winking mine back.

Auggie:
…

Auggie:
What were you thinking?!!!

Mellie:
Delightfully pervy things. Consider

him your
Christmas present. And luv, once

you get him
unwrapped, I want the details.

Auggie:
NO UNWRAPPING

Mellie:
You know, you used to be much

more fun. I
fear Isla’s been a poor influence.

Auggie:
You WILL pay for this, Melissa

Samms!

Mellie:
You’re welcome. Now, don’t do

anything I
wouldn’t do…






Auggie snorted.
What Mellie would do? Well that left her a world of
options.

Isla and Mellie
Samms had been clients of hers since the twins started Near and Far
travel magazine fifteen months ago. She’d been friends with them,
though, since grade school. Their friendship was, after all, the
reason they’d chosen to publish the magazine in Canada and not back
in England where the three had been born. Rather, the house was,
anyways.

In general, the
Samms twins were as different as night and day. Isla was the
steadying influence, her tastes down to earth and practical. Well,
except where it came to her recent love affair with Clydesdale
breeder and rancher, J.T. Cooper.

It had come as
a definite shock when Isla had informed them all that she was
moving in with her cowboy after knowing him less than a month.
Technically, she would be living less than an hour’s drive away.
Still, the move was so completely out of character, that Augusta
still didn’t know quite what to make of it. If it had been Mellie,
now, that would have been another thing.

The surprise
there was that Mellie, too, seemed finally to have fallen for one
man -- and fallen hard. The twins had jetted off on working
vacations and both claimed to have found the loves of their lives.
Isla with J.T., Mellie with National Geographic superstar
photographer, Travis Rossi, whom, according to Melissa, she’d
‘bagged’ with stupendous surfing skills learned on the Santa Cruz
surfing trip she’d just extended in order to spend more time under
Travis’ lens.

Maybe, Auggie
supposed, it was a twin thing, both women finding love at the same
time like that. Still, she wasn’t certain quite what all the
romance was going to mean for their business venture. Since she did
the books for the year-old magazine, she knew exactly how much
money her friends had sunk into the business. And she knew it was
only just barely showing a profit.

Her
contribution, other than giving away her services at the “friend
rate” (which had been made up for Isla’s benefit -- We don’t
take charity from friends, Mellie. If not from friends, Isla, then
who?) was to open up her inherited home. Hamilton House, as it
was known locally, was now both their residence and Near and Far
Magazine headquarters.

Which meant,
there wasn’t exactly a lot of empty rooms available for housing
unexpected guests.

So, since it
was Mellie who’d gotten her into this mess to begin with, it was
Mellie’s room she’d chosen for Josh. She’d done so knowing that as
fly-by-the-seat-of-her-pants as Mellissa was in most areas of life,
she was jealously protective of her personal space. Putting Joshua
up in Mellie’s own room was a trifle vindictive.

And downright
satisfying.

Except for one
small problem. Auggie chewed on her bottom lip as she considered.
The only downside to the small victory was the tiny little fact,
unconsidered in the moment, that Mellie’s room was located directly
beside her own. Meaning, Joshua McLaughlin was now far too
near.

Uncomfortable
with the thought, Augusta picked up the phone she’d thrown onto her
bed and ripped off a follow up text, this time to the other Samms
sister.

Auggie:
Well, your sister’s really gone and

done it
now.

Isla:
Oh, brilliant! You got your present.

Auggie:
…

Auggie:
I feel it is my duty to inform you that

post-coital
you is quite annoyingly


unreliable.

Isla:
Quite so. I own that entirely. Although,

more
accurately, pre-coital at the moment.

J.T. was just
getting started tending to that

problem. Are
you taking Joshua to your party

tonight? Do be
a dear and try to get him to

sign the
contract before you get to the sexy

stuff. But
when you do get there, I want

details before
you give them to my sister.


Augusta: Who are you, and what have you

done with
Isla?

Isla:
Quite. I blame J.T. And, by the by, I’m

told my hands
are needed elsewhere at

present. Ta ta
for now…






She couldn’t
help the little laugh which escaped as she stared at the phone.
Still, there were no words. Just no words!

She startled at
the sound of the knock on her door.

“Augusta?”

Auggie froze in
place on the edge of the bed and eyed the door with the look of one
hoping the person on the other side might just go away.

“He’s
important.” She murmured the reminder under her breath, then hissed
her opinion. “Bloody pain in my backside.”

She was still
smirking to herself when she flung the door open to see him
standing there looking hopeful.

“I was
wondering,” Josh said, “how a fellow might hire himself a car
here.”

“You want a…
oh, you mean a taxi. Where do you need to go?”

“Well, it seems
I should find some shops. I've nothing, after all,” he shrugged as
he spread his arms wide at his sides, “But what I’ve arrived
in.”

“Oh.” Auggie’s
cheeks warmed. “Of course. I should have realized. You don’t need a
taxi. I’ll drive you.”

“Yeah?” Josh
sent her his most utterly charming smile. “The company would be
tops.”

For him, maybe.
For her, it meant she’d seriously be cutting into the time she had
to prep for her evening.

“I should tell
you, also,” Aggie said reluctantly, “I’ve a do to attend tonight. A
Christmas party, as it were. I’d imagine you’re a touch knackered
after your travels. Up for an early night. Though,” she hesitated,
then set her shoulders and forced herself to accept the
responsibility of hostess, “If you were up for a bit of a party,
you’d be welcome to join me.”

Josh kept the
smile off his face. If that weren’t the most reluctant invitation,
he’d never heard one less. It made the shindig rather irresistible
to a man like himself.

“Augusta,” he
said, knowing his eyes had to be twinkling with the amusement he
felt, “What do I do for a living now, pet?”

Her eyes
narrowed a fraction at the familiarity. Her tone, though, was that
of the most congenial hostess. Near and Far magazine must want his
business quite definitely.

“You craft and
distill the finest whiskey in all of Ireland.”

Josh laughed
out loud.

“The sisters
tell you to say that, did they?”

Reaching up,
Auggie rubbed the back of her neck and squinted like the
conversation was paining her slightly.

“Perhaps.”

Now he did
smile at her, and it was a look of genuine appreciation. This woman
was intriguing him more and more.

“Tell me, do
you think a man who barters in whiskey worries overly about the
hours he keeps?”

Auggie blinked.
Josh could swear he heard her sigh, and it made his insides want to
spill out with amusement.

“Right. A lift
then,” she said. “Five minutes. I’ll meet you downstairs.”

She gave him a
grimace he imagined was intended to work as a smile. It got a real
smile from him. That smile only broadened when her response was to
close the door to her bedroom in his face.


Chapter Four



It didn’t
exactly surprise Josh to learn Augusta was an impatient shopper.
She didn’t hide the fact well, either.

The shopping
centre she’d driven him to was a far cry from Dublin’s Dundrum Town
Centre, but, Josh supposed, it was adequate for his immediate
needs. What there was of the mall was packed with desperate,
last-minute Christmas shoppers. Most of which, Josh noticed, were
male.

And some things
were the same world over, he supposed, with an inward grin.

A striking,
tall woman like his Augusta earned herself many appreciative
glances as she strode, oblivious, beside him. That, too, was the
same no matter your corner of the globe. A fine woman was
noticed.

A truly fine
woman was too accustomed to such looks to pay it any heed. At
least, so Cara tried to tell him.

His sister,
mind, would never have balked at the head of the mediocre suit
shop, the way his hostess did now. But, balk Auggie did.

She’d attended
when he bought himself a toothbrush and deodorant at the druggist.
And when he’d gathered a pair of jerseys and pants for his cart.
Then, when he’d plunked in warm winter gear, she’d stayed, restless
but stalwart at his side. Now, though, she remained at the edge of
the entrance without touching a foot inside the shop.

“You don’t…”
Her mouth puckered with indecision, and Josh turned her way with a
question in his eyes. “You don’t need a suit jacket for the
evening. Not unless you wanted one for another reason. A jersey
would suit.”

“It’s
cocktails, is it not?”

She nodded.
“Yes. But...”

“A party?”

“Yes.”

“Will you not
be in a dress, then, lass?”

She rolled her
eyes just enough to let him know what she thought of the term. When
she sighed out a breath, though, it was an uneasy sort of
acknowledgment. He was truly going to attend the evening with her.
Perhaps she had thought to dissuade him?

“Yes.” Auggie’s
eyes swept the store restlessly, and Josh could almost see her
battling the urge to tap her toe in a hurried staccato. “Look,” she
said, “I’m for tea. I’ll just go find one and let you finish
up.”

His grin was
wide. Josh tried to picture Cara making the same choice and knew
there wasn’t an army of angels on God’s green Earth which could
have kept her away when at the gates of a fine clothing store.

His sister
would pick the clothes he put on his very back if he allowed it.
Which, he did not. A woman ill at ease in a designer shop? This was
a novel concept, as far as Josh could tell.

“Will you find
me, or shall I find you?”

“The coffee
shop is there,” Auggie said, gesturing to the left. “I’ll be there
when you’re ready. Just take your time. As long as you need.”

She bit perfect
white teeth into her lower lip as she said it, and Josh could
already imagine her drumming her fingers on a tabletop, checking
her wristwatch every few moments.

“Right,” he
said, ignoring the mental image and the way it made him feel
excessively cheerful for no particular reason at all. “Won’t be
long.”

She nodded at
that, was gone in a flash. Titling his head, Josh watched with a
smile on his lips as her long legs propelled her down the corridor.
She wove through the holiday crowds like a champion, and he found
that tickled him.

It wasn’t until
she’d been swallowed up by the crowd that it occurred to him to
consider what colour her dress for the evening might be. As Cara’s
brother, he knew it would be best if his outfit and Augusta’s did
not clash. Auggie might not be much of a shopper, but she was still
a woman -- and well put together for all the mall appeared to
aggravate her already hurried tendencies.

Since he hadn’t
thought to ask, and since there was no chance of it now, Josh would
simply stick to neutrals. And Christmas colours, he supposed. Black
would suit him. A bloke could never own too many black suits, after
all. And for highlights…

He could have
gone with red or even green for a tie, but the gold called to him.
The colour reminded him of the lighter shades of the malt he had
travelled to Canada to advertise. Besides, there was hardly a
colour Auggie might have chosen to wear which would clash with the
gold pouf of silk in his breast pocket, the crisp filigree pattern
in the tie.

He knew his
size, knew the reputation of the designer, but he took the moment
to try the clothes on for safety’s sake. Satisfied, he took them, a
belt, and a pair of appropriate footwear to the teller and lay down
his credit card. At the last moment, he tossed in a package of silk
boxers in silly, bright Christmas patterns. And wondered if the
luck of his Irish ancestors would give him the chance to model them
any time soon.

He hadn’t
intended to stop at the jewellers. It was the amber in a set of
cuff links in the window display which caught his eye. Josh took
them, and then he took the flirty amber eardrops which matched.

They’d bring
out the colour of her eyes, Josh decided. If she’d wear
them. Whether she preferred to or not, he knew she would take them.
She wanted his business too badly to risk offending, and she
couldn’t know him well enough to be certain rejecting his gift
wouldn’t do precisely that.

Either way, he
could imagine them dangling from her ears. Once he pictured it, he
decided she simply had to have them. So, he’d offer them as a thank
you gesture for the evening out. Perhaps that was a trifle
manipulative on his part, but he could be ruthless when necessary.
He hoped she didn’t make it necessary.

The baubles
were lovely, but they’d hardly break the bank. With any luck, she’d
accept them with the pleasure he hoped they would bring. But, he
was prepared in case not.

He returned his
wallet to his pocket, then juggled his shopping bags into a tidier
group, and decided he felt quite pleased with life. Whistling away
to the Christmas carols playing over the sound system, Josh smiled
as he went along his way to meet up with the pretty little package
which was Ms. Augusta Chamberlain.

He found her
where she’d promised to be, and for a moment, Josh simply stood and
watched her sipping her tea. Unlike the vision in his head, Auggie
appeared calm for the first time since they’d met. It appeared to
him that she was watching the last-minute shoppers with amused
intrigue. A woman like her most likely had her gifts purchased
months earlier. He simply couldn’t picture Auggie joining the
harried swells maxing out credit on purchases not quite what they
might have been.

She must have
sensed his stare, for on her next sip, she turned those golden eyes
directly on him. And he felt, for the life of him, as if the breath
had been knocked clean from his chest.

His feet
started threading a path nearer her table, and Auggie watched him
come. For one moment when their eyes had first collided, she’d had
the oddest, breathless feeling. There was something very potent
about the man’s expression, so much so that she felt gooseflesh
prickle her forearms. Then his bags bumped into the back of a
teenager’s chair, earning him a dirty look from the bubble gum
chewing teen, and the spell of the earlier moment was broken.

Auggie laughed.
Standing, she made a hand gesture telling him to stay put.

“Hang on. I’ll
come to you.”

If he was
bumping and banging into everything in his path, her approach was
flawlessly graceful. Standing directly in front of him, she looked
him up and down once before letting dancing eyes rest on his
face.

“Did you buy
out the entire mall?”

He grinned good
naturedly. “Feels like at the moment.”

Auggie shook
her head in amusement. “Need a hand?”

“I might, at
that,” he said, and let her take several of the bags from his
fingers. “Right, crack on, then?”

Auggie sighed
at his slang.

“Lord, help me.
I’m spending Christmas with an Irishman.”

“That you are,
fine thing,” Josh said cheerfully. “Lucky for you, then.”

Auggie made an
inarticulate sound which may or may not have disagreed, and either
way, made Josh grin.

“Let’s get
home,” she said, and without further comment, took off into the
crowd like a train barrelling down its track.


Chapter Five






“I could murder
a burger.”

Auggie frowned.
Looking over her shoulder, she cranked the wheel and did a quick
U-turn that only had the tires skidding a fraction, Josh was
pleased to note.

“Sorry. I
should have thought to ask.”

Her apology
made him laugh.

“The words
sound sincere,” he murmured, “But the expression says, I’m going to
kill Melissa for sticking me with this gobshite.”

“Hey, now,”
Auggie protested. Her cheeks were flaming, she could tell by the
sizzle on her skin. “Look, it’s just I didn’t know, is all. I had
no warning there’d be a guest staying, so I had no time to prepare.
Normally, I’m a much nicer hostess.” She looked over at the man in
her passenger’s seat, thrust out her hand, “Start over?”

Josh smiled,
shook the hand she offered, and thought he’d been rather champion
about not visibly flinching when the jeep practically caught
airtime as Auggie slid it into a drive-thru where, Josh’s nose told
him, burgers awaited.

“Grand,” he
said, “Though there’s no problem with the start we’ve already made,
fine thing.”

Auggie rolled
her eyes and snatched her hand back.

“So,” she said,
“How hungry are you?”

“Oh, two or
eight burgers ought to hold me.”

Auggie snorted
and ordered him a bagful of food. Her eyebrow lifted with amusement
as he wolfed the burgers down. He’d finished the first one before
they sped out of the drive-thru lane.

“So, we should
really discuss what you had in mind for advertisements with the
magazine.”

“Mmm,” Josh
mumbled around the burger he was still chewing, “Lots of time for
that, lass.”

“Well, not
really there isn’t. Not if you’re headed home in two days.”

Josh glanced
over at her. For a moment, he stopped chewing. When he resumed and
swallowed, Auggie found she knew what he was going to say before he
said it. So, she said it for him.

“You’re not
going home in two days. You’re here for Christmas.”

“Well, don’t
sound so pleased, fine thing. You’ll give me a swollen head.”

Auggie bit back
the sigh which wanted to form. Not only was she going to kill
Mellie, she was going to make it hurt.

“What am I
going to do with you?”

His grin had a
very naughty little boy vibe to it. “Let me know if you need some
ideas.”

The noise she
made was inarticulate, and distinctly negative. “I guess I’ll just
bring you around town with me. Although,” her voice grew
distracted, and Josh had the distinct impression she was speaking
to herself as much as to him, “Not sure you’ll enjoy.”

With the
burgers settling in his belly, Josh found his long day of travel
starting to hit him. The drowsiness of jet lag was dragging at him
like a warm blanket, and he had to wonder if he wanted to ask what
part of her planned Christmas activities she thought he wouldn’t
appreciate.

When she cut
lanes so quickly that the Jeep swerved in front of an oncoming
pickup truck then fishtailed briefly before righting itself and
continuing forward, he rubbed the arm that had been thrown against
the door. Giving her a bland look, Josh decided if he were about to
die, he might as well know the intended itinerary.

“How does a
Canadian girl spend her Christmas then? Surely it can’t be so
terribly different than at home in Ireland.”

“Normally?” She
shifted slightly in her seat so that when she threw him a look she
could still keep an eye on the road. “We eat.” She grinned when she
said it. “And we drink. Exchange gifts. The usual. This year isn’t
usual, though.”

“Because I’m
here?”

“Because no one
else is.”

The note of
desolation in her voice jarred her slightly. Putting her blinker on
and turning onto her street, Auggie asked herself why she’d said as
much. It was just a little bit more honest than she’d intended to
be with herself, let alone with this man who, despite his good
looks and his sexy accent, was a complete stranger.

She stopped the
Jeep in the driveway, and with her arm still draped over the
steering wheel, she turned to face him.

“Look, maybe I
haven’t been as welcoming as I could have been.”

“You’ve been
fine, luv,” Josh interrupted, but Auggie shook her head as if she
didn’t quite believe his words.

“That’s kind of
you to say. It’s just, like I said, I didn’t know. And, I guess I
miss them more than I thought.” She shrugged, thought of the
cookies -- now in the freezer -- she’d baked then never iced when
both sisters had texted to say they wouldn’t be returning home for
Christmas. “I suppose you could say I like the traditions of the
holiday season. Since they weren’t going to happen this year, I
made other plans.”

“Such as?”

“Well, there’s
the party tonight. I hadn’t intended to go. I have an ex who will
be there, so I just thought to stay home and curl up with a book.
Maybe watch some Christmas classics and get a bit tipsy in my
pj’s.”

“That plan
sounds not half bad. But, as I just bought a new suit, if we stay
in, maybe we could save the pajamas and get decked out. It’s no
skin off my nose if I’m the only man who gets to enjoy the sight of
you.”

She laughed,
and he grinned back at her.

“Well, as sweet
as that is, I’m committed at this point. And, you should know, I’ve
also made plans to ditch the big turkey dinner which I generally
cook for Christmas and instead am signed up to serve a holiday meal
to some less fortunate.”

“Is that so?
Well, is there room for one more pair of hands, then? I do know my
way around a kitchen.”

“I imagine you
do,” Auggie murmured. There was something infinitely sexy about a
man who could cook, and Auggie found herself quickly backing away
from the idea of Joshua McLaughlin in her kitchen. Smiling sweetly,
she said, “No doubt there will be room for one more
dishwasher.”

His snort was
amused.

“You do like to
play, don’t you?”

In response,
she opened the door and jumped out of the Jeep. She walked around
to give him a hand with his many purchases, though.

“So, tell me
about this boyfriend, then,” he said as he transferred some bags to
her hand. “Was he a nasty bloke, then?”

“Not nasty. He
was a boring bloke, really, if I’m being honest.”

“Ah, I see. So,
you ended things and broke his dull heart.”

Auggie laughed.
“No, wrong again. He ended things. Said I didn’t know how to stop
and smell the roses, or some rubbish like that.” A slightly sulky
look crossed her face. “I don’t even like roses, anyway.”

“So, the boyo
couldn’t keep up and he made it about you? Sounds like you’re well
off and done with him, then, fine thing.”

“You know what?
Yes. Except,” she shrugged, hesitating to voice the words on the
tip of her tongue, “He’s moved on with someone knew and I most
definitely have not. She’ll be there with him tonight, and I’m
still alone. It’s awkward.”

“Ah, but
tonight you won’t be alone. You’ll be with the owner of a world
class brewery. Before the night’s through, the dullard will be
cursing his own foolishness at letting a catch like yourself get
away.”

Auggie laughed
again and glanced sideways at him as they walked up the front steps
together.

“If you say
so.” The tumblers fell in the lock, and as the front door swung
open, she let Josh step inside first. “It might make me terrible
considering I don’t want the man back, but I do think I might like
the thought of his suffering just a little.”

“Well then,
fine thing,” Josh said with a wink, “Tonight, you just show me who
the idiot is, and t repay you for your hospitality we’ll make it
so.”


Chapter Six






It was
definitely so.

The man Auggie
had discreetly pointed out as her most recent beau was a decent
looking chap, Josh supposed. Tall and well groomed in his mediocre
suit, to Josh he seemed less than what a woman like Augusta
deserved.

He was also
very clearly suffering at the sight of Augusta in another man’s
arms. The man’s gaze seemed to draw back time and again to where
they stood. His reaction didn’t go unnoticed by his date, either.
It earned him a solid swat from the redhead on his arm.

Of course, the
man’s reaction had little to do with him, Josh mused, and
everything to do with the way Augusta looked in the gold silk. The
dress fit the woman like a glove and slid over her skin when she
moved in a way that made a man’s brain turn to slush. He knew. It
had happened to him when she first walked downstairs, heels
clicking, looking like the kind of woman a man would sell the
brewery for, the kind of woman you might lie down and simply die to
be with.

He’d waited
until they were together in the back seat of the taxi to give her
the earrings he’d purchased. He’d been glad of it, too, since she’d
looked at the amber like it might bite. Josh was fairly certain
she’d only accepted because the cabbie was clearly spying in his
mirror. It was satisfying, then, to note that she’d spent the rest
of the cab ride fingering the baubles, her lips lifted in the
tiniest of smiles.

Josh had
expected to arrive at an office, found himself surprised when they
pulled up outside a hotel. The place had a grand space with a bar
and dining tables surrounded by fake trees, with a creek that was
very real babbling its way through the room. He’d wanted to stop
and look into the design of the architecture, but Auggie wove her
way past the little gazebo with its fairy lights above and pot
lights below and walked down a ramp towards a ballroom.

It was no real
hardship leaving the creek behind to follow after the woman. She
was, without a doubt, breathtaking. So, really, Josh could
understand her former lover’s dilemma. Auggie rather blinded the
room.

The redhead at
the ex’s side had absolutely nothing on Auggie. The man with the
crew cut was a right eejit. He was also staring over the ginger’s
head at Augusta yet again.

“Right. Dance
with me, fine thing,” Josh said, and held out his hand.

Auggie looked
up at him and one of her eyebrows arched, but she accepted the hand
he offered after only the tiniest hesitation.

“You don’t have
to do this, you know,” she said.

“There’s no
‘have to’ when it comes to dancing with a gorgeous woman,” Josh
said, slipping his arm around her and snugging her into his body as
the tempo of the music conveniently slowed. The silk was cool to
the touch, but the heat her body was throwing off under it spread
like the burn of good whiskey into his veins. “Besides, I find I
rather like the idea of tormenting the eejit who broke yer
heart.”

Auggie threw
back her head and laughed loud enough that couples dancing near
them turned to look.

“Breaking my
heart might be overstating,” she said. In fact, the way Josh
McLaughlin looked in a suit, it was hard to think about any other
man in the room, hard to remember what she’d ever even seen in Nick
Shaw. Not that she’d ever say as much to Josh. “You’re a fair
dancer, aren’t you McLaughlin?”

“I’m Irish,
lass. We’ve got the moves.”

Auggie let out
a snort at that.

“That’s what
they all say,” she informed him, then squeaked, when he responded
to her challenge by dipping her backwards over his arm. When he
pulled her back up, her chest collided with his, and his arm
tightened, keeping her there. There was a challenge of his own in
his eyes, and looking at him, Auggie realized, took the breath from
her lungs. She looped her arms around his neck, let him lead her
around the dance floor in a slow, swaying unit, and decided to
simply enjoy the ride.

He felt it the
moment she relaxed into him. Her arms were linked loosely around
him, her body moved with supple grace in time to his own. Her eyes
were luminous -- bewitching -- in the shadows of the dance floor.
She smiled at him, those lovely pink lips of hers quirking up with
complete ease.

And all along,
he grew increasingly tense as the spell of her wove itself around
him, made him wonder what that complete calm she now projected --
so languid and opposed to the hurricane of energy she generally
spouted -- would taste like on his lips should he sample them right
here and now.

“You’ve got
some moves of your own, Miss Chamberlain,” he murmured. She seemed
to like his comment, and when he twirled her out, pulled her back,
the smile of pleasure on her face positively glowed. A man would do
a hell of a lot to put that look onto his woman’s face.

“You’re killing
me here, fine thing.”

She lost the
tempo a moment as uncertainty swamped her at his words. Tripping up
against his foot, she stumbled. Although he simply tightened his
grip on her, righting her as if nothing had occurred, Auggie
immediately coiled back into knots under her skin.

“Sorry,” she
said, unsure, exactly, what she was apologizing for, but either
way, she’d amused him, that much was clear from his grin.

“So, Canadian,”
he said, his smile only widening when she stiffened. “Well, Auggie,
I’m Irish. I could use a few scoops.”

“A what?”

“A scoop. A
drink, you know?” He smiled at her confusion and placed his hand at
the small of her back as he led her off the dance floor and aimed
for the bar in the corner of the room.

Auggie let him
lead her to the bar, then lifted the glass he handed her and
clinked it with his.

“Cheers, then,
fine thing.”

She watched in
amusement as he saluted her with his beer glass, then lifted it to
his lips and let it slide down his throat in one long continuous
swallow until the glass was empty.

“You’re not
truly going to let a man drink alone, are you, lass?”

Eyes lofty,
Auggie lifted her glass to her own lips. As if she’d back down from
a challenge like that. Holding his gaze, she followed his lead, and
downed her drink, swallowing sip after sip until her eyes watered
and her glass drained. When she slapped her empty glass on the
counter beside his, Josh grabbed his heart and staggered sideways
theatrically.

It made Auggie
toss her head back and laugh out loud for a second time that
evening.

“I can match
you drink for drink, Irish.”

“Oh, I very
much doubt that,” Josh said, his eyes dancing, “But you’re more
than welcome to give it a try, luv. I promise to get you home and
tuck you in safe and sound.”

She snorted,
then smacked at his arm lightly. For that moment, she decided to
forget that he was a potential client -- one the magazine very much
needed -- and not a real date. Mellie had gotten her into this
situation, after all, and since she was here, she would enjoy.

Turning back to
the bartender, she raised two fingers, then nudged one of the newly
poured beers in Josh’s direction. She waited until he lifted his
glass, then raised hers to her lips. With her eyes locked on his,
she downed the second glass gulp by gulp, felt the heat as it
burned the path down to her belly, felt the tiniest fuzz begin
behind her eyes. She was gasping for breath by the time she’d
swallowed the last drop, and when Josh reached over and dabbed a
drop of beer from the side of her mouth with his thumb, she was
trembling.

“Enough?”

She nodded
mutely and reached for his hand. “I need to dance it off.”

Josh inclined
his head slightly. “After you.”

In response,
she smiled, and her fingers curled around his. This time, with the
music thumping, and Auggie’s head swirling every so slightly, the
vibe between them was different. She felt playful and light. This
night – which she’d been dreading – had become a party.

Josh was not
only good looking, he was amazingly quick on his feet, and he spun
her around the dance floor like a seasoned pro. He made her laugh,
made her feel like she was the only woman in the room who mattered,
made her forget why she hadn’t wanted to come to this party. She
was… stimulated, Auggie decided. In ways she’d never been with
Nick.

Perhaps it was
a problem. Her goals with Josh McLaughlin were professional rather
than personal. She did need to remember that. It was okay to enjoy
the evening, to have some fun. It would not do to have too much
fun. Which was a pity, because if Josh had moves like this on the
dance floor, she could imagine he would show a woman a good time
indeed in the bedroom.

When the music
stopped, Auggie excused herself to the ladies room. She hoped Josh
didn’t realize that doing so was an excuse to get a little space,
to gather herself slightly. It took her a moment, and when she
returned to Josh’s side, she was unamused to find him standing, a
plate of hors d’oeuvres in hand, flanked by Nick and Gillian.

His face had a
closed look that Auggie had never seen before. There was no doubt
in her mind that she was looking at Josh the businessman now, and
this Josh, Auggie could see from clear across the room, could be
ruthless. There was equally little doubt that Nick had orchestrated
the exchange between them. That was a development she hadn’t
anticipated. It seemed dancing with Josh had indeed made her ex
feel the pang of jealousy.

For her part,
Gillian looked like she’d willingly scratch Auggie’s eyes out.
Maybe with the tiny shrimp fork she held. It would be easy enough
to put Nick’s date at ease, of course.

“Darling,”
Auggie said, walking up to Josh, “I see you’ve met Nick and
Gillian.” She slid her arm around Josh’s waist with an unwarranted
familiarity. He, apparently, did not object. Neither did he miss a
beat when she leaned in and brushed his lips with a kiss, as if
even moments in the powder room felt too long for them to be
separated.

Josh didn’t
miss a beat. Offering Auggie the plate he held, he reached down and
entwined their fingers.

“We’ve just
met,” he said, his eyes warm when he smiled at her. The look seemed
so real, so authentic, that for a moment even Auggie believed they
were an actual couple.

“You look…
stunning,” Nick said, his voice deepening the way Auggie knew it
did when he wanted to make an acquisition. When he started to move
in as if he might kiss her cheek, Auggie turned into Josh
slightly.

“Thank you,
Nick. Darling,” she said with her eyes flashing to Josh’s face,
“Did you know that NIck works for the largest law firm in town?
He’s generally so overworked, I’m amazed he even made it to the
party tonight.”

“He’s not too
busy to take me to a Christmas party,” Gillian said. “He’s turned
over a new leaf recently.”

“Is that so?”
Auggie found herself fighting back a grin at the implied insult.
She didn’t care in the least, she realized, that Nick had moved on.
And wasn’t that a gift. “Well, then, we won’t get in your way and
interrupt your evening. Isn’t that right, darling?”

“Absolutely. I
was wanting a bit of a walk, anyway,” Josh said. He offered his
most charming smile to Gillian and found it amusing when Auggie’s
ex glared at him for his efforts. As if he’d be interested in
stealing the man’s date. The most beautiful woman at this party was
already attached firmly to his own arm. He turned to her, now.
“Walk with me?”

“Of course,”
Augusta said, smiling for Josh in a way that felt far too real to
be an act for Nick and Gillian’s benefit. “Merry Christmas to you
both.”

They left the
ballroom with its live band, its decked-out Christmas tree and
garlands full of sparkling lights, and they headed back to the main
dining space and the creek Josh was so intrigued with. Here, the
lights were dimmer, and after the noise of the party, the space was
relatively quiet.

Josh didn’t
release Auggie’s hand as they walked, and neither spoke. Instead,
they prowled the place together in companionable silence. Josh
could hear the splash of water and the piped-in sound of seasonal
tunes. Occasionally, there was the shout of a child, or the
laughter of a patron at the bar. Mostly, though, there was the
quiet sense of being alone with Auggie, her fingers warm in his,
her strides sure at his side.

“Remarkable,”
he said, as he studied the masonry containing the creek. “What a
brilliant idea.” Looking up from the creek, he found Auggie
watching him in silent appreciation. She stood half in, half out of
shadows, looking for the life of him like the most beautiful woman
he’d ever seen.

“You know,
Augusta Chamberlain,” he said with voice pitched low, “You are a
very intoxicating woman. If I didn’t live halfway around the world,
I’d be tempted to make this a date for real, and not just be here
crashing your party.”

Auggie smiled
slightly, then lifted her hand to fix his tie. She straightened the
knot, smoothed the silk against his chest, and for a single moment
left her palm flat against his heart.

“You’re not
completely horrid yourself,” she said finally. “And if Near and Far
didn’t need your business -- making you a client -- I’d be tempted
to let you. But, you do. And you are, so…”

He grinned at
her. “Leave off about the magazine, Augusta. My business is yours.
All that remains are details, and those can wait.”

Auggie blinked
rapidly. She discovered she had no idea what to say. In fact, she
was battling the urge to leap into his arms and show her
appreciation in rather unprofessional ways. Instead, she thrust her
hand his way, offering to shake on it. He took her hand, but the
look in his eyes told her she wasn’t the only one thinking there
were more interesting congratulatory options which could be
happening between them.

“Do you want to
go back in?”

Not in the
least. This, here with him alone in the hotel courtyard, was
better. Surprisingly intimate. Dangerously comfortable.

“No,” she shook
her head, “I’ve had enough of the party. I’d rather call it a
night. You?”

“I’m at your
disposal, Augusta.”

He smiled
gently as he said her name, and it was almost as if he was
savouring the way it formed on his lips. Auggie found it hard to
look away. He must be exhausted, battling jet lag, but you
certainly couldn’t tell to look at him. One of his broad shoulders
lifted in a shrug that moved the fine fabric of his suit. In
response, her mouth went distinctly dry at how well he wore that
suit.

“There are a
few people I should wish Merry Christmas,” she said. She felt
reluctant to return to the noisy ballroom for even the few moments
that would take. Not when she was enjoying his complete attention
so much. Still, she had responsibilities. They wouldn’t take her
long. Shrugging, she smiled apologetically at him.

“Fair enough.”
He read her mixed feelings easily enough, accepted the mood of the
moment. “And then,” Josh said, making her laugh when he winked,
“I’ll be the bloke as takes you home.”


Chapter
Seven






“Why does it
not surprise me that you’re a morning person?”

Auggie was bent
over her oven, her back to the room, and whatever was on the tray
she was carrying smelled divine.

“It’s 8:30 in
the morning already,” Auggie corrected him, head still buried in
the oven.

“As I said,”
Josh complained, “And here’s you looking all fresh as a daisy and
put together for the day.”

With her back
still to him, she set the baking tray on top of the stove and one
by one began transferring the golden-brown cinnamon buns she’d
baked from the pan to a cooling rack.

“How am I meant
to look?” She asked, then turned around, caught a look at him, and
grinned. “Oh. I see.”

He wore a
rumpled t-shirt and a pair of flannel sleep pants. His feet were
bare, there was stubble on his cheeks, and his hair was sticking
out at odd angles. If she looked closely enough, Auggie imagined
she’d still find sleep in the corner of his eyes.

Last night,
he’d been temptation personified in his suit. She’d managed to
resist the urge to yank him by his lapels up against her skin and
attack his lips with her own. So why, she wondered, with him
looking all rumpled and blurry eyed, was she now picturing herself
crawling back into bed with him and curling herself up inside his
embrace?

She was dressed
in what appeared to be an Aran sweater in army green. For his
benefit, Josh wondered, then immediately rejected the idea. Auggie
was too much her own person to dress for him. There had to be a
reason she had chosen the heavy wool sweater, though, and even
through the fuzzy maze of jet lag and too little sleep, Josh
thought to wonder about her plans for the day. It seemed doubtful
that those plans would involve ditching that sweater and spending
the morning curling that delectable body all around him -- but that
was where his thoughts went.

“There’s
coffee,” she said to him now, “Or would you prefer tea?”

Not hers,
evidently.

“This morning?
Better make it coffee.” He gave her a sleepy smile, and her heart
did a smattering of skipped beats. “Otherwise, I won’t be standing
long.”

She poured him
the java and handed him the mug with her mind flying along to her
plans for the rest of the day. Her day was going to require energy,
and lots of it.

“Perhaps you
might want to relax here today, then?” She suggested. When he
laughed, she jolted slightly.

“What?”

“Trying to be
rid of me already, fine thing? And here I thought we’d had some fun
last night.”

“I’m not. We
did.”

His grin spread
all over his face, a little cocky, a little teasing, and Auggie
stopped talking immediately. She was tripping all over herself. She
hated that. Time to start over.

“I have an
event I can’t miss. A skate-a-thon, to be precise. I can’t imagine
you’d be interested in watching people do laps of the outdoor rink
for two hours.”

“No,” he
agreed, “Not watching. What’s the cause?”

“We’re raising
money for the Upper Room Mission Society. They assist the less
fortunate and the homeless with meals, groceries, clothes -- that
sort of thing. First, I’m part of the skate-a-thon today, then
tomorrow I’ll be serving at their Community Christmas meal.”

“That’s a
lovely thing, Augusta,” Josh said. The sincerity in his voice
surprised her, but not as much as what he said next. “Find me a
pair of skates to strap on, will you?”

“You want to
skate? Do you even know how?”

He looked down
his nose at her, the only thing that kept the look from being full
of disdain was the sparkle of humour in his eyes.

“Find me the
skates. I think you’ll find I’m a quick study. And I’ve deep
pockets,” he said, dangling the thought. He knew she wouldn’t be
able to turn him down. It didn’t occur to him to wonder why that
mattered to him. She was lovely to look at, fun to be around. The
good karma for helping some less fortunate wouldn’t hurt him,
either.

Auggie handed
him a plate with a freshly baked cinnamon bun on it. He bit in,
chewed, then groaned in appreciation at the flavours on his
tongue.

“Mother Mary,
but you can cook,” he said in appreciation, and made her smile.

“Another,
then?” She asked, scooping a second bun onto his plate. He’d
already devoured the first. At his enthusiastic nod, she felt
herself flush with the pleasure of sharing her food with a man who
let her know it was enjoyed. Her sigh was small as she asked, “What
size skates will you need?”

His response
was a grin as he chewed his cinnamon bun then chased it with the
blessed scald of strong black coffee.

“Have I time
for a shower, then, before we find the ice rink?”

Nodding, she
smiled at the way his accent made the words sound — mellow and warm
and delicious. Not unlike her homemade cinnamon buns.

“We leave in an
hour.”






Josh didn’t
know where Augusta had gotten the ice skates, but they were waiting
for him beside the front door by the time they left the house. He
figured she must have some elves on payroll. Although, in that
case, they must be mildly evil elves, or at the very least, elves
with rather a sick sense of humour, because he had never, in all
his life, encountered skates with blades as dull as these. Hard to
impress the girl -- or do laps for charity, of course -- when every
glide you took was like slugging through a lake of molasses. And
trying to keep your balance while doing so.

Auggie was on
the rink, enjoying the chill of the winter air on her nose. She
wore dark jeans and wool socks, plus the Aran sweater which she had
matched with a cream-coloured wool scarf, gloves and beanie. Even
without a jacket, the rhythm of her skating was keeping her toasty
warm. If it hadn’t, she could always skate over to the bonfire that
was set up in one corner of the rink or sip some of the free hot
chocolate provided by the event coordinators.

The sky was
overcast today, and she was kind of hoping for snow. Fresh powder
might not help her add laps to her total, but it sure would be
atmospheric. It might be an unusual sort of Christmas, but Auggie
still wanted it to be a white one.

She came to the
short end of the oval rink, and her right leg crossed over her left
as she navigated the corner. She maneuvered with ease around a
young mother and her child. They were skating together, holding
hands, the girl’s slim skating skills slowing down the mother, but
the smiles on both faces evidence that the duo were enjoying every
moment.

Rounding the
corner, Auggie spied Josh halfway down the rink. The man looked
good on a pair of skates. He was tall and well-built to begin with,
and he had the stance of a man who did indeed, know how to glide.
Which made it that much funnier that he was moving at roughly a
third of her speed.

When he’d asked
about skates, she’d called up James, one of the event organizers,
and he’d provided. He’d also warned her that the skates hadn’t been
sharpened in several seasons. The blades Josh was skating on were
as dull as bread knives.

The thought of
it amused Auggie. She’d been saddled with Josh without anyone
asking her opinion. Seeing him slip around on skates that weren’t
even as sharp as tweezers was a tiny bit of revenge for his being
here in the first place.

Except, he was
smiling and clearly having a good time, anyway. He’d attracted
company and was now skating in a small group consisting of himself
and three pretty young women who, judging by the bursts of laughter
occasionally coming from the group, found him entirely
engaging.

Auggie eased up
on her speed just enough that she could cut in front of the little
group then spin herself one hundred eighty degrees until she was
directly in front of Josh -- and skating backwards. Even in
reverse, she could outpace him without breaking a sweat.

“Looking fancy,
fine thing,” he said, his smile warm enough to melt the ice at
their feet. The blond skating to his right obviously thought so,
too, since just the sound of his voice had her giggling and
clutching at his arm. The woman’s reaction made a wide smile slip
across Auggie’s cheeks.

“Looks like
you’re having fun,” she said to Josh, “Making friends.”

“Aye,” he
agreed. “Tara here was just telling me why Canadian girls have more
fun.”

“I just bet she
was,” Auggie said. Her eyes cut to the blond an instant before
sliding back to Josh. “It’s nice,” she said with a lot of
saccharine sweetening her tone, “That you’ve found friends to skate
with who match your speed, at least.”

“Isn’t it
just?” Josh agreed cheerfully. His arms slipped around the waists
of Tara to his right and the redhead skating on his left. When both
women made appreciative noises, he grinned at Auggie. And just like
that, Augusta decided against informing him that he could sharpen
those dull blades at the nearby washhouse.

“Well, as long
as you’re enjoying yourself, I’ll be off.”

With a tiny
twist of her waist, she pivoted her body around, and left Josh and
his little harem behind her in a spray of snow flying off her
blades.

She lapped them
a handful of times, then Josh seemed to disappear from the ice. She
lost track of him, at least, as she settled into her stride on her
skates.

The ice was one
place where Auggie was truly happy and at peace. After all, she’d
spent half her childhood on the ice, taking lessons from the time
she was five years old. She’d even competed briefly, although she
hadn’t performed a lutz or a salchow in several years. She was
tempted to leap into one now, just to see if she still could, but
this crowded rink wasn’t the place, nor would showboating get the
laps to add up.

Still, the
thought brought a little smile to her face. It even had her
whistling -- no one wanted to hear her sing -- along with the
Christmas tunes playing over the loudspeakers. Nat King Cole had
just finished up some classic or another when suddenly the music
changed, became seriously up-tempo.

Delighted by
the drumbeat bringing in TLC’s version of the Christmas
classic, Sleigh Ride, Auggie felt her speed automatically
increase to match the rhythm. Glancing over her shoulder, she tried
to make out what was going on in front of the speakers that had
been rigged up for the event. There was a crowd gathered, and
Auggie was pretty sure she saw Josh’s blond, Tara, in the middle of
it.

She felt her
shoulders moving to the beat as her blood automatically quickened.
The competitive drive to perform grew. In her mind, she could just
imagine the routine she could put together to the song. If she had
a partner to do lifts and throws it would be that much better.

As if her
thoughts had conjured him, Josh appeared, bulleting over from the
corner of the rink. He put the brakes on at the last minute, a
cocky grin on his cheeks as he sprayed her jeans with snow.

“Thought you
were faster than me, didn’t you?” He said, pleased to see Auggie
with her mouth hanging open in shock. She shut it with a snap.

“I see you
found the sharpener.”

In response, he
whirled so that he was now the one skating backwards. He skated in
closer, snagging her hands, then to her delight, he started dancing
a gig on his blades.

“Dance with me,
fine thing,” he said, grinning at her in invitation as her jaw once
again dropped open. “You know you want to.”

He was right,
Auggie realized, she did want to. So, with a hoot of pleasure, she
started jiving with him right there in the centre of the rink.

Their skates
flashed forward, sideways, in and out of one another’s legs. It
didn’t seem to matter that their moves were completely unplanned,
that they hadn’t built a routine, hadn’t practiced, had never done
this before. They simply felt the music and read each other.

When his arm
cinched itself around her waist, Auggie let him twirl her through
the air, landing lightly on a single skate when he brought her back
down. When he released her and switched from jive to a swaggy,
arm-pumping breakdance, she matched his moves with ones of her own.
Laughter poured out of her as her breath puffed in little white
clouds. And when the music stopped, he snatched her up off the ice
in a giant embrace that had her throwing her arms around his neck
as all around them, clapping broke out.

“Kiss her!”
Somebody called out, and Auggie’s eyes automatically dipped to
Josh’s lips before darting back up somewhat frantically to meet his
amused gaze. More than one person had taken up the chant, and
Auggie felt her gaze lock with Josh’s. She didn’t know whether to
be relieved or disappointed when he backed up, took her hand in his
own, and did a mock bow that had people laughing even as he tugged
on Auggie’s hand until she was skating beside him, her slender
fingers interwoven with his big ones.

“So,” she said
after they’d done a full lap in silence, “You know how to
skate.”

He grinned at
her, whipped her around the corner at serious speed.

“I also know
how to kiss, in case you were wondering.”

Auggie
practically choked on her tongue. Beside her, Josh simply laughed,
and bumped her shoulder with his own.

“Well, I
wasn’t.”

“You were,” he
said, laughing to himself when she sputtered. Any moment now, he
figured the toe pick was going down so she could skate her way into
retreat. “You were wondering how it would feel if I kissed
you.”

“No.”

He grinned
again. She was lying, but that didn’t bother him. He kind of
enjoyed jamming her up.

“No? I have
been.”

She did stop
then, but since he’d expected it, he put his own brakes on, too. He
didn’t expect the question she asked.

“Then why
didn’t you?”

“Because,
Augusta, when I kiss you for the first time, it won’t be with an
audience looking on. Nor will it be with you with a look of panic
in your eye. No, when we kiss, you’ll be wanting it as much as
I.”

“So,” she said
flippantly, tugging her hand free at the same time, “Never
then.”

She didn’t wait
for him to respond, merely skated forward without him. The man was
entirely too sure of himself. It didn’t help that he was one
hundred percent, without a shadow of a doubt, completely correct --
she most definitely had been wondering what kissing him would be
like. She’d been thinking about it far too much.

Well, that
ended now.

The thought
ended on a squeak as a pair of strong, male hands settled on her
hips. She’d barely even had time to register the sound of his
skates rushing toward her when his fingers clamped onto her, his
momentum spun them both around.

“What…”

He didn’t give
her time to finish the thought.

“Train!” Josh
yelled, and before Auggie could blink, people were linked up behind
them, hands grabbing purchase on sweaters, fingers snagging in the
belt loops of jeans. Behind her, Josh was laughing. He gave her
butt a swat that was purely platonic, yet still had her jumping
forward in shock.

“Let’s go,
little caboose,” he said in her ear, and she was pretty sure he was
smiling when she snarled at him.

“Do not call me
that.”

But she was the
front of the line. She had the option of standing still and
disappointing good people who had come out to support this cause or
getting over herself. With an internal sigh and a mental glare in
Josh’s direction, she started to glide forward. For charity. Not,
she reminded herself as Josh’s laughter filled her ears, as his
hands flexed at her waist, for the man at her back.

The snow
started falling with only fifteen minutes left in the fundraiser.
They were the big, fluffy, perfect kind of snowflakes Auggie loved.
When she tilted back her head and stuck out her tongue to catch
them as they fell, Josh felt the pretty sight she made all the way
down to his toes.

That was the
moment when he knew. Before he left, he was going to get Augusta
Chamberlain naked and fill himself with the sights, the sounds, the
smells of her. Until then, he might have wondered if he’d simply
been flirting with a pretty girl. When her pink tongue darted out
to capture the falling snowflakes, though, he knew that any
flirting he’d done had been in deadly earnest.

Simply put, he
was going to have her. They were going to enjoy each other for the
duration of his stay. It was fact. No point fighting against it
once he’d decided, so Josh merely accepted what was to come. And
accepted she might need some convincing yet.


Chapter
Eight






“Is it just me,
or is it smoldering in here?”

Auggie did her
best not to tense up. Josh had slipped up behind her and wrapped
his arms around her middle to whisper the words into her ear. When
he did, the stubble on his chin brushed her neck. Things were most
definitely hot inside the kitchen at the back of the Upper Room
Mission. Smoldering was an apt word. And getting more so every
moment that Josh stood near.

“Don’t you have
potatoes to chop?”

He laughed
then, the sound deep and resonant as his breath tickled her ear.
Despite her best intentions, Auggie shivered as sensation rushed
into all her favourite places. Not that she was thinking about him
like… that.

As if he’d
known exactly where her thoughts had gone, known exactly the
suppression she had immediately employed, he laughed again and
released her.

Joshua
McLoughlin was a client. And her house guest. That was all. He most
certainly was not a potential… lover. Christmas fling. Present to
be unwrapped and pounced upon.

No.

No, no,
no. Bad thoughts.

She must not
even think of him like that. Even if he had become an almighty
touchy-feely, way-too-friendly house guest suddenly. Too much was
at stake for the magazine for her to complicate the transaction
happening between Josh and herself with sex. Still, she looked over
at him from under lowered eyelashes to find him staring at her with
a knowing smile on his face.

“Augusta
Chamberlain,” he announced to the room, “You look fine in that
apron.”

Around her,
people chuckled, and Auggie knew her face was flaming. Her only
response was to whip her head back to her task. And if she peeled
her carrots a little more vigorously than strictly necessary, no
one needed to know. As if he was the only voice in the room, she
heard Josh, chuckling away merrily to himself.

Well, at least
she still knew how to show a man a good time, she thought
sourly.

“He has a nice…
accent,” the teenager standing to her left said.

“His arse isn’t
bad, either,” said the grandmother on her right.

At the comment,
Auggie snorted out a laugh. “Don’t let him hear you say that. He’ll
like it far too much. He’d never leave you alone.”

“Augusta is
it?” The grandmother asked.

“Auggie.”

“Well, you know
what they say, Auggie. Youth is wasted on the young.”

The teenager
beside her snorted. “Not on me. I wouldn’t waste him.”

“Jillian
Frances, behave.”

The teenager
rolled her eyes as a woman with a rolling pin walked by and gave
the girl a stern glance.

“Yes, mother,”
she said with a tone that sounded more stubborn than submissive.
Once her mother had settled back into her work at the pastry table,
she muttered, “But I wouldn’t.”

Auggie glanced
at her with amusement and saw the look of solidarity that passed
between the teen and the grandmother. She saw the family
resemblance then, something about the way their eyes both sparked
with the same fiery spirit.

“Do you two
volunteer here every year?”

“No,” the
grandmother said, “But we sure picked the right year, didn’t we
Jill?”

In response,
her granddaughter grinned, then deliberately cut her eyes across
the room to where Josh stood. “You think he’ll be back again next
year, Grandma Edie?”

Edie winked at
her granddaughter, then her eyes slid over Auggie in a way that had
Augusta feeling very much as if she was being summed up by an
expert.

“Stranger
things, my love, have definitely happened.”

Which, Auggie
supposed, was an endorsement. Still, she rolled her eyes on
principle.

“He lives in
Ireland, so I wouldn’t hold your breath, Jill,” she said.

“Then I’ll just
have to enjoy watching him right now, won’t I?”

“See,” Edie
said to Augusta, “Now, that’s how you appreciate a man like
that one.”

“I learned from
the best,” Jill said, and grinned at her grandmother.

Auggie shook
her head slightly in amusement at her fellow chefs, but she did
flick her gaze over just enough that she had a decidedly nice view
of Josh in his jeans. Edie was right. The man had a premium
butt.

When Josh
turned and caught her staring at it, Auggie felt her cheeks flame.
The wide, knowing grin that split his cheeks only made matters
worse.

Josh set down
the chopping knife he held and started wandering over in Auggie’s
direction. She was like a magnet, drawing him, but he had zero
objections. No, he was more than happy to be drawn into her
gravitational force field.

When Jillian’s
mother stepped in his path it was like an interruption in the
force. Connection broken. She pointed the end of her rolling pin at
his chest.

“Potatoes
finished?”

“They’re coming
right along,” Josh said, dropping his charmer’s smile. Something
was clearly wrong with these Canadian women, since she, too, seemed
immune.

“Not finished,
then.” She wagged the pin. “Back you go. We’re on a schedule.
Unless the potatoes are too much for you.”

He grunted.
“I’m Irish, mam. If there’s one thing I know, it’s potatoes.”

She gave him a
bit of a strange look as she wagged her pin again. “Back you go
then.”

“Yes, Mam.” He
scowled down at the pounds of potatoes still needing his attention.
Wee bastards, one and all. Turning abruptly, he again addressed
Auggie from across the room. “How many people did ye say would be
at this meal, then?”

Her only
response was to jack an eyebrow at him in amusement. When he gave a
disgusted snort and turned back to his mountain of potatoes,
Auggie’s lips quivered. Beside her, Jillian laughed outright, then
did her best to smother the sound, so that she ended up choking,
eyes watering, and Auggie had to pound her on the back while Edie
handed her a napkin to wipe her eyes on.

“That one’s a
handful, I think,” Edie said once her granddaughter’s imminent
death was averted. “Even with the hot bod.”

This time it
was Auggie who choked. When she finished spluttering, Edie had her
hands on her hips.

“I’m not dead,
you know. Just experienced.”

“Clearly,”
Auggie said, her smile blooming wider the longer Edie stared her
way.

“Well, alright
then.”

“Would you like
an introduction, then?”

“Pfftt. I don’t
need a wingman, doll. If I want to meet a man, I just go right up
to him. No, that one is all yours. And good luck with him.”

“Oh, but he’s
not,” Auggie protested. She couldn’t help but smile, though, when
she glanced over to see Josh still glowering at the potatoes,
holding his chopping knife with an executioner’s grip.

“Mmm, hmm.”

It was all Edie
said. All that had to be said, because Auggie could feel her heart
melting just a little at the sight of the clearly aggravated
Irishman attacking his work. He didn’t have to be here. Was only
here because of her, in fact. And it was kind of charming to see
that, even annoyed, he was committed to seeing the day through.

Placing her
peeler on the cutting board where she worked, Auggie wiped her
hands on a dish towel.

“I’ll be back
in a minute.”

She walked over
to the coffee urn that was set up in the corner and filled two
cups. Dropping a teaspoon of sugar into hers, she debated the
powdered coffee mate, then decided against.

“Hey.” She
stepped over to Josh and presented him with a cup. “I haven’t
thanked you for doing this.”

He grinned at
her, accepted the cup of black coffee, then set it down without
sipping.

“Careful, the
Sergeant's watching. You’ll get us both a tongin.”

Auggie gave a
bewildered laugh. “A what?”

“A tongin. A…
lecture. You’ll git us both in trouble, fine thing.”

Auggie snorted.
“She doesn’t scare me.”

“Oh no? Well
then,” he picked up his coffee, took a swallow and set it back
down. “Want to watch how a real man chops potatoes, do you, fine
thing?”

He made a mock
show of rolling up his sleeves and flexing for her. From their side
of the room, Edie and Jillian gave simultaneous little whoops that
dissolved into laughter as Auggie rolled her eyes.

“Actually, I
thought you might want a break. I came over to offer to switch you
stations for a while. I can chop if you want to peel.”

“Over there, by
those two?” He gave a theatrical shudder. “They’re staring at my
arse hard enough to give a man a complex. No, I’ll be staying
here.”

She grinned at
him, then glanced at Edie.

“Well, she’s
not dead, is she? And Josh?” She tossed him a look as she started
back to her carrots, “She’s not the only one who was looking.”

“Awk, sure you
know yerself,” Josh said, smiling smugly as he went back to work on
the potatoes. On the spot, he decided he wanted to get the woman
working behind him out of this room and alone. If the only way to
do that was to get this lot of potatoes chopped and done, then he’d
commit himself wholly to the task.

“I don’t know
what you said to him, but look at him go,” Jill said when Auggie
resumed her peeling.

“I didn’t say
anything. Just gave him a little incentive, perhaps.”

Beside her,
Edie huffed in amusement. Auggie did nothing to correct the notion
the woman obviously had embraced. After all, Auggie wasn’t fully
certain the older woman had the wrong idea. Maybe Josh, living all
the way across the pond as he did, couldn’t be the happily ever
after Isla and Mellie had found. That didn’t have to mean they
couldn’t enjoy the togetherness that had been thrust upon them this
holiday season. Maybe, if he wanted, he could be her happily right
now.

The only way to
know for sure was to get him alone and ask him. Auggie’s fingers
began to fly double time across the carrots.

It took a
couple more hours, but she was finally saying her goodbyes to
Jillian and Edie. She flashed Josh an appreciative smile when he
held her coat for her as she slipped her arms into it.

“Such a
gentleman.”

“I have my
moments.”

He showed her
another one of those moments when he walked with her to her side of
the car and held open the door while she climbed inside. It made
her feel warm inside, even as she protested.

“You know, I
can open my own door.”

“I’ve no
doubt,” he said. He smiled at her, then closed the door in her
face. Argument averted.

He was still
chuckling to himself as he jogged around the back of the Jeep and
slid into his own seat. Glancing over at her, he realized he may
have been mistaken. He’d lived with his sister long enough to know
the signs. This argument was just getting started.

“Josh,” she
started, her tone -- he was certain she believed -- reasonable,
“About the door thing.”

He interrupted.
It was rude, but it would, he was certain, save them both some
time.

“Fine thing,
I’ve no doubt you can and have done all manner of things for
yourself. But as long as I’m here, you won’t have to. It’s how my
mam raised me. She’d be pained to think I didn’t look after the
woman I was spending time with. More than pained. She’d box my
ears, and that’s the least of it.”

She laughed at
that, couldn’t help it really, considering the look on his face
when he said it. That was a look of genuine respect for the
consequences of displeasing his mother. There was no doubt
whatsoever in Auggie’s mind that he’d experienced his mother’s
wrath more than once.

“But we’re not
spending time together, as you say. Are we?”

His smile slid
slowly and somewhat wickedly across his face, and the impact of it
steeped into Auggie’s bloodstream like the kick from a strong cup
of tea. Her pulse was suddenly revving. Then Josh’s grin faded into
an entirely different, much more potent expression, and they sat
there staring at each other like two love struck teenagers.

He leaned in
quickly, his hand cupping the side of her neck, his fingers toying
with the hair that curled behind her ear. She sucked in a breath
just as his lips found hers, covered her, moved with precision and
-- she would think later -- possession over her own.

The kiss ended
almost as quickly as it began, and yet it left Auggie feeling
branded, claimed somehow. The breath she’d been holding shuddered
out of her, and, eyes still locked on hers, Josh dropped his hand
and leaned back into his seat.

“I’d say we
are, most certainly. Also, if you could, try not to get us killed
driving home. I’m going to want to be doing that again.”


Chapter Nine






The man was all
talk.

And damn if
she’d cook for him after getting her all stirred up then not
following thru. Still, after the long day, she was more than just a
little starved, and she imagined he must be feeling the same.

Pizza, she
figured, would do the trick. In the meantime, she was in the mood
for a glass of wine. She’d order, then take the bottle to the
living room, get a fire going in the fireplace, and curl up in the
corner of the sofa to relax until dinner arrived.

It was a good
plan, except as it turned out, she wasn’t the only one to think of
it. Auggie stopped short as she came out of the kitchen to the cozy
sound of logs crackling in the fireplace. Wheeling around, the
fluffy, cozy socks she preferred slipping slightly on the hardwood
floor, she headed straight back into the kitchen. She stood still,
trying to catch her breath -- her general sense of bearings. She
was still standing there when Josh entered the room.

“Auggie?” The
curiosity in his voice was unmistakable. Apparently, he’d seen her
make her brief appearance. “Everything alright?”

She opened a
cabinet and selected a second wine glass before looking at him.

“Of course.”
Bollocks, he looked amazing with his hair slightly rumpled, his
feet bare. She wanted to set the glasses down, forget the pizza,
and simply jump his bones. Instead, she waved the glass in the
air.

“I was one
light,” she said. She smiled at him in a way she hoped was more
casual than how she was feeling. Breezing past him, she headed back
to the living room. “You do drink wine?”

“In a pinch,”
he said with a grin. “Are you sure you should on an empty
stomach?”

“I can hold my
liquor just fine,” she informed him with the slightest edge to her
voice. She had no way of knowing how much her frosty tone
interested him. “Besides, I’ve pizza ordered.”

“More a beer
food,” Josh said. He had followed her to the sofa, saw that his
statement had irritated her, and he grinned. It seemed he was in
need of a distraction. “I made us a fire.”

“So I see.”

“Should I not
have?”

“What?” In the
act of folding a leg underneath her as she sank onto the sofa,
Auggie’s head jerked up. The attraction she was feeling was making
her tense. It was translating into an aggravation she didn’t really
feel, she realized, and told herself to calm down. “No, of course.
I was coming out to build one myself. It’s lovely.”

Cozy. Something
that would likely be unwise to mention. Especially when he took the
glasses and wine bottle and poured the merlot expertly then clinked
his glass against hers and took a sip with his eyes watching her
steadily. And Auggie found herself suddenly picturing the two of
them rolling around naked on the sheepskin rug in front of the
fireplace.

The thought
made her breath catch, made her swallow convulsively even before
sipping the wine. Quickly, she drained half her glass.

Josh watched
her with his eyebrow raised, but he topped up her glass without a
word.

“You’re
nervous.”

“What?” She
laughed. Even to her own ears, the sound rang with nerves into the
space between them. He must have thought so, too, since he smiled,
and slid closer on the sofa.

“Yes,” Josh
said. His hand lifted, his fingers sliding into her hair, taking
the liberty of twirling strands around his forefinger even as his
thumb slid across the silky skin of her neck. “You are. Is it
because I kissed you? Or because I told you I want more of
you?”

“Josh.”

She intended to
put a stop to where things were going. She planned to tell him to
back up. To tell him this was not a good idea. Then he lifted her
feet into his lap and pressed his thumb into a spot that made her
breath hum out from between her lips. And saying his name was as
far as she got.

When his
fingers gently stretched her toes back as his thumb moved to press
along the ball of her foot, she lost all ability to speak. Her
opinion was expressed in her long, whimpered moan.

“Found the
spot, did I?”

He continued to
work his fingers into the pressure spots Auggie hadn’t even noticed
were aching to be touched. In response, Auggie felt herself slide
into a puddle of sensation against the corner of the sofa. He
pushed, prodded until he found the sore, tender spots, then he
soothed the pain. Long before the doorbell rang, Auggie was reduced
to a slobbering, drooling mess. If he’d asked at that moment, there
wasn’t much she wouldn’t have given him.

“Stay here,”
Josh said. He stood, then bent and feathered a kiss across her
forehead. “I’ll get it.”

She felt too
incredible to argue.

“There’s money
in my purse,” she said.

“I’ve got it,”
Josh said. “It’s the least I can do.”

Auggie worried
over that statement a bit as he met the delivery man. She wasn’t
sure if he was referring to paying for favours he felt she’d done,
or ones he expected from her later. Either way, she decided, it was
nice having a man who wanted to take care of her even if just a
little. So, she’d let him do just that.

She took
another sip of her wine, then lay her head back against the sofa
cushions, closed her eyes, and let the crackling warmth of the fire
soothe the rest of her tensions away. The truth was, she couldn’t
remember ever feeling this relaxed. Certainly not in the company of
a man -- and one she hardly knew, at that.

But, here she
was, all but nodding off. Only the smell of pepperoni and cheese
wafting from somewhere near drew her back to the present.

“Sorry about
that,” she said when she opened her lids and met the warm
expression in Josh’s eyes. “I think maybe I dozed off.”

“Augusta, I’m
not sure I’ve ever met anyone with more energy, but even you and
those massive stores must need the tank recharged now and again.
Food should help.”

As if on que,
Auggie’s stomach rumbled.

Huffing out a
laugh, Auggie started to uncoil herself from the sofa.

“I’ll get
plates.”

“Plates are for
sissies,” Josh said. “We are men.”

This time, she
snorted.

“Speak for
yourself,” Auggie said, but she accepted the napkin he handed her
with good natured surrender. She was still feeling the bubbles of
amusement as she flipped open the pizza box, took a slice, and
leaned back against the sofa.

The flavours of
tomato and mozzarella exploded on her tongue, and she murmured her
appreciation as she savoured. Beside her, Josh watched her eat. His
eyes crinkled at the corners, but as much as he was clearly
enjoying her appetite, Auggie didn’t get any sense that he was
mocking her. She was hungry. She was enjoying her food. He seemed
to find this appealing.

“Hungry.” He
said it as a statement and smiled when she murmured agreement
around a full mouth. Then he shook his head as if he couldn’t
believe his good fortune to be sitting here on her sofa sharing a
pizza with her. “Fine thing, I find you so sexy.”

It was the
sincerity in his tone as much as his words which clogged up
Auggie’s throat. Either way, she promptly forgot how to chew, then
choked on the giant bite of pizza which lodged halfway down her
throat. Josh was laughing as he thumped her on the back with his
palm until, eyes and nose watering, she could finally breathe
again.

“Oh yeah,” she
muttered, as she swiped at her moist eyes, “I’m a virtual sex
kitten.”

She sniffed,
then froze as her eyes met Josh’s gaze. He had that look. He was
going to kiss her. Right now, with a smear of tomato sauce at the
edge of her lips and her throat still raw from the coughing fit of
a moment earlier. Before she had a chance to react or to signal a
stop, he leaned in, settled his mouth over hers.

“I’m hungry,
too,” he murmured against her mouth, and every molecule in her body
felt as if it had gone instantly on point. Then his mouth started
to move against hers, and she whimpered, as, inch by inch, she
melted into him.

“Josh.”

She said his
name on a moan, in a voice that contained so much need Auggie
didn’t even recognize it as her own. In answer to her unspoken
supplication, his tongue darted out, lapped at the tomato sauce
still on her mouth. His tongue flicked over her lips, and her
nipples stood up like good little soldiers in hard little pinpricks
against the lace of her bra.

“Tasty,” he
murmured, and slid his tongue inside her parted lips.

Somehow, his
hands had found their way under her sweater. They were spanned
across her rib cage, framing her, drawing her in nearer. His thumb
traced the bottom cup of her bra, and the skin on her stomach
quivered.

“Pizza’s still
good cold,” Auggie heard some other woman’s breathy voice say, then
she pressed the side of her knee against the back of the sofa,
circled her arms around the back of Josh’s neck, and pulled him
down on top of her as she lay back against the cushions.

A deep bass
grumble of agreement rumbled from the back of his throat as he
followed her down. His hand cupped her breast, fingers sliding over
the lace, circling the nipple so that a charge went straight to her
core. When she bucked up in his arms, his lips smiled against
hers.

His mouth
cruised down her throat, trailing little electric charges of
sensation everywhere they went. Under his explorations, Auggie
squirmed beneath him, moaning as pleasure points that had been
sleeping jolted awake and demanded to be fed.

“I need to see
you,” he whispered.

“Good,” she
replied, rearing up to shuck her sweater without embarrassment,
“‘Cuz I’m burning up.”

He chuckled,
but the sound dried up in his throat as he got his first look at
her in only her bra. The way she looked had him swallowing his own
tongue.

“I’m going to
hell, and that’s for certain,” he said reverently, tracing a single
finger across her form, “Might as well sample heaven first.”

“Take me with
you when you go.”

His eyes went
blazing hot at her words, hotter still when she reached behind her,
undid the clasp at the back of her bra and let it drop from her
body. Then she took his hand and placed it on top of her
breast.


Chapter Ten






“Always in a
hurry,” Josh said, “This isn’t something we’re going to rush, Mo
Cuishle.”

He left his
hand where she’d placed it, but he only smiled mildly at the
frustrated sound that heaved from her throat when he did nothing
more than cup the round globe.

The sight of
her topless had affected him in ways a woman hadn’t in a very long
time. Her body was perfection. He wanted to consume it in great,
greedy, branding bites. His need to slow down was for himself as
well as her — a truth she didn’t need to know.

Nuzzling her
neck, he felt her breast wriggle in his palm as she shuddered. He
liked it. Mind you, he wasn’t a huge fan of the limitations of
making love on the couch. Especially not when there was a perfectly
good option so nearby.

“What are you
doing?” Auggie yelped in surprise when he scooped her up into his
arms and rose in a smooth, easy move off the couch. Then she
groaned at the feel of his shirt against her naked, sensitized
skin

“I’m seducing
you,” Josh said, then lowered his lips to hers to back up his
words. They didn’t move far, just to the sheepskin rug in front of
the fireplace.

“On the rug?”
Auggie squeaked as he lowered her down and stretched her out.

“I want you in
front of the fire,” he murmured. Rearing back, he whipped the
jersey from his chest. “I want to see the colours of the flames
dancing over your skin, want to touch you everywhere they do. And,”
his grin was naughty, “Some places they don’t.”

Auggie looked
up at his broad, muscular shoulders and sculpted abs, and felt
drool pool in her mouth. Yep, doing this by the fire worked for
her. He dropped back down beside her, and she reached out to touch
him immediately.

“Still with the
rushing,” he said. He braceleted both of her wrists in his big
hands, then nibbled his way slowly up the inside of her arm. When
she started to whimper and wriggle with need, he simply smiled, and
worked his way up the next arm.

By the time he
had worked his mouth over her neck and collarbone and was hovering
above her breasts, Auggie was quivering with anticipation. His
tongue flicked out to stroke the puckered nipple in front of him,
and Auggie’s back bowed up off the floor eagerly.

“I like the
look of you, fine thing,” Josh murmured, “Love the taste.”

His mouth
closed over her breast, sucking the nipple even as he swirled it
with his tongue. She writhed under him, the feel of the sheepskin
soft under her back. He might want to take things slow, but it had
been too long since a man had touched her. She needed him inside
her now. And she failed to recall telling him he could set the
pace.

Locking her
legs around his back, she arched up to press herself against him.
She didn’t need to go slow. She didn’t want slow, at all. If she
could have freed her hands from his grasp, she would have, and then
it would have been game on. So, she’d use the tools she had to make
her point.

He chuckled,
but the sound was strained. Auggie was encouraged.

“Not so in
control, after all, are you, Irish?” She panted, then moaned when
he obligingly ground himself against her.

She’d bucked
her body up almost in half to make contact with his erection.
Which, Josh imagined, could not have been comfortable. Even if it
was impressively athletic.

“Stop fighting
me, and let me savour you,” he said. To compromise, and because
fuck if he didn’t want to, he released her hands long enough
to yank down the leggings she wore.

She didn’t even
give him a moment to enjoy the sight of her spread out underneath
him in nothing but a midnight blue thong. Eagerly, she kicked
herself free, then reared up and set her hands to unbuckling his
belt. With her lips pursed in concentration, he blew out an amused
breath and feathered his fingers through her hair. She glanced up,
saw the warmth in his eyes as he watched her, and her fingers
faltered briefly.

“Need some
help?”

She huffed out
a breath, and when the heated air hit his abs, his muscles
contracted. She glanced up again as the buckle sprang free, then
she leaned in and pressed her lips just south of his belly button.
His fingers clenched, tearing at her hair briefly. In response, her
fingers popped open the button of his jeans, and carefully unzipped
his fly.

Through the
cotton of his boxers, Auggie traced the length of his erection with
her index finger.

“Nice.”

“Don’t do
that,” Josh said through gritted teeth. “Or, this will be over
almost before it’s begun.”

“What happened
to savouring?” Auggie asked sweetly. She batted her eyelashes at
him. “Are you saying you have the muscles but not the stamina?”

Josh threw back
his head and laughed. He knew exactly what she was doing, trying to
control the moment, trying to speed things up until this was
nothing more than a quick fuck. He wasn’t sure why, but it wasn’t.
Not for him.

In a single,
economical move, he stood. With his legs spread on either side of
her, he dropped his jeans. Auggie leaned back, pressed her hands
into the floor behind her, and looked up to watch the show. He
towered above her. From her current angle, everything about him was
hard, huge… impressive.

“Shorts, too,”
she ordered, wiggling her eyebrows at him. He was laughing and
cursing at the same time, but he did what she wanted, and dropped
his drawers. When he sprang out and saluted her, she gasped.

“Oh my.”

He grinned down
at her, then reached into the back pocket of his jeans and came out
holding a condom in his hand.

“You had a
condom in your pocket?” She blinked in shock. “Presumptuous.”

He grinned, and
simply dropped to the floor beside her.

“Hopeful,” he
said. He lay the bright blue packet on her stomach and took her
knees in each of his hands.

She stared at
the wrapper lying on her belly, then groaned as he parted her legs
and settled his mouth just inside her knee. The scruff on his jaw
made her skin shiver, and she moved restlessly, then froze as the
condom shifted against her belly.

Josh looked up
at her and grinned.

“That’ll keep
you in place.”

“I’m pretty
sure this is not where it goes, Irish.”

He grinned
again and bent his head. She stopped thinking about the condom
package long before it slid off her. Josh’s mouth was inches from
her mound, his tongue had just swept out to glide down the crevice
of skin where her pelvis met her thigh. He worked his way up her
quivering belly to trace kisses along the line of her panties, then
he simply kissed his way down her centre, the heat of his mouth
doing magic things to her even through the flimsy fabric.

“Please,
Josh.”

The way she
moaned his name was impossible to resist. She was hot and panting
for him. The panties he’d just munched his way down were soaked.
And he was as hard as he could remember ever being.

“You don’t need
these anymore.”

“All I’m
saying,” she said, and lifted her hips for him as he slipped a
finger under the elastic and eased them down her body.

For a long
moment, he simply stared down at her. Her body was long and slim
and primed. Her lips were red and swollen, parted in anticipation,
and her eyes were deep pools, easy enough to read at the moment.
They were hungry to finish what they’d started. He knew the same
look had to be mirrored on his own face.

“Fuck, you’re
beautiful,” he murmured. Even without the flickering glow and
shadow play cast by the fire’s reflection against her skin, she was
his sexiest dream come to life. When her eyes softened, when her
hands reached up to pull him down to her, he lowered his body to
meet hers.

She didn’t even
remember him finding the condom that had fallen beneath her, but he
was wearing it when he thrust inside her body. He filled her, fit
her oh so perfectly. She whimpered when he pulled out. Then he was
back again, and her body picked up the rhythm he set.

The fire
scorched her -- but not the fire in the grate. This fire came from
deep inside. It came from hearing the mingling of her moans with
Josh’s grunts, came from the sheen of sweat clinging between them,
from the consuming friction that was building, building, building
as Josh’s pace quickened.

His mouth
crashed down on hers as the strokes his body gave her grew
frenzied, frantic. When his hand slipped between then to cover her
breast and stroke her nipple, she cried out. Just like that, the
pressure inside her morphed, shot her over the edge with a loud
yell.

Her climax
sounded like triumph in Josh’s ears. The inner walls of her body
clenched around him, and he completely lost himself as he pounded
himself into her with hard, frantic strokes. He pushed inside her
as deeply as he could go, felt her buck up again to give him what
he needed. His body tightened, the climax tearing through him with
a thoroughness and a viciousness that had him shouting as the
glorious pleasure turned his muscles and his mind to mush.

He collapsed
beside her, burying his sweaty forehead into the soft wool of the
rug as he waited for air to return to his lungs.

“Slow enough
for you?” Auggie asked, then felt laughter gurgle out of her at the
look he gave her.

To silence her
- for absolutely no other reason, of course - he kissed her. His
mouth closed over hers and he swallowed the bubbles of her laughter
until she reached up to clasp the back of his neck and hold him
fast to her.

Feeling smug,
he broke the kiss, then brushed his lips gently across her
temple.

“There’s always
next time, Mo Cuishle,” he said, then smiled and collapsed onto his
back beside her when she raised an eyebrow and gave him an
interested look.

It made him
laugh. Sliding an arm around her neck, he let her adjust her body
against his until she was snuggled halfway across him. Lazily, he
stroked his fingers up and down her back.

“You know what
would be good right now?”

“A
cigarette?”

“Augusta
Chamberlain.” Josh sat up so he could stare down at her with
recrimination. “You did not say that.”

“What?” His
abrupt change of positions had jostled her, and she looked up at
him from flat on her back. “That’s the expression isn’t it? A
cigarette after sex?”

The absolute
innocence in her voice was so sweet he wanted to kiss her all over.
Again. Right after he established this one thing.

“Tell me you’re
not a smoker, fine thing.”

“Are you crazy?
Those things will kill you. I take care of this body.”

He could see
that. Just to confirm, he took his time running his gaze over her
body one more time until she started to squirm from his stare. The
view was having an effect on his body, too, and when she noticed,
her eyebrows shot up. She blinked rapidly, and Josh had to
grin.

“No way.
Already?”

“You seem to
have an effect on me, fine thing,” he said, grinning at the
incredulous look in her eyes. “But no, well, er I mean yes, but
later. What I meant was a bed would be nice. I enjoyed this rug,
but no question, a bed would be softer. And a nice tumbler of
whiskey would go down right about now, too.”

“Well,” Auggie
said, considering, “I don’t have any whiskey. But, we could bring
the pizza. And the rest of the wine, I suppose.”

He didn’t need
to hear the offer twice. Standing, he reached down for her hand,
then smiled at her as he hauled her up. He could see the instant
self-consciousness hit, and it made him grin. After the intimacies
they’d just shared, how walking together in the buff was
uncomfortable for her was a bit of a mystery to him.

She gave him a
nervous glance to check if he was watching as she cast around for
her scattered clothing. His eyes were averted, yet somehow, Auggie
still got the impression that he was taking in her every movement.
It left her feeling exposed and naked in ways which went beyond her
lack of clothing.

Reaching for
the nearest thing she found -- his jersey -- Auggie jammed her head
and arms in and let the sweater slip down her body. The wool was
itchy against her bare skin, but it covered her, which was all that
really mattered. As a bonus, it smelled of him. She was realizing
that she quite enjoyed the combination of fresh outdoorsy cologne
and warm male pheromones.

“Don’t cover up
on my account,” Josh said, with a wink that she ignored. But as the
garment dwarfed her slender body, he had to admit, he liked the
look of her in his sweater. She stopped in the act of gathering up
her clothes to give him a cool look. Grabbing the pizza box, she
thrust it at him, then had to avert her eyes immediately.

It was either
that, or rip off his sweater and jump him again. The man was still
naked, after all, and he wore it well.

“Hold that
thought, fine thing,” he said. Scooping up the wine bottle by the
neck and deliberately not donning any clothes, he followed
her up the stairs to her bed.

The next time
he kissed her, she tasted like a decent Cabernet with a spicy
pepperoni kick. And this time, when he made love to her, he took a
very long, sweet time.


Chapter
Eleven






It was pitch
black out when Auggie awoke and discovered she was alone in the
bed. Stretching, she took mental category of how she felt. The
answer was simple -- she felt great. Maybe, she thought as she
threw off the covers, even slightly smug.

Then she
tripped on the empty pizza box that Josh had sailed across the room
at some point, and the buzz of her post-coital glow dimmed.
Practicality reared its ugly head.

Last night
really shouldn’t have happened. Josh was here to sign a contract
they had still to discuss. Rather than doing her job, she’d spent
her time doing… him.

Big oops.

Very
big, she reminded herself as images flooded back, and some of the
smug returned.

And just where
was the big man in question? She’d fallen asleep in his arms, but
now the house was silent around her. She stepped into the washroom
and when she came out moments later, she was dressed in Josh’s
sweater over her favourite jeans.

She liked this
sweater. She might just hold it for ransom until that contract was
signed.

The door to his
room was closed. Auggie stopped and looked at it for a moment
before continuing downstairs. She refused to be disappointed that
he’d chosen to sleep alone after all they’d shared.

It wasn’t like
they were a couple. They’d merely shared a single night. Just
because the sex had been so good that it was also a night she knew
she was never going to forget didn’t mean he was obligated to spend
the entire evening in her bed. That idea was just her being a girl.
So, she sighed, and resisted the urge to let herself into his room
and climb into the bed beside him.

There were
creaky spots in the flooring of a house this old. Still, Auggie
knew them all. She avoided them now. In her socks, she was
completely silent as she slipped from room to room. The fire had
burned itself out she noticed as she passed through the moonlit
room. In the kitchen, she flipped on a light then peered into the
refrigerator and checked out her options.

She may have
eaten half of a pizza not too long ago, but she’d also expended a
whole lot of energy she wasn’t in the recent habit of using. The
way she was feeling, starvation seemed a real possibility. When she
closed the fridge, her hands were full of sandwich fixings. The one
she prepped was just massive enough.

She poured
herself a glass of juice and carried it and her sandwich into the
office. Without bothering to turn on this light, she flicked on the
tele. She kept the volume low as she scanned through the Netflix
viewing options.

Settling
herself into the armchair Mellie liked to use whenever the trio
were holding business meetings, Auggie curled her legs underneath
her and got comfortable. She snagged a throw blanket and covered
her lap. Feeling completely content, she took a big bite of her
sandwich.

On the screen,
an uber sappy Christmas movie had started to play, the establishing
shots taking her to snowy, small-town USA. The downtown
streetlights were trimmed in bright red bows, the tree-lined drives
sparkled with Christmas lights. It was Christmas crack at its
finest, and since it completely suited her mood, Auggie chewed
contentedly as the beautiful blond woman in her butt-ugly Christmas
sweater bumped -- literally -- into the hot young hero with a bad
‘tude and rugged mountain gear. The flyers the blond held went
flying, and mountain dude bent -- reluctantly, it seemed to Auggie
-- to help her pick them up.

Auggie took a
second bite of her sandwich, then just happened to glance out the
window. The reflection of her show danced in muted shades against
the glass, so she had to look twice, but she was pretty sure there
was someone in her yard. It was impossible to be certain given how
dark the night still was, but she thought she saw what looked like
the glow of a cell phone.

Scratching her
eyebrow in confusion, she stood and walked nearer the darkened
window. It was there again, a soft blue glow, as if someone was
holding a phone away from their face.

Auggie was more
curious than afraid. Her brain was too logical to think that anyone
who meant her harm would pause long enough to make a call before
attacking. She just wasn’t sure who could be out there. Since there
really was only one way to find out, she abandoned her sandwich and
prepared to search out a pair of boots.

Whoever it was,
they appeared to be standing in the middle of her back yard. Auggie
could make out little more than a shadow that was occasionally lit
by the flare of blue light.

She didn’t
think whoever was out there wanted to hurt her, but that
didn’t mean she was investigating without some sort of protection
at hand. Glancing around the office, she found very little that
might help defend her in a fight. Until, that is, her eyes fell on
the shadow of the stapler on Isla’s desk. Auggie palmed it tightly
as she left the room.

The side door
creaked slightly when Auggie pushed it open, and in the stillness
of the night, the noise roared in her ears. If there’d ever been a
light in the yard, it was gone now. She was blinded by utter
darkness, and she kept one hand on the side of the house in order
to keep her bearings.

“Hello?”

Auggie tried
her best to keep her voice quiet as she called out. The result was
a hissing whisper effect. Even if someone was out there, she
doubted they could have heard. Then, from out of the darkness, the
snowball pelted against her thigh.

She yelped. And
whipped the stapler in the direction the snowball had come from. It
was a move that was all reaction, but apparently she hit her
target, because there was the sound of a thud and some creative
cursing in an Irish accent.

“Josh?”

“You beaned me
with a stapler. Why would you do that?”

“You pelted me
with a snowball,” she exclaimed. She stood there peering into the
dark and listened to the sound of his laughter, then a second
snowball sailed past her. It missed by less than an inch to
splatter against the wall of the house.

“Hey!”

She ducked and
side-stepped to the sound of Josh’s laughter drawing nearer, then
she squatted and grabbed up her own fistful of snow. She was pretty
sure she could see him now, his shadow looming darker than the rest
of the night around them. At least, she figured that was as good a
direction as any to pitch the snowball she’d packed in her own
chilly fingers. She wasn’t sure she’d hit him, though, until he
came running up out of the darkness and she saw the powder on his
shoulder.

He also had a
wicked grin on his face.

“Oh, it’s on
now, fine thing,” he said, and tossed another snowball her way.
This one hit the top of her shoulder and enough of it sprayed up
that she shrieked and stiffened momentarily as freezing cold
snowflakes slid down the collar of Josh’s sweater. The next moment,
she was in motion. Laughing hysterically, she dodged and ducked,
and tossed snow in his direction.

The powder
exploded in his face, coating his brows and lashes, but it didn’t
slow him down. She bent, made another quick grab for a fistful of
snow, and turned it into a weapon on the run. Pivoting, she tossed
it, and had the satisfaction of seeing it explode off the top of
Josh’s forehead.

“Nice shot,
fine thing,” Josh said.

Next thing she
knew, the man was moving at a sprint straight for her. Shrieking,
she did her best to evade, but it was a lost cause. The man was
fast.

He was on her
in minutes, his laughing face looming out of the darkness as he
snagged her waist and lifted the hand full of snow in the direction
of her face.

“Don’t you
dare.”

It was like
waving a red cape at a bull. Of course he dared. Pressing his palm
to her face, he twisted his wrist, and gave her a thorough face
washing. For good measure, he shook a sizeable clump of snow down
the back of his sweater, too, and smushed it into the skin of her
back.

He couldn’t
stop laughing as her face turned pink from the chill while she
spluttered with laughter and shock at the same time. She struggled
in his arms, doing her best to evade him. When the slow slide of
icy snow tracked down her spine, though, she jerked, and hissed in
a breath.

When she
pointed a very pink-looking finger in his face, he only laughed
harder. Which was, of course, his undoing.

“You are
seriously going to pay for that, McLaughlin,” Auggie announced.
Hooking her leg behind his knee, she pushed him until he toppled
backward. Dropping down to her knees, she pounced. With a leg on
either side of him, she tossed dumps of snow into his face.
Underneath her legs, his body twisted and before she knew what was
happening, she was flat on her back and he was on top of her.

When he’d
flipped their positions, his sweater had slid up her back and now
her bare skin pressed into the freezing snow. Yelping, she bucked
up and yanked the wool down to cover her body. Josh obviously
interpreted that as more aggression, because she’d no sooner slid
the sweater down than he grabbed her wrists.

He lifted her
arms above her head. With just a slight alteration in his body
weight, he pinned her there. No matter of wiggling or laughing
underneath him made him relent.

“Joshua
McLaughlin,” Auggie sputtered, “Let me up, right now.”

“I think no,”
Josh said. When in response, she started to curse him out in
colourful and imaginative ways, Josh simply tisked at her. “Such
language, Mo Cuishle.”

“I’m freezing
my arse off here,” Auggie complained. Her eyes flashed up at him
with a mixture of laughter and frustration, and something Josh
thought looked a lot like arousal.

“Well, now,
that would be a shame,” Josh said, his eyes full of teasing
laughter.

It had her
bucking against him some more, and this time, she managed to
dislodge him. Laughter spilled out of her, and she started to
scramble away, tossing snow in his direction as she went. She
didn’t get far, though. He had her tackled and pinned again in
seconds, his laughter matching her own, even as snow melted and
dripped off his chin.

“I’m Catholic,
fine thing. I’m a big believer in punishment. And you haven’t had
yours yet.”

“Oh no, you
don’t.”

She started
shaking her head back and forth in the snow. Laughing, he scooped
up a handful of snow. He lifted his arm high. She was laughing and
squirming, flushed and alive and so unbelievably beautiful
underneath him. He knew she expected him to toss the snow in her
face, was braced for it, but at the last moment, he released the
grip he had on her hands, scooped open the collar on his sweater,
and deposited the mound of snow on her chest.

She shrieked
and started batting at herself frantically while he sat back on his
knees and laughed like a loon. She launched herself at him, and
this time, he caught her, wrapped his arms around her back and
crushed her to him.

“Kiss me, fine
thing.”

She blinked at
the sudden change of mood. Play time over. Sexy time beginning? She
could roll with that. Her lips met his, found his chilled and wet
from the snow. Satisfaction had her lips lifting. She’d given as
good as she’d gotten. As her lips quested over his, she knew she
could do the same in his arms.

Her tongue slid
into the heat of his mouth and the chill of the snow they sat in
faded from her mind. Her hands slid under his clothes to stroke
down the skin of his back. In response, he grunted and arched away
from her touch.

“Your hands are
frozen,” he said.

“I know. Want
to take them indoors and warm them up?”

A man would
have to be a complete eejit to say no to an invitation like that.
Josh was no eejit. In a single, smooth motion, he stood and leaned
down to offer her his hand. When she took it, he hauled her up out
of the snow.

She smiled at
him when his arm went around her waist and pulled her into his
side.

“I can’t
remember the last time I had a snowball fight,” Augusta said. “You
know, you’re kind of a fun time, McLaughlin.”

“And, I’m not
done yet, fine thing.”

He held open
the door for her, then waited as, standing framed in the doorway,
Auggie turned to face him.

“What were you
even doing outside?”

He shrugged. “I
couldn’t sleep. It seemed a good time to call back to home.”
Standing on the step above him, she was almost at eye level, and
Josh reached out to slide his hands underneath the hem of her
sweater.

Her skin jumped
under his fingers and she hissed at the feel of his cold hand at
her waist.

“That sweater
is soaked,” Josh said. “We need to get you out of it.”

There was a
smile on his face that widened when his words had her sucking in a
breath in anticipation. His hands tightened against her, and he
lifted her effortlessly until there was room for him to step
inside. He kicked the door shut behind them, and let his fingers
roam across her skin, enjoying the way it shivered under his
touch.

“The couch or
the bed?” Josh asked her. “Lady’s choice.”

“The shower,”
Auggie replied. “I’m freezing.”

Josh smiled at
her in response. “Good thing I know just how to warm you up.”


Chapter
Twelve






The next time
she woke, Josh was in bed beside her. His arm was around her waist
as his body curved to accommodate hers. His chest rose steadily,
the regular rhythm of his breathing reassuring and solid against
her back.

It was, she
realized suddenly, going to be difficult to say goodbye when the
time came. Sleeping on your own gave a girl the luxury of kicking
back with all the covers and all the space, but there was just
nothing quite like the feeling of waking up next to a warm, strong
partner and knowing you weren’t alone. Even if, like in this case,
only briefly.

As if he sensed
her watching him, Josh stirred. His eyes didn’t open, but she knew
the moment he woke. The arm circling her waist flexed, pulled her
in that much deeper.

“Morning.”

His voice was
deep and full of sleep. It made Auggie smile.

“Morning.”

The heat from
his body soaked into her back. Feeling warm and content, Auggie ran
her hand down his leg from the point of his thigh to just above his
knee. It was as far as her arm could reach, and it felt good to
leave her hand resting on his thigh.

The moment was
companionable, not sexual, and somehow that was equally as potent.
Her senses were still drinking in the peace of being there with him
when his other arm came around her. He rolled onto his back and
brought her along with him as he moved. With her face against his
chest, she sprawled across him. Every beat of his heart made her
own lift.

“Tell me about
making whiskey.”

His hand, which
had been stroking her hair, stilled. His chest rose and fell with a
quick snort of amusement.

“That’s
what you’re thinking about right now?”

“I’ve a curious
mind,” Auggie said, shrugging her shoulder in a way that had her
skin sliding against his.

Bending his
head, Josh kissed her shoulder. He liked this woman. He liked
waking with her in his arms. Liked it very much.

“I could always
just bring you home with me and let you see the place.”

Against his
chest, Auggie went very still. Even her breathing seemed to halt
for a moment. Her voice was composed, though, when she rejected his
offer -- an offer he’d never made to another woman, not that she
had any way of knowing as much.

“As…
interesting as that thought is, why don’t you just describe it for
me. I’d like to hear about it in your own words.”

He could -- and
would -- give her that. Still, the thought had been planted in each
of their minds. For Josh’s part, he suddenly realized he could
picture her there. Boundless energy and a sharp mind like Augusta
possessed would vibe well in the distillery, but it was more than
that. He could see her in his home, in his kitchen, under the
covers of his own bed, walking the sandy shoreline of the ocean
cove where he’d built.

His sister, he
imagined, would love her. Cara would harass him, of course, but
she’d be best friends with a woman like Augusta. And his father
would fall in love with her, the same way he had done.

The thought had
him sucking in a breath. Underneath his body, Auggie felt the
change immediately.

“What?”

“It’s nothing,”
Josh said. He resumed stroking her hair as his mind raced. He’d
fallen in love with her? They barely knew each other. Where
had the thought even come from?

“Making
whiskey’s an old art where I come from, Mo Cuishle,” he said. His
voice didn’t sound as panicked as he suddenly felt. That was good,
at least. “There are multiple steps. And then there are different
ways to age your brew. In Ireland, though, a whiskey must be aged
for three years on the island if it’s to be labelled Irish
Whiskey.”

“Three years.”
Auggie was genuinely surprised. “That’s a definite commitment,
isn’t it?”

“I’m a man
who’s not afraid of commitment, fine thing.”

She snorted out
a breath. “You did not just say that while I’m lying here naked in
your arms.”

But, behind
her, Josh wasn’t laughing. Auggie twisted around to look at him,
and what she saw on his face shocked her. The man looked
contemplative, like he was genuinely thinking about what he’d just
said. Or maybe, why he’d said such a thing.

“Now, don’t
freak out, fine thing,” Josh said when he read the shock on her
face. “It’s just a fact about me, is all. Not a marriage proposal
or something daft like that.”

The word
‘marriage’ didn’t exactly calm Auggie down. She had the deepest
urge to push her way out of the bed and flee. Also, she had the
tiniest flicker of longing -- which she suppressed ruthlessly -- at
the mere thought of marriage and Josh in the same sentence.

Which was just
bollocks. She was obviously loopy from amazing sex. Or, maybe one
of those snowballs had hit her harder on the head than she’d
realized.

Or
maybe, a sneaky little voice inside her whispered, you just
like the man. He was, after all, funny and sexy, a successful,
up-and-coming businessman with goals she admired and the drive to
capitalize on them -- something else she admired. He was a good
sport, following her around on all her itinerary while he was here
in Canada. Without a single complaint, Auggie realized.

And, he was
none too shabby in the bedroom, either.

She did like
the man. Maybe more than she should. You know, given the fact that
he lived in Ireland, and all.

“Remind me, how
far is Ireland from Vernon?”

He huffed out
an amused breath and pulled her nearer so he could drop a kiss on
the top of her forehead.

“Six thousand,
eight hundred and fifty-five kilometres,” he said.

“Oh, give or
take,” Auggie said.

He grinned.
Apparently, he’d unravelled the lass.

“You’re the
accountant. I’d think you’d appreciate the exact figure.” He kissed
her again, on the lips this time, and smiled to himself when
despite her evident discomfiture, she responded in kind.

“I’d really
like to take you there. Show you around the distillery, introduce
you to my sister, Cara. She,” he said with a distracting nibble on
her shoulder, “Would adore you. What do you say? Come home with me?
We could ring in the New Year together.”

Auggie lay very
still. New Year’s in Ireland? That was a tempting thought, indeed.
Meet his sister? That was ridiculous. That wasn’t what this
was.

“I can’t
just…”

“Of course you
can,” Josh said. “The question is, would you want to?”

Which was the
problem, of course, because suddenly she very much wanted to fly to
Ireland and learn more about how this ridiculously appealing man
lived his life. Her eyes were troubled as she disentangled herself
from him and pushed herself out of the bed.

“I need to
shower. Alone,” she added when he started to push back the covers.
When the expression on his face blanked at the rejection, Auggie
felt the instant urge to soothe the look away. She wanted, most
definitely, to give him what he wanted. A trip to Ireland, more
moments like these -- it sounded like a dream, a fairy tale. But
she wasn’t a princess, and this was just life. And she was a
practical woman.

“Look, I’ve
enjoyed this. Enjoyed you. This moment was unexpected and…
lovely.”

She stood at
the edge of the bed, not even aware that she was comfortable enough
around him that she’d completely forgotten she was naked. She
forced herself to silence the desire to simply blurt out that she’d
love to join him in Ireland for New Year’s. Instead, she told him a
different truth.

“I’m meant to
get you to sign the contract for the advert. That’s all this was
meant to be.”

“Meant to be?”
His gaze grabbed hold of her and held her fast. His voice softened,
lowered. “We decide what’s meant to be, Augusta. At least, that’s
what I believe.”

She swallowed.
He caught the telltale movement, and immediately switched
tracks.

“What time do
we leave to serve this meal?”

“You still want
to come?”

“Of course. You
act like this is the only time a beautiful woman has turned me
down.” Offering her a grin that appeared far more genuine than he
felt, he winked. “It’s not. Of course, I still want to go.” He
leaned back against the pillows, breaking eye contact with her
then. “Go. Take your shower. I’ll be needing one after you.”

“Josh…” His
name was soft on her lips. Then she shook her head. She didn’t even
know what she wanted to say. She backed up a step. “I’ll be
quick.”

“Just save me
some hot water,” he said with another smile aimed her direction. As
if the entire conversation meant nothing. No biggie. The moment she
left the room, though, the grin dropped away. Leaving the bed, he
stuffed his legs into his trousers.

“Well,
bollocks,” he whispered. Then he collected the rest of his
clothing, and he let himself out of Auggie’s room.


Chapter
Thirteen



Someone had set
a Christmas tree in the corner of the room nearest the washrooms.
It sparkled in lights and garland and had a waft of pine scenting
the room. That was the first thing Auggie noticed when she and Josh
entered the building.

Little white
twinkle lights had been hung in loops across the walls, and festive
pinecones had been sprayed with fake snow then paired with
mistletoe as centerpieces on all the tables. The Mission’s dining
area had been transformed with simple but cheery seasonal
festivity.

Best of all,
sacks of brightly wrapped gifts were stacked under the lower
branches of the tree. A bucket of candy canes sat on an adjacent
knee-high table. It was almost as if Santa had stopped in
early.

“Lor,” Josh
said, as he stomped the snow from his boots, “Looks like
Christmas.”

That the
decorations impressed him was clear in his tone, and it made Auggie
want to reach out and simply hold his hand. As far as Christmas
wishes went, being a real couple with Josh McLaughlin would have
topped her list. If, that was, she still believed in Santa
Claus.

Since she
didn’t, she kept her fingers safely tucked into the pockets of her
coat. Only when Josh reached over and offered to take it and hang
it for her, did she slip her hands out of her pockets and unbutton
the front.

If Josh felt
awkward around her after she’d made it clear their tumble between
the sheets could not lead to anything with significance, he didn’t
show it. She, on the other hand, couldn’t quite wrap her mind
around how she was feeling.

One moment she
was ridiculously sad -- especially considering how briefly she’d
known the man. The next moment he’d smile and his eyes would take
on a warmth, or he’d lean in just a little, or touch the small of
her back, even accidentally bump her wrist with his arm, and she’d
be ready to climb up his body and rip his clothes off. A moment
later, she’d feel resigned to reality.

And reality
was, she’d had the misfortune to find an absolutely wonderful man.
And he lived halfway around the world. Even Santa and his magic
sleigh couldn’t bridge that gap.

Josh’s face
felt positively brittle from smiling. Logically, he knew that
Auggie hadn’t worn the red sweater dress to torture him, but that
was what he was dealing with.

The dress fell
just below her knees but had a slit up the side which allowed for
mobility. It also slid around her right leg in a little fluttering
flap whenever she moved. That brought his attention away from the
way the dress hugged her curves and onto the mouth wateringly sexy
knee-high boots she wore. He couldn’t look at her in those boots
without fantasizing about taking her home, stripping the dress over
her head, and making love to her while she wore nothing but those
black boots.

Of course, he
was getting the impression that he’d have his work cut out for him
if he wanted to share more intimacies with Augusta Chamberlain.

He’d blown it
with her that morning, he knew. Jumped too far ahead, scared her
with ideas she wasn’t ready for. Not surprising, really. He had
barely even known he was considering inviting her home to Ireland
before the plan had popped out of his mouth. Stupid. He might have
a reputation as a man who was as smooth as the whiskey he crafted,
but he certainly hadn’t proven that today.

“Let me
introduce you to Kit,” Auggie said. “He’s the director here. He’ll
get us set up where he wants us today.”

“Right.” He
smiled at her, hoped she hadn’t realized how deeply distracted he
felt every time he looked her way. “Let’s meet the man, then.”

The man Auggie
introduced him to was a big, burly guy. His arms were covered in
sleeves of tattoos, his chin was covered in a salt and pepper
beard. Josh liked him immediately.

“So, what do
you do for a living, Josh?”

“I distill
Irish Whiskey,” Josh answered absently. His eyes watched as Auggie
tied a black apron around her waist. Only when he heard Kit’s grunt
did he tear his eyes away.

“And you’re the
face of the company?”

Kit’s eyes had
sharpened and were looking him over like a father contemplating
retrieving the shotgun from the back cupboard.

“Well, it’s my
company, then,” Josh answered, looking Kit in the eye without
flinching.

Whatever Kit
read in his eyes must have mollified him sufficiently. Still, the
warning he gave Josh was stern.

“I’m going to
ask you to keep that information to yourself. We have strict
policies here surrounding alcohol.”

“Rightly so,
I’d imagine,” Josh said, unoffended. He wasn’t here to recruit
customers. When Kit simply grunted, and held his eye a little
longer than necessary, Josh took it in good grace.

“Potatoes,” Kit
said finally. “We run this like a cafeteria buffet. People will
file in and come through the line one at a time. Each plate
receives a single scoop of potatoes, no more, and no
exceptions.”

“They’ll try,”
Auggie said, grinning at Josh.

“She’s not
wrong,” Kit agreed. “But a company leader like yourself shouldn’t
have trouble controlling adversarial situations.”

“I think I’ll
manage,” Josh said, his voice mild.

“Augusta,” Kit
said, “You can stand beside your… friend. That will put you on the
mixed veggies.”

She smiled, and
Josh noticed the way Kit’s cheeks flushed slightly. If Auggie saw
the telltale colour creeping up the man’s neck, she ignored it like
a champion. Without thinking it through, Josh lay his palm flat
against Auggie’s back. The message was unmistakable, and he knew
Kit received it loud and clear.

So, apparently,
did Auggie.

“Really?”

“What?”

“Don’t even
pretend innocence with me, McLaughlin. And for your
information, I think Kit liked you. Even if he hates how you make
your living.”

“At least he
didn’t show me the door,” Josh said. He leaned in nearer and
lowered his voice so only she could hear. “And you, Augusta
Chamberlain? Do you like me then?”

“He wouldn’t
kick you out,” Auggie said, looking down her nose at him. “Not
today. He knows he needs the help. And as to you...” She let the
thought trail off. It was on her lips to tell him no, he had
nothing she wanted, but she wouldn’t lie. Not to herself, not to
him. Instead, she turned and watched as the front doors were opened
and the first guests trickled in. “This is neither the time nor the
place for that conversation.”

“So long as you
understand, it is a conversation we will be having, fine
thing.”

Her eyes
snapped to meet his, and what she saw there took her breath
away.

“You’re being
ridiculous,” she muttered, forcing herself to wrench her gaze away.
“There’s no way to make anything long term work between us.”

“There’s always
a way of when it’s something you want enough. It’s just a matter of
finding it. And, Augusta Chamberlain, have I told you yet that yer
looking fine in that dress? You drive a man to distraction, you
do.”

His words had
her flushing in pleasure, but she resolutely kept her eyes on the
line of people filing towards them. It was only the crush of bodies
filling the room that had her temperature spiking. That had nothing
whatsoever to do with the man standing beside her, potato scoop in
hand, self-assured smile on his face.

“Potatoes?” She
heard him ask the first man in line. He scooped the pile of mashers
onto the man’s plate as the man eyed the giant dish in front of
Josh and held his plate out without a word. The man had matted hair
and filthy fingers, and you could practically see the drool pooling
in his mouth. This, Auggie realized, could well be the best meal
the man would eat all year. For his part, Josh treated the man as
if he was entertaining him in his own home. His smile flashed as he
dropped the potatoes on the man’s plate.

“There you be,
man. Enjoy.”

The man’s eyes
jerked to Josh’s in what looked to Auggie like surprise at the
goodwill. He dropped his gaze as quickly as he’d lifted it and
shuffled along to where the turkey awaited.

When Auggie
snuck a look at Josh, she saw him looking at the long line of
bodies stretching from them to the door -- and beyond. There was a
hint of red in his eyes, and she heard him sniff. It shocked her,
seeing the compassion he was evidently feeling.

And just how
did a woman resist a man like that?

He had a word
for everyone, it seemed. Most who left with potatoes on their
plates left smiling -- and it wasn’t only because of the food. The
women, in particular, ate him up. Auggie had to hide her smile when
a skinny woman with baggy, wrinkled skin and no front teeth
practically fell over her own two feet when she heard the man’s
accent.

“Woah,” she
said, stopping dead in front of Josh and staring openly. Standing
there and ignoring the complaints of the line behind her, the woman
clutched her hand to her heart. So, of course, Josh lay the accent
on extra thick, then winked at her until, face crimson, the woman
hustled on.

When the trio
of teenage girls started giggling hysterically over him, Josh put a
little knightly flourish into his delivery of the potatoes. It made
Auggie roll her eyes even as it sent the girls into another round
of giggles.

“You just can’t
help yourself, can you?”

“Don’t be
jealous, Mo Cuishle,” Josh said, smiling at her in a way that would
have told anyone watching that he’d seen her naked. “You know I’ve
eyes only for you.”

She tisked
under her breath and deliberately ladled a scoop of mixed
vegetables onto the plate in front of her. Lifting the spoon, she
waved it at Josh.

“And what does
that even mean? Mo Cuishle.”

He grinned at
her. “Come to Ireland with me, fine thing. I’ll tell ya there.”

Auggie snorted
her opinion of this plan. “I’ll just google it later,” she
muttered, making him laugh. “Until then, stop calling me… whatever
it is.”

“Hey man,” a
man said, “Tell your girl to hurry up with the food.”

Auggie turned
in the direction of the man standing in front of her, plate out,
scowl on his face. He wore three coats on top of each other, and
filthy jeans that looked about three sizes too big.

“Sorry,” Auggie
said, feeling her face flame. At her side, Josh bumped his hip into
hers, the only support he could give her. Not that she needed it,
but she had to admit, it was kind of nice.

“I’m not your
girl, though,” she said.

His response
was to laugh loudly enough that Kit looked over from across the
room.

“You say that
now,” he said, bumping his shoulder into hers. He was still
grinning at her -- despite her narrowed eyes -- when Kit came
over.

“We need
someone to assist with clearing the dishes from the tables, and
you,” he said pointing at Josh, “Are up. I’ll take a turn with the
potatoes.”

Auggie saw
Josh’s eyebrow arch. He shot her a look, but she kept her gaze
firmly on the woman holding out her plate for her scoop of
vegetable. When Josh handed off the potato scoop without at word,
then walked away with an amused grin, she had to work to suppress
the laughter that gurgled inside her belly.

“Your friend
has a bit of an attitude, doesn’t he? Cocky.”

“He’s… fun,
actually. And a surprising softie,” Auggie said. She glanced at Kit
for a fraction of a second, then her eyes returned to tracing
Josh’s movements as he wove among the tables collecting dirty
plates with complete unconcern and good nature. He was the head of
a multi-million-dollar business, but you sure couldn’t tell to look
at him now. With his sleeves rolled up to his elbows and plates
stacked up the length of his forearm, he looked like any college
student working for his supper.

Everywhere he
went, he took a second to chat with the diners. He left the men
laughing at whatever he was saying, left the woman staring in his
direction as he passed by. As she was herself, Auggie realized, and
wrenched her gaze away. She found Kit watching her, his expression
inscrutable.

“What?”

“You defended
him against my criticism. You can’t tear keep your eyes off him.
You’re in love with the Irishman, aren’t you?”

“What?” This
time, her voice was sharp, the inherent protest tumbling from her
lips. “I’ve only just met him, Kit.”

He nodded
slowly, but the look in his eyes said he believed she way lying. To
him, or simply to herself, Auggie didn’t know. Frowning, she
glanced from where Kit stood beside her, to Josh at the far side of
the room. Her expression softened when she saw him squat down and
rock back on his heels to chat with a young boy who couldn’t be
more than three. She couldn’t hear what the two talked about, but
the child’s face grew more radiant the longer they spoke. Auggie’s
heart melted at the sight.

“I can’t,” she
said as panic grabbed her throat and stole the warmth that had
spread through her seconds earlier. “I can’t love him. He doesn’t
even live here.”

Snorting, Kit
gave his head a little toss.

“Where there’s
a will, Auggie,” he said, and shrugged. “People overcome a lot
bigger challenges than geography when love is on the line.”

Kit gave a
small smile. There was panic all over Auggie’s face and still she
couldn’t stop staring at the man with his arms full of dirty
dishes. Maybe Kit wished she would look at him with that expression
in her eyes, but he was honest enough to admit she never had.

“Auggie,” he
said, his voice gentle, “Don’t let something as superficial as
distance come between you and something you want. If he’s
something you want. Just,” he said even as he snagged the sleeve of
a volunteer who was walking behind them with an emptied salad dish
and moved to exchange places with the man, “You’re kind of
something special. Make sure he really deserves you before you go
following him around the world, okay?”

Auggie said
nothing. She was stunned, really, to hear Kit speak to her like
this. For one thing, although this wasn’t her first time
volunteering at the Mission, it was hardly as if she were a
regular, or anything.

A woman knew
when a man was attracted -- and she’d been lying if she tried to
say she hadn’t realized there was something in the way Kit looked
at her. Still, there’d never been even the mildest flirtation
between them. That he’d speak to her this way left her speechless.
Once she recovered, she found herself a tiny bit distressed.

“Kit,” she
said, and lay a hand on his sleeve. He stopped walking away and
turned to look at her, and Auggie realized she had nothing to say.
She had a lot of respect for Kit and the way he lived his life
serving others, but there was just no attraction there. Not on her
side, anyway. “Thanks.”

It was horribly
lame. She wanted to take it back the second she said it. Kit,
though, merely smiled briefly, then turned and walked away.

Across the
room, Josh saw her lay her hand on Kit’s arm. When Kit walked away,
though, Auggie’s eyes didn’t follow the retreating man. Instead,
she glanced in Josh’s own direction. Their eyes locked onto one
another from across the crowded room, so to speak. His lips lifted
into a little smile that was just for her, and he nodded
acknowledgement.

When her cheeks
flamed so he could see the blush all the way from across the room,
he grinned. And bent to retrieve another dirty plate.


Chapter
Fourteen






Despite the
fact that her feet were singing a sad tune and her body was tired
from head to toe, Auggie pulled the Jeep into the grocery store
parking lot. Josh had been reclining against his seat with eyes
closed, but they opened when the vehicle came to a rest.

“We’re home
already? Did I doze?”

“No but go
ahead if you want. I’m just picking us up food.”

Josh
straightened in his seat and looked out the window. The combination
of trans-Atlantic travel and keeping up with the pace of Auggie’s
lifestyle had him knackered. He had no idea how she did all she did
without falling on her face.

“Aren’t you
tired? I’d think we could scrounge up food at the house. Or order
pizza again.”

“I am not
eating pizza for Christmas dinner,” she said. “And I’d rather not
brave the shops tomorrow on Christmas Eve.”

“Christmas Eve
already,” Josh said. “You have the leftovers, though. Surely that
is enough turkey for the season.”

“Yes,” Auggie
said, “I have leftovers. Don’t think I don’t know what you did with
yours.”

“Lor, woman. He
needed it far more than I.”

She couldn’t
argue with him on that score. After they’d served the meal, they’d
both stayed to help with the cleaning. If he’d wished, she’d have
made excuses for her foreign guest. Instead, it had been Josh who
had insisted. So, she’d scraped plates and washed dishes and he’d
cleared and stripped tables, cleaning, folding and storing
them.

All the
volunteers had received a plate of turkey dinner to take with them
as a thank you for their troubles. Hers sat, wrapped in tinfoil, on
the Jeep’s back seat. Josh, though, had handed his off to one of
the afternoon’s guests. He’d thought he’d done so secretly, but
she’d seen the handover take place, had seen the misty eyes and
triumphant smile of the man who’d walked off into the night with a
plate in one hand and a gift-wrapped pair of wool socks and mitts
in the other.

It had made her
own eyes mist over. There was no way she’d let a man with a heart
as huge as Josh McLaughlin’s eat pizza for Christmas dinner.

Which was why,
regardless of how her feet screamed at her, Auggie opened the door
to her Jeep and stepped outside into the crisp evening. She heard
the Jeep’s passenger door slam closed, but she didn’t wait for Josh
to join her, just moved off with her usual brisk steps.

“Augusta.”

He jogged over
to join her. When she didn’t stop for him, he simply took both her
arms in his hands and tried again.

“Auggie, wait.
I don’t expect you to cook me a Christmas meal. You do know
that?”

“Did I say I
was cooking it for you?” She gave him the kind of look a teacher
might reserve for a slightly slow child. He didn’t buy it for a
moment. “And anyway, I won’t do a turkey. Not with it just being
the two of us. Something simple and easy. So don’t worry your
pretty little head.”

She smiled at
him to take any sting from her words and attempted to resume
walking. Josh wasn’t quite ready to let it go. He didn’t want to
let her go, in truth, so he stepped into her when she would have
moved around him, and he pulled her gently into his body. When his
arms wrapped around her, he felt the way she stiffened. Almost
immediately, though, she softened against him. With his eyes at
half mast, he rested his chin on the top of her head and simply
breathed her in right there in the centre of the lot.

“I’m going to
remember this Christmas,” he murmured. Pulling away ever so
slightly, his fingers lifted her chin and his lips touched hers
with a gentle finesse that made Auggie yearn for every little bit
of him. He made her yearn for years and years of him. Of moments
just like this one, for the rest of their lives.

“Josh.”

She whispered
his name as he rested his forehead against hers. They stood there a
moment longer before he backed up and let his arms drop to his
side. Reaching over, he offered his hand. With only the barest
hesitation, she took it, and they walked into the store holding
hands like the sweetest of lovers.

“I’m not going
to stop trying to convince you to fly home with me,” he said.

She glanced
over at him from under her eyelashes. He’d said it on a completely
conversational tone, but she heard it for the warning and the
promise it was.

“I’d expect
nothing less,” she told him with a smile. “And, it’s not like I
wouldn’t enjoy the trip. I’m just…” She gave a shrug that lifted
their joined hands, “Needed here.”

There were
things he could have said, Josh knew. Although he suspected she
didn’t realize it, she’d given him an opening by the admission
she’d made. For now, though, he’d let it rest. They’d shop; they’d
return home. If she’d let him, he’d take her to bed and make love
to her until she didn’t want to live a moment without him.

He followed her
around the store as she loaded items into the cart. Occasionally,
he tossed a selection of his own into the mix. When it came time to
pay, he held out his credit card and ignored her protests.

“You can buy my
groceries anytime you want,” the cashier said to Josh. With the
other woman getting her flirt on, Auggie simply surrendered. The
cashier had a point, after all. She’d be back to paying for her own
way soon enough.

“I’m supposed
to be getting you to sign a contract,” Auggie grumbled as they
wheeled the cart over to the Jeep and started loading up the bags,
“Not making you pay for my dinner.”

Josh grinned at
her. He didn’t bother to point out that he fully intended to eat
the food they’d purchased, too. Or that she’d saved him hundreds of
dollars by letting him stay at the house. Instead, he leaned in and
settled the last bag against the back seat then shut the door and
climbed into his seat.

Pulling the
seat belt across his chest, he looked over at where Auggie now
sat.

“I’ll sign your
contract tomorrow. Tonight,” he paused, reached over and touched
her arm with familiarity, “I’d like tonight to be about us. Can you
give me that? Can we take the night, Augusta?”

“Yes.”

She said it
simply. Yet, she meant it with every breath inside her. Maybe she
couldn’t have him forever, but she could be his for the night. She
was looking into his eyes when she said it, felt the satisfaction,
the heat that immediately flared. There was something else there,
too, and Auggie blinked when she recognized it -- relief.

He’d worried
she’d turn him down.

The knowledge
made her heart hurt, just a little. Turning down Josh McLaughlin
was something she suspected might be beyond her. Nor did she want
to. For as long as he was here, Auggie thoroughly and completely
wanted to savour every moment. She would remember this Christmas,
too. Once he returned home, she would relive every moment.

For tonight,
she’d pretend he was truly her guy. She’d lie to herself willingly
and love him like they’d never part. And when the time came to say
goodbye, well, there’d be memories to cherish on dark, lonely
nights.

She pulled up
outside the liquor store and unbuckled.

“What are ye
doing, fine thing?”

Auggie looked
over at Josh and let out a deep breath. Then she smiled.

“If we’re were
going to celebrate, if I’m going to seduce you tonight, I plan to
set the scene to perfection. You’re a whiskey man, so that’s what
we will drink. Since I don’t happen to have any on hand…”

She shrugged
and started to open her door. Josh lunged and grabbed her
wrist.

“Hold up. Wait
just a moment. Yer seducing me tonight?”

“Yes,” Auggie
said and gave a single definitive nod.

“Auggie, luv,
you won’t be needing whiskey to do that.”

She gave him a
look that somehow managed to be shy and determined all
together.

“I want it to
be a night you remember.”

“Luv.” There
were just no words to tell her how she moved him. “Do you even know
how to pick out a decent whiskey? Shouldn’t I be the one to go
in?”

“I can figure
it out. My knowledge of the spirit might be incomplete, but I’ll do
my best to choose well.” At his dubious expression, she shrugged
and tugged her hand free of his. “I’ll ask someone. Then tonight
I’ll paint my body with the brew, and watch you cleanse me with
your tongue.”

He choked. Just
simply swallowed his own tongue right then and there. The images
her words burned into his brain left him with an instant hard on.
She waited until she was certain her words had hit their mark, then
she slid out of her seat. She left him cursing inventively.

She was back in
moments, the bottle the clerk had helped her select buried in a
brown bag. Josh reached for it, curiosity etched all over his face,
but she shook her head and held it out of his reach.

“Unh uh.”
Settling it behind her seat in the rear of the Jeep, she turned to
smile at him. In response, he groaned. Signaling, she pulled out
into traffic.

Crossing his
arms over his chest, Josh turned his gaze on her as she drove at
the most sedate pace he’d ever experienced as her passenger.
Now she decided to pay attention to speed limits.

“What makes you
think I even want to be seduced?”

Her answer was
a snort. Flicking her gaze from the road to the thickness tenting
his pants, she gave him an incredulous look.

“Fine. I want
it. Can you not drive this thing faster then? Because once we’re
home, I’m going to be giving you the grandest, deadliest screw of
yer life.”

Auggie grinned.
Maybe his words sped her heartbeat, but she’d be damned if she’d
speed the Jeep up. Let him suffer. Sure, her own breath was shallow
with anticipation, but that was part of the memory, the fun.

“When we get
home, you’ll be unloading these groceries. I’ll be upstairs taking
a quick shower.”

“Fuck the
groceries,” Josh growled, “And damn the shower. We’ll be needing
one together after, anyway.”

Delighted with
his impatience, she laughed as they parked in the driveway. She
squealed, though, when she’d barely stepped out of the vehicle and
already he was at her side of the Jeep. He stepped into her body,
used his weight to press her back up against the side of the jeep,
and his lips descended.

He kissed her
with quick, hard gulps, his mouth meeting hers with heady force.
She could taste his desire, breathe in the need he had of her.
Returning his kisses with the same hunger, Auggie reached around
and let her hands cup his ass, squeeze his buttocks. In response,
he growled, and ground himself into her. When his lips moved to her
neck and nipped, she yelped, and arched herself into him.

“There’s ice
cream…” She broke off against a moan as his lips sucked the spot on
her neck he’d nipped, as his hands curved over the wool of her
dress to squeeze her breasts. “It will… melt.”

She managed to
get the words out between pants -- barely -- and then his hands
slid behind her, cupped her butt and lifted her so that she had to
grasp his shoulders or fall back.

“No chance.”
She felt like heaven pressed against his body. He was throbbing,
straining against his zipper. He wanted her with a ragging need. He
wanted her right here, in the open under the silent starry sky,
wanted to watch the silver streams her breath made as he pounded
himself into her and let the heat burning inside him scorch away
the cold of the night air. “Not in this weather.”

He staggered
sideways with her, set her butt on the hood of the Jeep, and parted
her legs with his body. Lifting up her skirts, he lay his palm flat
against her inner thigh. She hissed as the cold hit her, but he
kept his fingers moving until they travelled all the way up and
found gold.

When his
fingers shoved aside her panties and circled her, she whimpered and
clamped her thighs around him.

“Josh, no.”

“No?” His
fingers had slipped inside her and now he pulled them out. The
sensation was too delicious to resist, and Auggie moaned against
his neck.

“Oh. Yes.” She
rocked her hips forward against his hand. It felt so good. He had
her drenched -- no way she could deny. “We’re in the front yard.
People will see.”

“It’s dark. And
just the two of us here. There’s no one to see. No one could,
anyway.” He moved his fingers over her again and she whimpered,
surrendered. “There’s my girl,” he murmured in approval. “Just like
that now.”

“The
house…”

“Next time,” he
promised. “Right now, I want inside you. I want to take you here
and now for all the stars to bear witness that I am Auggie’s and
she is mine.”

His words were
like some sort of strange spell. Listening to him had all logic
spinning away from her. There was a perfectly good private house
only feet away, but as his fingers stroked her and his words
enticed her, Auggie knew she was his for the taking right here on
the hood of her Jeep.

“Do it,” she
said. Lifting her legs, she wrapped them around his back. She heard
the teeth of his zipper parting and then the full, hot head of him
was pressed against her lips. He spread her with his fingers and
plunged fully into her with one, massive, deep stroke. She groaned
as her body accepted him, as he stretched her, filled her.
Sensations rocketed through her as he pounded into her with fast,
demanding thrusts that she met with needy little murmurs of
encouragement.

This was no
gentle seduction, no sweet love making. No, this was mating, plain
and simple, and Auggie was every bit as swept away as was Josh.

“Watch me,” he
ordered. “I want your eyes on mine when I take you. I want you to
know what this is. What I feel, want from you. What it will be
always.”

She did as he
wanted, locking her eyes on his face as the night shadows raced
over their straining bodies. There was no question in her mind what
it was Josh wanted her to know -- he had no intention of walking
away or giving her up. Given half a chance, he would make her
belong to him body and soul. The knowledge had her body clenching
around him. As if only waiting for the right signal, Josh reached
between them and stroked her as he thrust. It took less than a
moment before she went off, the climax shooting through her system
like a falling star.

He covered her
mouth with his, swallowed her cries of ecstasy. Grabbing her hips,
he pumped himself into her in faster, harder strokes. Only at the
last moment, with the groan that was tearing at every one of his
muscles ripping from his throat did Josh pull out. The icy air hit
him, and he closed his fist around himself immediately. One stroke
of his cupped hand down his length was all it took to have him
emptying himself into the dark of the night.

“Oh God.”
Reality slapped Auggie on the side of the head. “We didn’t use a
condom.”

“You’re safe,
lass,” Josh said, leaning into her as he did his best to slow the
heaving of his chest. “I’ve no diseases. And I pulled out.”

“Stupid,”
Auggie muttered. She was in shock. How could she have let Josh…
without protection… in her bloody front yard, even.

And yet, as he
reached down and zipped himself, as he straightened her skirt,
spanned her waist with his hands and lifted her off the Jeep, she
could already feel desire pooling inside her again. She frowned,
but she placed her palms on his chest, felt his heart still
thundering underneath her fingers, and she felt her pulse zip.

“I’ve
never…”

“Not used
protection?” He gave a little smile. “I’m not exactly in the habit,
either. Seems I lost my head just a little, Auggie luv.”

“I’ve never
made love outdoors,” she said with her lips quirking up at the
corners.

The smile
reminded Josh of a cat who’d licked up the cream, but the way she
dipped her head shyly was so sweet he felt his body respond to her
again. Apparently, he had an extremely rapid response time for
Augusta Chamberlain.

“And how do you
feel then?”

“Grateful for
trees,” she said, and when Josh laughed, she joined him.

“For trees. I
bring you to a shuddering climax, but it’s trees you’re thankful
for.” Shaking his head, he turned her towards the front door and
gave that fine trunk of hers a light slap. “Go on in with you,
Auggie. I’ll bring in these bags. And Augusta?” He waited until she
turned to look his way. “Clean yourself up, lass, but don’t lose
those boots.”

“Why?”

“Because my
love, someone promised to offer me a lick of whiskey. And I want
you wearing nothing but those boots when I collect.”

He watched her
eyes flare wide. The look on her face was so utterly shocked, it
was all he could do to keep his hands to himself. The urge to pull
her back into him was ridiculously strong.

She read his
expression. Didn’t wait. Just turned her back and fled.

“Wise woman,”
Josh muttered. He watched as she disappeared into the house and
shut the door firmly behind her. Dipping down, he grabbed the
shopping bags in one hand and the brown liquor store bag in the
other. Grabbing the neck of the bottle he smiled in anticipation of
the night to come.

He’d flown
across the Atlantic to further his business interests. Who knew
he’d find his match waiting for him here at the same time? That,
Josh accepted without reservation, was exactly what he’d done.
Auggie was the woman for him. None other would do.

Hauling her
groceries through the front door of her home, he smiled with
anticipation at the many ways he would show her just that
tonight.


Chapter
Fifteen






They slept
late. Even so, Auggie was groggy -- possibly even a little hung
over -- as she pulled out the ingredients she needed for the pie
she was making. The whiskey she’d purchased yesterday was powerful
stuff. When Auggie recalled all the various uses they’d found for
it last night, she blushed.

Fortunately,
she was alone. There was no one here to give her grief as the
memories had her staring off blankly into space, a silver apple
peeler clutched in her hand and a flush staining her cheeks.

If you would
have told her a week ago that she’d be spending her Christmas with
a gorgeous, sexy Irishman and that all she’d want for Christmas was
his naked body fused to her own, she would have scoffed. Standing
in the centre of her kitchen, though, Auggie had to admit she had
nothing but lusty thoughts spinning between her ears. She had a
strong need to make every single one of those fantasies reality
before Josh flew home.

Her morning had
started with a toe-curling orgasm -- courtesy of Josh’s never-fail
lovemaking skills. Once the screaming of his name had stopped and
her heartbeat had returned to normal speeds, she must have dozed
off again, because the next thing Auggie remembered, Josh was
bringing her a cup of steaming coffee, planting a kiss on her
forehead, and then informing her he was heading out for a run.

He’d worn her
out to the point that she couldn’t get her butt out from under the
covers, but he needed to jog off his energy? Something was really
wrong with that picture. Then again, it was a fine way to start off
her Christmas Eve, warm and snuggly under covers that still faintly
smelled of the man who only hours earlier had touched her in ways
that had her screaming his name.

Yes, it had
been a fine start to the day.

Now, though, it
was two in the afternoon. So far, all she’d accomplished was
washing her hair. It was time to stop daydreaming about sex and
bake this frigging pie.

She’d be
cheating a bit with the pie, anyway, since she’d purchased the pie
crust ready made. Still, In Auggie’s opinion, homemade apple pie
was as essential to Christmas as Santa Claus. So, here she was,
rinsing and peeling the apples and dotting the crust with drops of
butter, the apples with the tiniest sprinkle of lemon juice.

She fluted the
edges of the pastry shells together over the filling and then
simply stood there undecided a moment. Should she bake the thing
now? Or should she save it for tomorrow where the smells of apple
and spice could fill the house? When she caught herself wondering
which Josh would prefer -- to come home today to a house smelling
like freshly baked apple pie or to have the freshest desert
possible tomorrow -- Auggie gave her head a shake and reached for
the foil wrap.

Covering the
pie, she found a spot in the refrigerator for the unbaked treat.
With only a slight hesitation, she pulled out a new set of
ingredients. If she was making Christmas cookies, it wasn’t because
of him. It was what one did at this time of year.

So what if she
hadn’t intended to? Why would she have baked cookies if she was
going to be here alone? Since she wasn’t, she had the perfect
excuse. Reason. She meant reason. She’d have someone to share the
calories with. That was all.

It felt good to
have someone to bake for, anyway. This was part of Christmas Auggie
always enjoyed. Abandoned by her roommates, there’s been no need
for Christmas baking or Christmas meals of any kind, really. Now,
though part of her hated to admit it, Christmas had new life.

It didn’t take
long to combine the ingredients for her famous gingerbread cookies.
The dough would need thirty minutes to chill before it could be
handled, so she used the time to blend together her grandmother’s
shortbread recipe. Considering there were all of four ingredients
in the dough, making the cookies took no time whatsoever. Baking
them, though, would take her just enough time to have the
gingerbread cut-outs ready to go.

She’d baked
these same cookies what felt like thousands of times. The motions
of sprinkling flour on the counter, centering the gingery dough and
rolling it flat with the pin took no thought on her part
whatsoever. Maybe that’s why, as she pressed her star-shaped cookie
cutter into the dough, her mind wandered.

She’d never
been to Ireland. Perhaps that was a bit strange, given its
proximity to England. Still, she’d never made the trip. She had to
admit, she felt some curiosity about the place.

Was it as green
as everyone claimed? Had tensions calmed enough that a British
accent -- no matter how faint hers had become -- would be accepted?
Would his sister truly like her?

The thought
startled her. It was almost as if she were actually considering
going home with him.

Which she was
not.

Was she?

The thought
froze her in place, because she recognized what her heart was
telling her. It wanted her to go.

Impossible.

Isla and Mellie
needed her here. Especially right now, when things were changing
for both of them.

If Isla was
moving in with J.T., well, she’d be just down the road. That still
worked. So, that would leave her and Mellie still holding down the
fort here at the house.

Although, with
Mellie, nothing was ever certain. Auggie loved Mellie to bits, but
it didn’t take a genius to see that Mellie was more and more
restless every day she was forced to cool her heels in one place.
Should Melissa decide to move away from any reason, that just left
Auggie.

She supposed
she could take a holiday, travel with Josh for the New Year. She
was entitled to a life, and it wasn’t even tax season, after all.
The thing was, she’d be lying to herself if she thought Josh was
just inviting her for a holiday. When a guy starts mentioning
introducing you to family, he’s thinking about more than a
vacation.

Which was
crazy. Right? They’d known each other less than a week. She
couldn’t be uprooting her entire life for a man who was really
little more than a stranger.

Except, there
was no way Josh could move here. That much was obvious. He had to
be in Ireland with the business and all. And there wasn’t any way
to get to know him better, to upgrade that practically-a-stranger
status, if she wasn’t around him to really get to know the man.
Which meant Ireland.

Auggie sighed,
her shoulders rising and falling with the breath. She could go to
Ireland with him if that’s what she chose to do. She just couldn’t
stay. This, here, now, what they were doing over these holidays?
That was something she could treasure for her future. The longer it
continued, though, the more it would hurt when she inevitably had
to say goodbye and let him go.

No, this was
better. She’d put all her energy into treasuring this time they had
over Christmas. When he left for home, she’d drive him to the
airport, kiss him goodbye, and she’d let him go.

It was the best
plan. Auggie knew that deep in her soul. The only plan that could
work. Still, the thought was bittersweet, and as she pulled the
batch of cookies out of the oven, the day felt a tad dimmer than it
had moments earlier.

Bending over,
she slipped the next tray of cookies in to bake. She’d only just
shut the door and picked up her spatula when she heard the
unmistakable sound of the front door opening, and the happy sound
of a man whistling to himself. When that man entered the kitchen,
wrapped his arms around her from behind and popped a chilly kiss on
her cheek, all thought of best plans fled her mind.

“I smell
dessert,” Josh said.

“I thought I’d
make Christmas cookies for us,” Auggie answered, doing her best to
ignore how right it felt to have him wrapping her in his embrace
while she cooked goodies like a proper girlfriend.

“Nice,” he
said, “But that’s not the smell I meant.” Placing his chilly nose
against her neck he took a deep sniff, and everything inside her
went berserk. “Mmm,” Josh murmured against her ear, “Dessert.”

“You’re
freezing cold,” Auggie squeaked with a laugh.

She wanted to
push him away. Correction, knew she should push him away.
Not what she wanted, at all. That much was obvious by the way her
body pressed itself deeper into his embrace and her head tilted
sideways to allow him access to nuzzle her neck properly.

She felt his
lips curl up into a grin against her neck and she swayed against
him like a love-drunk puppy -- not a completely inaccurate
description just then.

“I know a great
way we could warm me up.”

With the
spatula still in her hand, Auggie turned around to face him. She
linked her arms behind his neck, spatula jutting out behind his
head at an almost obscene angle.

Pressing
herself against him, she took his lips and rubbed her own against
them. Her tongue flicked out in an obvious request for entrance. It
was a request he granted immediately, loving the way her tongue
slid against his until he completely forgot that he’d been freezing
cold only moments earlier.

When she pulled
away, he made a noise that expressed his displeasure. His hands
clutched at the back of the sweatshirt she wore and attempted to
pull her back against his body. Laughing, Auggie planted her palm
firmly in the centre of his chest, and she pushed him gently
back.

“I’m making
cookies.”

“I like
cookies,” Josh said. “You know what else I like? Showering, naked,
with you.”

He saw her
throat convulse as she swallowed. For a moment, he thought he had
her on board. Instead, her eyes narrowed, and she turned, then
waved him away with that blasted spatula.

“Go.”

“You sure, fine
thing?”

His hands slid
down from her waist to stroke the curve of her butt, and he felt
her still. She had a cookie halfway off the baking sheet, but with
his hand on her ass, she got no further. For the span of a moment,
she forgot all about her cookies. She could already feel the
water of the shower on her skin. It took a huge effort, but she
managed to clear her mind of the images his words had planted and
go back to placing cookies on the cooling racks.

Josh laughed.
“Alright, then. I’ll go if that’s what you’re wanting. But, you
know where to find me.”

She didn’t give
him the satisfaction of a response. His laughter followed him out
of the room, and Auggie felt the sound light a path through her as
she took the last of the cookies from the tray.

If he’d any
idea how much willpower it took her to resist his invitation, he’d
most probably have hoisted her over his shoulder and carried her to
the shower without delay. The thought made Auggie smile. It also
made her blood heat.

She heard it
when the shower jets came on, the rumble of water from the upstairs
pipes upping the temptation she was feeling. Which was a first.
Standing in her kitchen surrounded by the smells of melted butter
and ginger and cinnamon, her mouth felt dry. An image of Josh,
naked, under jets of water flashed in her mind and under the lace
of her bra, her nipples pebbled.

Damn it, but
the man had a hold on her thoughts. And double damn it -- she was
going upstairs right this second. Who could resist him? A stronger
woman than her, that much was for sure. She pulled the last tray of
cookies out of the over, turned the heat off with a flick of a
wrist, and was jogging by the time she hit the stairs.






They spent the
day that way. Alternating between making love, making meals, making
time together count. There was laughter, and the get-to-know-you
kind of conversation new lovers shared. She told him about growing
up an only child, and how meeting Isla and Melissa had been a life
saver for a very lonely girl. He told her about being the eldest in
a family of three, about his younger sister and brother, the niece
and twin nephews his sister had added to the brood.

When they
sampled her cookies, he did his best to check the smug laughter
which wanted to spill out.

“Could have
used a few more minutes cooking time,” he noted, then grunted when
she elbowed him in the solar plexus.

“I don’t think
you’re in any position to complain, considering,” Auggie said,
voice tart.

That did make
him smile. She most certainly had a point. And there’d be no
complaints from him.

“Half-raw
cookies are my new favourite,” he said, and earned himself a second
elbowing.

So, he tackled
her, claiming self-defence, and once she was pinned beneath him,
all thoughts of cookies left his brain. Instead of kissing her –
which, admittedly, was his first thought – he dug his fingers under
her rib cage. He didn’t even try to hide that he was laughing as
she screamed and bucked and shrieked underneath him while he
tickled.

“You,” she
said, patting down the hair which was standing straight on end from
writhing along the sofa, “Are a dead man. When you least expect it,
you will pay.”

He simply
grinned at her with eyes sparkling in a challenge.

“Anytime,
anywhere, Mo Cuishle,” he teased, “Though you’d better make it
sooner rather than later if you truly won’t be joining me in
Ireland.”

Auggie rolled
her eyes, then surprised him by probing at the subject.

“Tell me about
home.”

He turned his
head and gave her a quick glance as if trying to get a read on the
type of answer she wanted. Her face gave him no hints though. The
expression she wore was open and relaxed. Anyway, she must have
sensed he wasn’t certain how to respond, for she asked again.

“What would you
be doing right now, for example. Christmas Eve? Do the McLoughlin’s
have traditions?”

“Christmas
Eve.” He thought a moment, a small smile warming his features.
“Back home wouldn’t be so different than here. Except at
McLoughlin’s we shut down and give the employees the two days off.
At my residence, there’d be gift wrapping, sometimes even shopping,
since I’m a busy man, of course.”

“Of course,”
Auggie said, smiling. He returned the smile, but his eyes took on a
far away look. Reaching for her, he wrapped his arms around her,
adjusting their positions so he could hold her as he spoke. She
curled into him, resting her head against his shoulder and feeling
like for this one moment at least, all was right in the world.

“For the
family, Christmas Eve is about preparing for the next day. It’s a
day to relax before all the excitement. There’s Midnight Mass, of
course. It is the day of the Lord’s birth, after all.

“Used to be,
Cara and Thomas and I would all return to the castle after mass and
spend the night in our old childhood rooms so the family could
spend the full day together. There’d be an Ulster Fry for
breakfast, and…”

“Ulster
Fry?”

“Sure, you
know, eggs and sausage and bacon, maybe even a little fried ham or
the like. Plus, fried tomatoes and mushrooms and potatoes, with
toast and beans and then, of course, black pudding.”

Auggie gaped at
him.

“You eat all
that for breakfast?”

In response,
Josh simply grinned and continued.

“You can, too,
when you come over there with me. Anyway, it’s a bit different now,
as Cara has the children, so we sleep at our own homes so that St.
Nick can find the stockings, you know. Which makes breakfast a bit
delayed, as it were. But after we eat, we gather by the tree and
the children fish out the gifts from under it so we can all be
together when they’re opened.”

He smiled again
and made a little sound that had Auggie making a realization.

“You miss
them.”

“Oh, sure, I
do.”

“They must miss
you, too.”

He lifted a
shoulder, the shrug causing Auggie’s cheek to rise and fall. “Right
about now, they won’t be missing a thing. The wee one will be dead
to the world. The others, well, they’ll see me soon enough. The
gifts are there for them all to enjoy.”

“Christmas
isn’t truly about the gifts, though.”

“It’s not, no.
It’s about family.”

Auggie nodded,
then pushed up so she could look into his face.

“I don’t
understand, then. You could have flown in, negotiated, signed the
contracts, and flown back immediately. You would have been tired,
perhaps, but you could have been with them.”

“I could have,
true enough,” Josh said, looking her in the eye and holding her
gaze.

It was on the
tip of his tongue to explain how important it was to him to get a
true sense of the businesses which he worked with. McLoughlin’s was
a family company. Where he could, he wanted to extend that to those
representing them overseas. And then within minutes of meeting
Augusta, he’d found himself fascinated. Now he was thinking about
expanding family in an entirely different sense than he’d
anticipated.

He wanted her.
Not just for the few days they’d have here in Canada. He wanted her
as his. For better, for worse. As far as he was concerned, he was
spending his Christmas with family just as surely as if he were
sacked out on the tartan sofa in his parent’s two-hundred-year-old
home.

“I’m precisely
where I want to be, Mo Cuishle.”

“Which
means?”

He laughed,
then shook his head and disentangled himself from her. Standing, he
held out a hand. She took it immediately and allowed him to pull
her from the sofa.

“Where are we
going?”

“Mass. There
must be a Cathedral somewhere nearby, surely.”

“It’s just down
the street.” Auggie shook her head in surprise. “You want to go
mass? While here? Aren’t you just a little concerned that after how
we’ve spent our day, we might find ourselves struck by lightning,
or… I don’t even know. But something.”

He grinned and
pulled her in so he could kiss the top of her forehead.

“It’s the
Lord’s birthday, fine thing. I’m willing to take my chances in
order to honour Him. Are you not?”

“Humph.”

The look Auggie
gave him was grudgingly impressed. If she only knew he’d never
before cared enough to bring a woman with him to any church
service, ever, he suspected the look would have morphed to
suspicious panic quick enough.

“You are way
too smooth with your words, aren’t you?”

“I’m Irish,
lass. What else would you expect?”

Auggie rolled
her eyes indulgently. It was clear she was amusing him, and she
wouldn’t change his mind even if she wanted to try. Oddly, she
found she didn’t, particularly. There was something rather
comforting about the idea of attending mass with this man at
Christmas. Something familiar and enduring, not that she planned to
put words like that to it. So, she simply went up on her toes and
kissed him quickly.

“Give me five
minutes to change my clothes.”


Chapter
Sixteen






Her hand was
icy in his.

Apparently,
Auggie hadn’t been completely joking about her concerns of the
wrath of God descending. That told him a lot about the woman he was
with. You didn’t fear God’s wrath without a healthy respect for Him
to begin with. It was a quality to be admired. Just one more facet
of her personality he could love.

For his part,
he couldn’t have been prouder to have her on his arm as they walked
through the front steps then took a seat together in a pew mid-way
up the cathedral.

The mass was in
Latin, yet she seemed to follow along at the right moments. So, not
her first time, Josh realized. Not that religion would have stopped
him developing a relationship if he wanted one -- he just wasn’t
that sanctified. Still, it added another mark for the plus column.
At least, it would have if he were keeping score. He wasn’t. He was
too caught up in all he was feeling. With Auggie, every moment they
were together he seemed to find one more thing he liked about the
woman.

They filed up
the centre aisle together to partake in the holy sacraments.
Nothing had ever felt as right to Josh as including this woman in
the traditions of his life.

When they
walked out of the church together, they were holding hands. She was
silent, and he had to wonder what she was feeling. He was
feeling the link between them strengthening, the need to keep her
close growing. He was feeling like he’d stumbled onto the best
Christmas gift a man could imagine.

At the Jeep, he
lifted her hand and pressed his lips to their linked fingers before
releasing her. She looked at him, her eyes big in the city lights,
and he couldn’t read her thoughts. She was thinking hard, though,
that much was obvious.

“Penny for your
thought, Mo Cuishle.”

The silence
dragged between them when she didn’t answer. Still, Auggie found
she simply couldn’t speak the thoughts in her mind. All of them
involved her and Josh and a lift together forever. None of them had
any possibility -- as far as she could see -- of happening. Right
now, driving this beautiful man home from the sanctity of church,
every longing she’d ever had seemed to be clogging up her
throat.

“I can’t
remember the last time I went to Mass,” she said finally. “Thank
you for suggesting it.”

Josh glanced
over at her. He couldn’t make out the expression on her face in the
dark interior of the Jeep, but there was something in her tone. He
couldn’t quite put his finger on it, but it made him uneasy.

Normally,
Auggie had an upbeat, playfulness to her vibe. She, to Josh, was
pure joy. Right now, though, there was a reserve to her, a quiet
thoughtfulness he couldn’t penetrate. Instinct told him he wouldn’t
like whatever she was thinking.

“Auggie.”

She parked the
Jeep in front off the house. Leaving her hands on the wheel, she
looked over at him.

“Joshua.”

Relief hit him
full force. She’d mimicked his tone perfectly. Whatever was going
on inside that pretty head of hers, it was going to be alright.

“You’re
quiet.”

“I’m trying to
talk myself out of something. I’m not having any luck.”

“That… sounds
ominous.”

She grinned at
him and cracked her door open. Sliding her longs legs off the side
of her seat, Auggie jumped lightly to the snow dusted ground.

“It’s your own
fault. You took me to church. Got me thinking.”

He was out of
the car and following her into the house without so much as
blinking. Augusta wasn’t the only one who could move fast.

“You’re making
me nervous.”

She kicked off
her boots, then bent to straighten them into a neat line. Still
bent over, she lifted her head to peer up at him.

“I’m not
thinking anything so drastic,” she said, “Just… maybe I should
sleep in my own bed tonight.”

He frowned,
reached out to cup her elbow in his hand.

“Alone?”

She sighed.
“Yeah. Alone.”

His frown
deepened. Her words were reluctant, at least, so she wasn’t kicking
him out of her bed because she was angry with him.

“Why?”

She glanced at
him. When the confusion in his expression tugged at her resolve,
she looked just as quickly away.

Every pore in
her body wanted to fling herself at him, wrap around his body, take
back the ridiculous thought. She did none of that.

“It’s Christmas
morning,” she said as if that should answer his question
somehow.

“And?”

“It’s Christmas
morning, Josh, and we’ve just come from church. Now you want me to
let you back into my bed?”

He almost
laughed with relief as the pieces clicked into place.

“You’re kicking
me out for religious reasons?”

“Hey,” she said
defensively, “It’s not like I want to. This is your own fault.”

He smiled at
her, then grabbed her and spun her around in the air until they
were both dizzy. Then he let her chest slide down his body. As her
feet searched for the floor, his lips searched for hers.

As if she
wasn’t dizzy enough already, Auggie thought. The man had her
spinning. He had brought out so many different feelings inside her
in just these few short days.

The last thing
she wanted, in the little time they had left, was to spend even a
moment sleeping alone. She wanted to curl up around his warmth, to
take him inside her and rock with him into a world where reality
had no place and dreams came true.

She wasn’t
exactly sure when it had happened, the thought that sex should be
off the table between them. Somewhere, Augusta thought, between
sitting beside him listening to the liturgy while feeling like this
could be the man for her for the rest of her life and walking
outside holding hands like a real couple, a legit couple. And
feeling completely content.

She did know,
though, that once the thought had wormed its way into her brain, it
had refused to dislodge.

Before Josh,
she’d never been the one-night stand, short-term fling kind of a
girl. That was more Mellie’s style.

Josh had showed
up when she was vulnerable, still smarting over the breakup with
Nick. Josh showed up looking so fine and being so… Josh, and she
was only human, so....

She’d convinced
herself that a temporary thing with him would be okay. She’d
definitely enjoyed every second of being with Josh.

And, an
annoyingly honest voice inside her head whispered, you weren’t
still hung up on Nick. Not really. At best she’d been… embarrassed,
her pride, maybe even her confidence smarting. Which meant, what?
She’d slept with Josh not as a fling to get over Nick, but because
she actually wanted to sleep with the man?

Yes, that
one.

She was so
seriously screwed.

Sure, she’d
come to this conclusion while sitting in church, and yes, there was
some element of her conscience which had pricked her while there. A
lot of what she was feeling, though, was a slightly panicked
survival instinct honing in on her darkest vulnerabilities. Whether
she liked it or not, whether there was any slight chance of making
things permanent between Josh and herself, Auggie had admitted the
truth to herself. Sitting on a pew bench with his fingers closed
over hers, she’d simply known.

She was in love
with Josh McLaughlin. She’d fallen and fallen hard. Which meant,
she couldn’t think of their time together in casual, temporary
terms.

And she’d be
sleeping alone tonight.

“Good night,
Josh,” she said once she’d gotten her feet back under her and had
caught her breath.

“Auggie,” he
said, “Augusta. Are you sure? I’ve only a few nights left
here.”

He ran his
hands up her arms and rested them on her shoulders. The simple
touch made a shiver of longing slide up Auggie’s spine. His words
told her that whatever she decided he would accept. That only made
her love him more.

“I’ll see you
in the morning,” she said, and felt a chill when his arms dropped
to his sides. It was a relief when he leaned in and pressed a kiss
to her cheek.

“Good night, Mo
Cuishle,” he said.

Their eyes
locked, and instead of walking away, Auggie leaned imperceptibly
nearer. With a long sigh, she tore her gaze from his. He chuckled
as she finally moved to leave.

What a woman
she was. His woman. The thought had him twisting restlessly
under his chilly, lonely bed sheets. He wanted her to know how he
felt about her, how completely and shockingly in love he found
himself. If he told her now, though, she’d undoubtedly think he
said so only to get her back into bed. Which, he couldn’t deny, he
wanted. It was possible to respect the woman and regret her choices
at the same time.

Tossing
restlessly as he searched for a new position, Josh grabbed his
pillow and pounded his fist into it. The truth was, it wasn’t an
uncomfortable pillow keeping him from sleeping and he knew it. One
door down, was his woman. That was one door too many.

There were no
noises coming from her room. He pictured her sleeping soundly, and
the thought both pleased and irked him. Even if she’d put sex on
hold, he wanted her to miss his company. He was certainly missing
hers. The fact that she seemed to be sleeping soundly without him
was doing nothing for his mood.

Grumbling, he
gave up on sleeping and kicked the covers aside. Snapping on the
bedside light, he checked the time, then smiled and reached for his
phone.

The voices on
the other end were cheerful and loud. In the background, he could
hear his niece squealing with delight and the booming sound of his
father’s returning laughter. It was his mother, though, who
answered his ring. Instant homesickness hit him at the sound of her
voice.

“Merry
Christmas, mother.”

“Josh. Darling.
Merry Christmas to you.” He heard a sort of rustling as if someone
had placed a hand over the phone then her muffled voice calling the
family. Since he could picture her as clearly as if he was standing
beside her, he smiled.

“The family’s
all there, then?”

“All but you
son. And we miss you. How is your business doing? Just about
wrapped up and ready to head home?”

“My flight is
booked for the evening of the 27th.”

“Excellent.
Makes you home on the 28th, then?”

“In the
evening, yes. I’ve a few hours layover in Amsterdam first.”

“We’ll be
looking forward to seeing you and hearing all the stories of your
trip. Oh, here’s your father to say his hellos.”

He smiled at
the sound of his father’s voice over the miles, and he leaned back
against the bed’s headrest. Crossing his ankles, he made himself
comfortable as he settled back to cycle through the members of his
family and wish them all Christmas cheer. He’d listened to an
excited reciting of all the gifts his five-year-old niece, Roisin,
listed off as her haul, and had laughed when he’d heard his sister
prompt the girl to thank him for the princess castle play tent he’d
left for her. The girl’s excitement over the gift was genuine
enough to have him smile. That was all the thanks he’d be
needing.

By the time his
brother came on the phone, he was yawning, his eyes at last feeling
heavy. Patrick was just promising to send him photos of the group
of them when the bedroom door opened. Auggie stood in the hallway
wearing nothing more than a silky sleepshirt that dipped low
between her breasts. With her figure silhouetted by the hall light,
he could see the shadowy outline of her body underneath the
garment, and he completely lost his train of thought.

“Paddy, I’ve
got to go. Kiss mother for me.”

He didn’t wait
for a response from his brother, simply clicked off, dropped his
phone on the bed stand, and waited.

Auggie hovered
in the hallway, seeming undecided on what to do next.

“I’m sorry if I
woke you.”

She shook her
head, took a single step inside the room.

“I didn’t even
hear you until I opened the door.” She glanced at the phone he’d
discarded, then shifted feet. When she lifted one foot and stepped
with it onto her other foot, Josh realized that she was cold. “I
thought you were asleep.”

“I thought the
same of you,” he said. He wouldn’t admit it had grated, just a
little. It perhaps wasn’t his most chivalrous moment when she shook
her head, her mouth turning down in a bit of a pout.

“I couldn’t
sleep,” she said. She crossed her arms underneath her breasts and
took several steps into the room before stopping. “I can’t seem to
sleep in my own bed without you.”

She didn’t
sound pleased about it. In fact, there was a definite accusatory
tone to her voice, but Josh felt his heart leap. He was careful to
keep the smile he suddenly felt off his face.

“You should
join me, then,” he said, and lifted the covers in invitation. She
didn’t waste another moment, just climbed in beside him and
snuggled herself into him. With her head resting against his chest,
she let out a deep sigh.

“What have you
done to me,” she whispered. “What am I going to do when you’re
gone?”

“Hey.” Josh
breathed into her hair. Reaching over, he snapped off the light and
plunged the room into darkness. He wrapped both arms around her and
trailed kisses across her face. When she tilted her lips up to meet
his, he kissed her with as much tenderness as she’d ever
experienced.

He wanted to
tell her she only had to say the word and he’d bring her home with
him. She’d never have to sleep without him again. Somehow, though,
he knew it would be the wrong thing to do.

Just as, no
matter how much having her there in bed with him affected his body,
he knew this was not the moment to ask her for more than this
tender embrace. So, he held her, breathing in the scents of her
shampoos and pheromones, and listened as her breathing evened out
against his chest.

With her warm
and comfortably sleeping in his arms, Josh closed his own eyes, and
let the moment tug him into the realm of dreams.


Chapter
Seventeen






Auggie woke
slowly to find herself spooned up against Josh’s body. His arms
were wrapped around her, his fingers combed her hair idly. One of
his legs covered hers -- her foot pressed against his shin -- and
the erection he sported pressed firmly against her backside.

“Merry
Christmas, Mo Cuishle.”

In response,
she yawned, stretching her body like a cat against his. Behind her,
she felt his erection jerk, his body tense. He made no move to
caress her, though. Instead, he loosened the arms which had
clenched around her, stilled the fingers which teased her hair.

It made her
smile. Her movement had not been a deliberate tease. Nor an
invitation. She was simply warm and content under the covers with
him and had still been half asleep when she flexed. The fact that
he’d respected her enough to share his bed without attempting a
seduction, had respected whatever it was she’d been feeling last
night, only reinforced the love she knew she felt for him.

He might want
her -- that was hardly a secret considering the rod of his shaft
behind her -- but he wasn’t making an issue of it. Auggie had never
before realized what a turn on that could be. Now that she did, she
also recognized that she was going to have to be the one to make
the first move here.

“Merry
Christmas, Josh,” she murmured back, and this time when she shifted
her ass against his erection, her actions were deliberate. Stroking
her hand down the tensed muscles of his thigh, she ground herself
backwards against him again. It made her smile when she heard him
groan.

“Trying to
respect your wishes here, Auggie. You’re not making it any
easier.”

In response,
she prodded his leg off her, then sat, turned to face him, and
pushed him down so he was lying flat on his back on the bed. She
straddled his body, her gaze locked on his, and one by one she
began to unbutton the fasteners of her sleep shirt. Josh’s eyes
went hot, his gaze following her fingers as they wrestled with the
buttons.

“I thought you
didn’t want to,” he said, his voice sandpaper rough.

“Over it,”
Auggie said in a chirp. Freeing the last of the buttons, she let
the shirt fall open around her. She took Josh’s hand in hers and
placed it on her exposed breast. He cupped her automatically, his
fingers finding her nipple and rolling it immediately. Sucking in a
breath, she looked down so she could watch him toy with her nipple.
The picture of her breast swallowed in his big hand only stirred
the sensations inside her more. He pinched her nipple slightly,
making her gasp and arch with pleasure. “And I want to.”

“Oh, thank you
merciful heavens,” Josh breathed.

Needing no
other encouragement, he flipped her onto her back and reared up
above her with a look of such intense need on his face that his
expression was both savage and careful. He had to be inside her
now. And damn the consequences, he needed her to know this was more
than just sex. He loved her. He needed her to know.

“There’s more
between us than just this.”

“Yeah.”

She didn’t
sound thrilled about it. Most likely she wasn’t going to be any too
happy about the rest of it.

Settling his
face between her breasts, Josh rubbed the stubble of his cheeks
against her skin and smiled when she arched up. Unable to resist,
he sucked her nipple into his mouth, and laved it with his tongue.
He filled his hand with her other breast and circled the nipple
with his thumb. Loving it, her head thrashed from side to side, her
fingers clutched at the sheets as her hands turned into fists.

“I’m falling
for you, fine thing,” Josh said, moving so he could fill his mouth
with her other nipple. His hand smoothed a path down her flat
stomach and tangled in the curls at the apex of her thighs.
“Started,” he said as he followed the path his hand made with his
lips kissing a trail down her belly, “Watching you pace your way
around the airport.”

He dipped a
finger inside her, watched her back bow up, her taut stomach
muscles quivering as his finger stroked her. “Got worse with you in
the slinky dress, and,” his mouth hovered just above his stroking
fingers, “watching you skate circles around everyone at the ice
rink.”

His tongue
flicked out, the tip of it intimately seeking her taste then laving
her when she hissed out a breath and cried out his name. He stopped
his declaration long enough to have her hips rearing us, her hands
holding his face in place as he feasted.

“But,” his
voice was hoarse as he crawled up her body until his tip was poised
at her entrance, “I really knew, though,” he rubbed himself against
her, the friction burning into them both as he gritted his teeth
for control, “when you sent me away last night. And I couldn’t
sleep. Not one fucking wink.”

His thrusts
punctuated the words, and he watched her eyes widen as he filled
her inch by aching inch.

“I think I just
might love you, Augusta,” Josh grated out, holding her gaze with
his own. Like the words were some kind of starting pistol, he let
loose, and started to move. Never looking away or breaking eye
contact with her, he thrust in and slid out, glided in, pulled
out.

She rocked her
hips into him, matching his rhythm, little whimpers tearing from
her throat. His words had scored into her heart, touching her with
their sweetness, their vulnerability.

I think I just
might love you, too, Josh.

She wanted to
give them back to him, she honestly did, but somehow, the words
wouldn’t leave her lips. And then the sensations he was pulling
from her body became too strong, and she couldn’t have spoken if
she’d wanted to.

Instead, she
held his gaze, hoping he could see everything she was feeling
shining from her eyes. Eventually, though, her sight blurred, and
her head fell back as Josh’s body moving inside her was the only
thing in the world that mattered.

The bedsprings
creaked underneath them, and their pants grew harsh as Josh pumped
into her. Her breasts bounced but she didn’t even notice as the
climax which had been growing rushed up to meet her with dizzying
speed. She cried out, her world exploding as her internal walls
clenched him, and together they free-fell over the finish line.

He collapsed on
top of her, the orgasm still shuddering through his system. Giving
himself a moment to catch his breath, he balanced himself on his
forearms before rolling to his back on the bed beside her.

They lay there
together, panting, sweat cooling against their skin. Josh found
he’d never felt more exposed in his entire life. Needing the point
of contact, he found her hand and linked their fingers.

“Josh,” Auggie
said, but Josh stopped her by laying a finger across her lips.

“You don’t have
to say anything,” he told her, “I just needed you to know.”

Shaking her
head, Auggie captured the silencing finger with her free hand and
lowered it until that hand rested on her breastbone.

“I’m falling,
too,” she said.

“You don’t have
to say it.”

“Josh, I say
what I mean,” Auggie said, her voice filling with impatience. “I
mean what I say. I think I love you. I know I could love you,
anyway.”

“Yeah?” The
smile on his face was brilliant as he leaned on an elbow and peered
down into her face. “You love me?”

Rolling her
eyes, Auggie looked up at him. Then she sighed, and tenderness
filled her expression.

“Yes,” she
said. “I figured it out watching your kindness when we served
Christmas dinner. I mean, I already suspected. But that was the
moment that truly did me in.”

“Well,” Josh
said softly, “Merry Christmas to me.”

“Merry
Christmas to us,” Auggie corrected, “Though for the life of
me, I’ve no idea how we’d make this work.”

“I’ve some
thoughts on that,” Josh said. He was smiling when he rolled out of
the bed and offered his hand to pull her up after him. “Why don’t
you take a shower, and we’ll talk about it over breakfast.”

“Does this talk
involve me accompanying you to Ireland?”

“It might at
that.”

She nodded
slowly before rubbing her chin with her fingers as she thought.
Finally, she nodded one more time, and when she met his gaze, she
smiled.

“We will talk,”
she said, “After I shower, and after you sign the
contracts.”

He figured he
could live with that.

“Deal.” He gave
her naked tush a gentle pat. “Now get on with it woman. I’m starved
and if you’re not downstairs in fifteen minutes I won’t be
guaranteeing there will be breakfast left.”


Chapter
Eighteen






The smells of
fresh brewed coffee and cooking bacon greeted her as she walked
down the stairs. Auggie’s mouth was salivating before she even saw
the man of her dreams standing at the stove with a spatula in hand,
bacon sizzling in the pan in front of him.

“If I hadn’t
already told you I loved you, I figure I’d be mentioning it right
about now.”

“Ah, she likes
a man who brings the bacon.”

“Well, sure,”
Auggie said, “What woman doesn’t? Speaking of…”

She left the
room, headed for the office. It made Josh huff out a laugh. She was
a woman with a focus this morning, apparently. When she returned a
few moments later, she had a manila file folder tucked under her
arm and her cell phone in her hand. The look on her face had Josh
removing the pan of frying bacon from the heat and setting down the
fork he was using.

“Everything
okay?”

“It’s, ah…”

She lifted her
head and Josh saw a sheen of moisture in her eyes. The smile she
gave him was watery, but it reached all the way to her eyes.

“It’s Mellie,”
she said, finally. Flipping the phone in his direction, she held up
a photograph that was way too far away for him to see. He took
several steps nearer, then squinted until he was sure of what he
was seeing.

“Is that a
wedding ring?”

Auggie gave him
a sappy nod.

“Well, that was
fast. My research on you all didn’t show a man in Melissa’s life.
How long was she gone?”

Auggie laughed
at that.

“No, your
research wouldn’t have shown a man in Mellie’s life. It probably
would have shown you about twenty. She’d been pretty gun shy where
anything real is concerned. But apparently, she ran into the one
man from her past who always had his fingers on her heart.”

She smiled up
at Josh -- a full smile that told him she was thrilled for her
friend.

“It’s not the
first time he’s asked her. Last time she gave him the wrong
answer.”

“Oh? Looks like
she got it right this time, then?”

Auggie nodded.
“Looks like.”

Her eyes were
wet again. It made Josh’s heart clench. They might be happy tears,
but he still wanted to wipe them off her face.

“So,” he said,
“Persistence gets the girl. I’ll make a point of remembering
that.”

It made her
laugh. Knuckling the moisture away from her eyes, she set the
folder and her phone down and walked over to where he stood wearing
Mellie’s Kiss the Chef apron. Putting her arms around the
back of his neck, she pulled his head down so she could do just
that.

“Mmm.” He
rumbled his approval. “People should get engaged more often if it’s
going to put you into this mood.”

Laughing, she
gave him a little shove, which made him grin. He was sliding bacon
and fried tomatoes onto a plate when reality hit. Mellie was
getting married to an American. Just one more change for their
little magazine. Just one more reason why flying to Ireland wasn’t
going to happen right now.

Josh read the
look on her face like a book. The happy vibe of pleasure for her
friend was still there, but as Auggie sat in her chair, she also
looked distant suddenly, like she was thinking hard and not loving
the conclusions she was coming to. If he were a betting man -- and
hey, being a business owner made him a gambler by definition --
he’d say the woman had just decided Mellie’s engagement made
Ireland off the table. He’d also say he wasn’t going down without a
fight on this one.

Opening the
fridge, Josh pulled out the orange juice Augusta had purchased and
the champagne he’d smuggled in to chill while she was sleeping. He
walked to the china cabinet in the corner, noted the lack of
champagne flutes and settled for wine glasses. Setting two on the
counter, he filled a third of each glass with orange juice, then he
unwrapped the foil at the top of the champagne bottle.

The crinkling
got Auggie’s attention. Lifting her eyes from the congratulatory
message she was texting, she looked at Josh in surprise.

“Where did that
come from? And what are you doing?”

“Making
mimosas,” he said, smiling when she gasped, and her eyes lit up at
the pop of the cork. He poured the bubbly on top of the juice, set
the glass in front of her, kissed her lips quickly, then added,
“We’re celebrating, are we not?”

“I suppose we
are.” Augusta nodded. “Or we will be once you sign these
contracts.”

His grin came
quickly. It made things flutter inside Auggie’s heart. Desire.
Love.


Disappointment.

She was going
to have to tell him. There was just no way for her to leave Canada.
At least, not right now. She did her best to cover the ache the
thought left behind. Smiling determinedly, she lifted her glass and
clinked it against his as she looked up into his eyes.

“I’ve drunk
more alcohol with you in one week than I have all year, I
think.”

He grinned. It
would no doubt surprise her to know the same was true of him. Just
because he owned a distillery didn’t mean he drank away his
profits.

“It’s
Christmas,” he said with a shrug. “If you don’t want it, I’ll drink
yours.”

As he’d known
she would, she angled her chin in a way that told him exactly what
she thought of his challenge.

“What the heck.
It’s not like I have to be anywhere today.”

And, she
wouldn’t lie -- the mimosa tasted amazing going down. She didn’t
even hesitate when Josh offered to refill her glass.

“So,” he asked
her, “Contracts or food first?”

Again, she
didn’t hesitate.

“Food,
definitely.” After all, there would always be business. Who knew
when she’d have another opportunity for a man to cook her
breakfast?

“Then dig in,
fine thing. It may not be a full Ulster Christmas breakfast, but
it’s as close as I could come.”

Josh, she
discovered, cooked a mean breakfast. The food was delicious. Auggie
polished off every single item on her plate. That didn’t embarrass
her in the slightest. The pleased moans and groans that
periodically escaped her lips were a different matter. Especially
when she looked up in the middle of an extended whimper to find
Josh grinning as he watched her eat.

She might have
embarrassed herself, but she wasn’t going to let that stop her from
pretty much licking the plate clean. When Josh finished up -- at a
much more controlled pace -- she carried the dishes to the sink. He
got up to assist, but Auggie shook her head.

“He who cooks
doesn’t clean.” She nodded at the file folder on the table. “Why
don’t you take your coffee into the living room and read over the
contracts. I’ll join you.”

“If you say
so.” He snagged the contracts and her cell phone. When she gave him
a questioning look, he simply grinned. “You’re going to want it.
I’ll carry it out for you.”

She shrugged
with what amounted to consent. If she’d noticed the gleam in his
eye, she likely would have muscled the phone from his fingers.
Instead, she turned on the faucet at the sink and rinsed the dishes
before stacking them in the dishwasher.

She joined Josh
in the living room within moments. His nose was buried in the
documents, and he didn’t look up. Somehow, Auggie knew she was
seeing a different side of this man -- the business side. And it
was immediately evident that as a businessman, Josh was more than
just a little bit shrewd. Still, he flipped the final page of the
document, read to the bottom, then simply reached for the pen and
scribbled him name in all the right places.

The sight hit
her with a finality Auggie wasn’t expecting. Josh’s plane might not
leave until the 27th, but he’d just done what he’d come here to do.
That meant, there was no avoiding the reality that he’d be leaving
all too soon.

As soon as he
signed, he set the papers down and glanced up at where she stood,
frozen, watching him as he sat.

“What?”

She shook her
head, not prepared to tell him how the knowledge of his imminent
departure had slammed into her system. Or, that the memories of
what had happened between them the last time they sat on the sofa
was only making that knowledge more torturous.

A motion
outside the big living room windows caught her eye, and Auggie
looked out to see giant fluffy white snowflakes dancing outside the
pane of glass. They were having a white Christmas. And how perfect
was that? When her lips quirked up, Josh asked again.

“What are you
thinking?”

She smiled at
him, then pointed.

“It’s snowing,”
she said, and as if the flakes had broken her temporarily pensive
mood, she sat down on the sofa and cuddled up into him. His arm
went around her automatically, his body warm and hard against hers.
“You signed the papers.”

“Indeed. We are
now in business together.”

Auggie felt her
lungs swell with laughter at his formal phrasing. Reaching over,
she shook his hand.

“On behalf of
Near and Far Magazine, let me welcome you. I’m sure you will be
very satisfied with your decision to give us your business, Mr.
McLaughlin.”

Amusement had
Josh smiling as he accepted her formal handshake.

“I’m sure it
will be a pleasure doing business with you, Miss Chamberlain. No
doubt this will be a very lucrative and satisfying association for
us both.”

He wiggled his
brows suggestively at the word ‘satisfying’ and right on cue,
Auggie gave his shoulder a playful punch. Grinning, Josh wrapped
his arms more fully around her, and squeezed her tight.

“So,” he asked,
“What would you and the others normally be doing right about
now?”

“Oh, opening
presents, I guess. We don’t tend to be extravagant, but generally
we do exchange a gift or two. You know, just normal stuff.”

“Well, I guess
this year the present exchange might have to be postponed. What
would you say to a walk in the snow, instead?”

“A walk in the
snow on Christmas Day?” Auggie said, “I’d say, that sounds just
about perfect.”


Chapter
Nineteen






 The sound of their
boots crunching through the snow crust was deadened somewhat by the
fresh flakes that drifted down onto Auggie’s forehead and nose. The
air was that level of cold that had puffs of her breath streaming
through the air, but not so cold that walking didn’t keep her
warm.

Behind them,
the fresh snowfall was already burying the tracks their passing had
made in the snowy park down the street from the house. Right now,
for the most part, the streets were silent. Later, Auggie imagined,
cars would fill the streets as people headed to family dinners that
evening. She could see lights on in the houses they walked past,
and smoke drifting up from chimneys. Other than that, though, she
and Josh might well have been the last two people in the town.

They walked
side by side, her arm linked through his. Their bodies were near
enough that they each kept their hands in their jacket pockets for
warmth. Josh’s dark hair was covered in a white cap of snowflakes.
Auggie had to assume her own hair was in the same state. On him,
though, a white head looked distinguished, and for just a moment,
Auggie could imagine what he’d look like in fourty years.

Still good.
Still hot. Still like a man she’d like to plaster her body all
over.

“Penny for your
thoughts,” Josh said, breaking the spell of peace that had fallen
over them like the clouds draping the mountains.

Auggie exhaled
a breath. There was no chance she could explain the thoughts that
had been flowing through her mind.

“I was
wondering, if I were to kiss you out here, would our lips freeze
together?”

Josh
snorted.

“More likely,
given how hot you get me whenever we kiss, we’d combust and turn
this field to a river of melted slush.” He stopped walking and
turned to face her as he spoke. “But I’m game to experiment if you
are.”

His lips found
hers before she even had a chance to answer. In a sense, Auggie
thought, they did get stuck together. Every time he kissed her, he
made her want to stay with him just a little bit more. Fumbling
with the phone in her pocket, Auggie lifted it at arms length and
snapped the photo -- his lips on hers, her body straining forward
to meet him.

When his eyes
opened, she moved her head to his shoulder, waited until he noted
her intent and posed obligingly for her, then she snapped another
photo.

“Come with me,”
Josh said, his voice low, his tone urgent. “Don’t just take
photographs to remember me by, Mo Cuishle. Come home with me.”

“Josh…”

He silenced her
with a shake of his head that ended with another kiss. When he
pulled back from her, his hand held an envelope, and he thrust it
in Auggie’s direction.

“Please,
Augusta. You are Mo Cuishle. You are the pulse of my heart.
Let me bring you back to Ireland with me.”

“That’s
what it means? That’s beautiful, Josh.”

Still, she
stared warily at the envelope a long time before accepting it. Even
then, she hesitated to open its seal. In her heart, she already
knew what it contained.

The ticket
destination ended in Dublin. Auggie whistled when she saw how much
the ticket had cost.

“I told you I
wasn’t going to go.”

“I hoped you’d
change your mind.”

Auggie glanced
up from the ticket and into his face, then she looked back down at
the price tag.

“That’s a lot
of hope, Joshua McLaughlin.”

She couldn’t
completely fault him for hoping. It wasn’t like she didn’t want to
say yes. There was nothing she’d rather do than move to Ireland and
give it a go with this man. And it was tearing her apart knowing
she was going to have to turn him down, anyway.

“It’s not that
I don’t want to…”

“Then say yes.
Say you’ll be on that plane with me.”

Auggie’s
forehead lifted, wrinkles creasing the top of her brow.

“I can’t.” Her
voice was little more than a whisper drifting away into the snow.
“At least, not now. With everything that’s up in the air with the
magazine? There’s just no way.”

“Auggie,” Josh
said, swiping snow out of his eyes in one quick, frustrated
gesture, “Look at your phone.”

Now her
forehead crinkled into a confused frown. “What?”

“Just,” he
nodded in the direction of her pocket, “Look. Read.”

She frowned
again, but with her eyes locked on his, she pulled her cell from
her pocket. When she glanced down at the screen, she was surprised
to see the red bubble indicating ten unread texts waiting for
her.

“What’s this?”
Her eyes jerked to his. “What did you do?”

“Something you
should have done,” he said with only the slightest censure in his
tone. “Instead of making assumptions, I asked questions.”

Auggie blinked
several times, frowning as she tried to process what he was telling
her. Wordlessly, she opened the slew of texts from Mellie. She
scanned them a second, then her eyes flew back to meet Josh’s. She
saw nothing in his to indicate he felt sorry for what he’d done.
Instead, his eyes begged her to understand.

“You texted
Mellie?”

“While you were
doing dishes. Right before I signed the contracts.”

“Why?”

“You know
why.”

She did know
why. He was a man who went after what he wanted. The fact that it
was also what she wanted didn’t change the way she felt about his
going around her to accomplish it.

“You should
have asked me.”

“Probably. Read
the texts, Auggie.”

Snow fell on
the screen of her phone as she read. Impatiently, Auggie wiped it
off. He’d started simply enough.

Auggie:
Just wanted to congratulate you and

your fella.
And to thank you again for

arranging the
billet.

Mellie:
Is this Josh? Thank you and you’re

welcome and is
this not the best Christmas

ever?

Auggie:
It has made the top of my list.

Mellie:
Indeed? Do tell? I certainly hope that

means our
little Augusta has made your

stay…
hospitable.

Auggie:
I want to bring her home to Ireland

with me.

Mellie:
Do you now! So, hospitable, indeed!

I knew she was
too smart to pass you up, You

may thank me
now. And I hope you signed

the contracts
before you got, er, friendly with

my best
friend.

Auggie:
lol Friendly is maybe not the right

word for
it.

Mellie:
What is, precisely? I sent you over

there as a
Christmas gift for her. I swear, if

you’ve hurt
her, I will make you pay.

Auggie:
I’m in love with her.

Mellie:
Aww. This IS the best Christmas

ever! And I am
a genius.

Auggie:
Clearly. She says she can’t come

with me.

Mellie:
What? Why ever not? Oh, blimey.

Certainly not
because Isla and I left her

running the
magazine? We ARE coming

home.

Auggie:
Tell her, not me. Please.

Mellie:
Auggie?

Mellie:
Augusta, don’t be daft. Go to Ireland

with the
hottie I sent you.

Mellie:
Auggie, we ARE coming home. In

fact, I’d
planned to call a business conference

tomorrow to
say so, but I need to let you all

know I’m going
to be doing more field work.

I’m too
restless at home all the time. Travis,

too. But, we
still need a base to call home.

We’d thought
to make Vernon that base.

Which means,
since you have the cushy

numbers job,
anyway, that you don’t need to

be the one
holding down the fort. You can

work for us
from anywhere in the world. So,

go to Ireland
with McLaughlin. Live a little.

Don’t make my
mistakes, luv.

Mellie:
Well, unless you don’t want to and

are just using
us as an excuse. Maybe he’s

not so great
in the bedroom? Maybe he has a

tiny penis?
Although, it’s not the size, it’s

how you use
it. Or, so I’m told. I wouldn’t

know. Travis
has plenty of inches. He told

me I must say
so. Also, it’s all true. I’m a

happy
woman.

Mellie:
Besides, Isla’s going to be near

enough to
commute to the office. If she can

ever pull
herself away from her cowboy’s

bed. Honestly,
she’s become some sort of sex

addict, she
has. It’s just a touch grotesque.

That’s MY role
in this family.

Mellie:
Auggie?

Mellie:
Augusta Chamberlain, the least you

could do is
respond when I’m being

magnanimous
and solving all your problems.

Mellie:
Why do you all IGNORE me like

this???


Mellie:...

Mellie:
Josh, you did hand her the phone, did

you not?



Auggie looked
up from the screen with tears in her eyes. Wiping the wet from it,
she stuffed it back into her pocket. Then she added the envelope
with the plane ticket.

“You still
shouldn’t have done it.”

He ignored the
complaint and homed in on the point.

“Do you want to
come with me or do you not?”

She studied him
a long moment. They’d only known each other an incredibly short
time, and today he’d shown her the ruthless side she’d suspected
had to be part of the package. She should be angry with him.
Really, she should. But the man was looking at her with an
expression that was a mixture of such hope and fear that any anger
melted faster than the falling snow.

He had snow on
his eyelashes. She wanted to watch them melt off -- preferably
while they were naked together in a nice, hot shower.

And anyway, she
already knew her answer. Holding out a gloved hand, she reached for
him. When he took her hand and slipped it with his inside his
jacket pocket, she smiled.

“Let’s go home,
McLaughlin. You can peel the potatoes for dinner while I pack.”
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Chapter One



“Morning
Jake.”

Monya reached
for the coffee pot without waiting to be asked, poured into the
plain white coffee mug, and set it in front of the retired cop.

“How many
today?”

Morning,” Jake
grunted, holding up three fingers without lifting his eyes from the
newspaper he was reading. He did shuffle the paper back some to
make room for Monya to place extra mugs onto the melamine tabletop,
which made her grin.

“How’s the
world doing today?”

“Same.” His
answer was gruff, then he looked up at her out of guilty blue eyes.
“I mean…”

“That’s how you
talk with a lady, Harper? No wonder you’re single.”

“Mind your own,
Decker.”

The new arrival
grinned, leaned in and kissed Monya on the cheek before adjusting
his gun belt and sitting down across the table from Jake.

“Things
peaceful out there today, Buck?”

“Nothing we
can’t handle.”

Officer Buck
Decker lifted his mug in salute to the pretty owner of his
favourite breakfast spot. She smiled, topped up his cup.

“Looking even
better now,” Decker said, taking a deep, appreciative swallow
before rubbing his palm across the reddish stubble on his
cheek.

“Where’s the
rookie?” Jake asked from behind the paper.

As if on cue,
the cafe door opened, the bell above it twinkling. The music of the
bell was almost drowned out by the sound of hysterical giggling as
Constable Ian Roshan stepped inside, a four-year old bombshell
dangling at arms-length and upside-down in front of him.

“Say it,” he
said.

“No!” the child
shrieked from behind a curtain of silky brown hair and followed
this up with another round of giggles.

“That’s okay,”
the cop said, his hazel eyes crackling with amusement, “I can keep
you up here all day.”

“Cat’s rule,
dog’s drool.”

“What did you
say? I didn’t hear you.”

There were more
giggles from behind the mop of hair, then the girl yelled it
out.

“Cat’s rule,
dog’s drool!”

With a smile,
Ian flipped the giggling four-year-old right side up, then set her
on her feet on the floor.

“But they
really don’t,” she proclaimed, the sparkle in her eyes daring him
to grab her again.

“Why, you!” Ian
said, and fake-lunged at her.

With a squeal,
the child spun away. Catching sight of Monya, she streaked down the
length of the restaurant and launched herself at the woman, tucking
herself behind the safety of Monya’s legs.

“Save me,
Grandma,” she said. Arms wrapped around Monya’s knees, she peered
out of flirtatious eyes at Ian.

“Louisa Joy,
how many times have I told you not to run in the cafe?”

Nina took the
same route through the scattered tables that her daughter had just
taken, although at a much more dignified speed. Her arms were
loaded down with textbooks and binders, and her daughter’s Paw
Patrol backpack dangled from two of her fingers. The weight of its
contents stretched her fingers back as, leaning in, she kissed
Monya on the same cheek Officer Decker had kissed earlier.

“Sorry I’m
late, momma,” she said, “Jenny no-showed.”

“Again?”

Monya’s eyebrow
arched in a way that suggested it was time for Nina to find
different childcare. Setting the coffee pot on the table, she
turned, lifted Louisa into her arms and made a big deal of studying
the girl.

“Is she telling
me I get to have you here all day?”

She smiled when
her granddaughter nodded solemnly. Hit by a rush of love, Monya
popped a kiss onto the top of Louisa’s silky head.


“Excellent!”

Her attention
shifted, though, when Constable Roshan reached across the
table.

“What do you
think you’re doing?”

“Mmm?”

He froze in the
act of reaching for the coffee pot and looked up to see three pairs
of identical feline-shaped chocolate eyes staring at him. Maybe
Nina was dying her hair blond these days, but the resemblance
between the three generations of women was uncanny. Wisely, Ian
unclenched his fingers from around the handle of the pot.

“Your hands
were full. I just thought I’d help.”

“Not in my
house, you don’t,” Monya said.

Setting Louisa
down, she plucked the coffee pot off the table, held her palm out
flat and waited until Ian handed her the mug. Then she curled her
fingers around the handle and poured the steaming liquid. Ian
reached out to take the mug back from her, but Monya held it out of
his reach a moment.

“Do you see me
grabbing your gun, Constable?”

“No ma’am,” Ian
said, warily.

Behind his
paper, Jake grunted out a sound that sounded suspiciously like a
laugh.

“That’s right,
you don’t. So, explain to me why you would touch my coffee
pot?”

Beside him,
Buck Decker, his training officer for the past month, coughed.
“Rookie.”

“I…” Ian chose
to cut his losses and smiled his most charming smile. “Sorry,
ma’am.”

Beside her
mother, Nina rolled her eyes. Ian noticed, but didn’t dare
acknowledge her. He didn’t want to risk taking his eyes off
Monya.

“Give the man
his coffee, mother,” Nina said, then adjusted her books and reached
for her daughter’s hand. “Come on, Louisa. Let’s get you set up in
your spot.”

Monya smiled,
handed over the mug, then winked at Ian. She patted his shoulder --
all forgiven -- and poured refills for the other men.

“Have a good
day, boys,” she said. Still smiling to herself, she hurried back to
the counter Nina and Lou had just disappeared behind.

The bell above
the door jingled again, and Cassidy rushed up to the counter just
as Nina reappeared, books gone, hair now tied back in a long,
straight ponytail that brushed her shoulders whenever she leaned
over. When she saw Cassidy, her face brightened.

The pair had
been close ever since Cassidy had opened up the florist shop next
door to the Walking Walrus. Now, Nina rushed around the counter to
hug her friend.

“Ooh,” said
Cassidy as Nina squeezed her. “I can’t breathe.”

“When did you
get back?” Nina demanded, releasing Cassidy. “Why didn’t you call
me? I would have picked you up from the airport.”

“Umm, well,”
under her newly acquired tan, the pretty florist blushed, “I had a
ride, actually.”

“You did?” Nina
stared at her friend, brown eyes widening in surprise as she saw
the flush grow across Cassidy’s cheeks. “Who?”

“Well,
actually,” reaching across the counter, Cassidy held out a
five-dollar bill to Monya, who shook her head and refused to take
the money as she handed over a pair of to-go cups, “You don’t know
him.”

“What?” With
her eyes narrowing, Nina pointed at her friend. “You mean, you met
someone in Costa Rica? And you didn’t tell me? And you brought him
back with you?”

The twin
dimples in Cassidy’s cheeks winked as she smiled, her sun-streaked
curls bobbing when she nodded at Nina.

“Guilty. Of all
the above.”

“Details!” Nina
demanded. “And I can’t believe you didn’t tell me.”

“I will,”
Cassidy promised, backing away slowly, “But right now, I gotta run.
I promised to bring him coffee before I open up the shop this
morning, and I’m already running way behind.”

“But,” Nina
said, making Cassidy smile apologetically as she interrupted.

“I’ll call
you.” Stacking the coffee cups in one hand, she blew Nina a kiss
with the other, then opened the cafe door. “Love you.”

“Did you hear
that?” Nina demanded as the door swung shut behind her friend.

“I think the
entire room heard,” Monya said.

“I can’t
believe she didn’t tell me.” Nina frowned, only partially
pretending that she felt betrayed.

When you had a
child at nineteen, then chose to keep that child and to raise her
on your own, there were few opportunities for trips to warmer,
exotic destinations. Louisa was far and away the best part of
Nina’s life, and nothing inside her regretted her decision. But
that didn’t mean she didn’t enjoy living vicariously through
Cassidy.

Monya watched
the play of emotions dance across her daughter’s face, and she
understood them. After all, she’d raised a child on her own, too.
The circumstances might have been different, but certain realities
were the same.

She glanced
reflexively around the room, making sure her guests were content,
and spotted the scowl on Ian’s face. Realizing her daughter’s
wasn’t the only frowning face in the cafe, Monya pushed the coffee
pot in Nina’s direction.

“Here,” she
said, “Looks like the boys want a warm-up.”

Monya watched
as Nina took the pot over to where the officers waited. From her
spot behind the counter, she couldn’t hear what was being said, but
she knew the moment that Nina’s smile turned genuine. Ian, though,
didn’t look like the arrival of fresh coffee had done much to
improve his mood.

Business at the
Walking Walrus had been hopping every morning this week Monya
thought with satisfaction as she scrambled the eggs for the omelets
table two had ordered. At a waterfront cafe like the Walrus,
increased business was a sure sign that Spring was here -- despite
the chilly wind still blowing in off the lake.

Thinking about
the weather made Monya wonder about Garry. She set a pot of water
to boil before going back to the omelets she was cooking, and she
wondered if Garry would show up in town soon.

While she
thought, Monya added ingredients expertly into the eggs, flipped
the omelets so that they might brown on both sides, then snagged
the marble rye from the toaster, slathered it with butter, and set
the sliced toast onto plates that were sitting under the warming
lamps. When they were ready, she slid the omelets onto the plates,
then heaped chunks of seasoned home cut potatoes beside them and
carted them out to the table herself.

“Mayor,” Monya
said as she attempted to slide the cheese and onion omelet in front
of the man. When he didn’t even acknowledge her, merely held up a
silencing finger as he continued talking, Monya felt her blood
heat. How a man with so few people skills had been elected was
beyond her. With his aggressive development plans and his boorish
views on what he called the town’s vagrancy problem, he certainly
hadn’t received her vote.

She stood
waiting silently at the table as Thornbrau finished giving
instructions to the well-dressed woman across from him. Monya had
grown up with Christine Hutchinson. Although, she’d been a Davidson
back then. The fact that the woman continued writing down the
Mayor’s thoughts instead of moving her legal pad aside so Monya
could set the plate down was typical. It was also why she served
these two herself. Nina simply didn’t have the patience for the
ill-mannered pair.

“And tell the
counsel I want that vagrancy by-law front and centre at the
meeting,” the mayor said. “I want that passed, or I want to know
why.”

Standing at the
table, Monya rolled her eyes. Peachland did not have a vagrancy
problem. In the six years since she’d opened the Walking Walrus,
she’d known of only a few cases of homeless people in the area, and
they mostly kept to themselves then migrated to the bigger Okanagan
Valley centres of Kelowna to the north or Penticton to the
south.

The ‘vagrancy
problem,’ as he called it, was all in Mayor Thornbrau’s head. Yet,
he’d campaigned on the idea of ‘ridding Peachland of the homeless
beggars living among us.’

There was a
group of locals, Monya knew, who thrived on anxiety and didn’t
analyze the climate of fear Thornbrau created, who had actually
fallen for his garbage rhetoric. It was sad to see. Monya decided
she didn’t want to hear any more this morning. With the plate still
in her hand, she turned and started to walk away.

“Hey.”
Christine’s indignant tone had Monya turning again. “That’s my
breakfast, Monya.”

“It is,” Monya
agreed with exaggerated civility. “Where would you like it?”

Wordlessly,
Christine reached out a hand for the plate. As Monya walked away,
she heard them discussing the size of her tip. It almost made her
grin.

As if Thornbrau
ever left a tip.

“Busy out
there, hey boss?”

“Picking up,”
Monya agreed, smiling at Percy as she grabbed a cloth and removed
the pot of water from where she’d left it on the stove. One by one,
she scooped hard-boiled eggs from the pot, placed them in a bowl of
cold water, and set them on the counter to cool. She’d slice them
up later, serve them in the spinach salad which would be one of
today’s featured lunch options.

“You think it’s
time for the summer hiring already?”

“Might be.”
Monya glanced away from her task to look over at the counter where
the chef worked at chopping piles of green onions and fresh
cilantro for the corn and black bean salad accompaniment for later.
“What do you think?’

“Couldn’t hurt.
Get them trained up early this year.”

Monya nodded,
doing her best to hide her grin as she looked at his rotund profile
and pink-cheeked face. The Walking Walrus’ head chef was a big guy.
And she loved having him for a business partner.

She and Percy
had been having this same conversation for the past five years
running. Still, Percy wasn’t wrong. If Spring had arrived, that
meant summer tourist season was just around the corner.

“Okay,” Monya
said, reaching into the oven to remove the tray of freshly baked
blueberry muffins Percy had made earlier. Their aroma drifted out
at her, made her mouth water just a little. “I’ll draft up the ad
tonight.”

For now, the
business was still predominantly serving the regular locals, but
the percentage of outsiders was indeed starting to pick up daily.
The man just walking in was case in point, Monya thought, as she
watched Nina head over to the table the man selected.

He had a bit of
a Paul Newman thing going on, from the watchful intelligence
radiating from his blue eyes to his slim build and comfortable
swagger. The man -- she’d put his age more Colour of Money than
Butch Cassidy and the Sundance Kid -- might merely be sitting at
one of her tables drinking coffee, but there was something about
him that broadcasted power. He sucked up the energy in the room
even without trying, and his was the kind of energy that drew a
person in, not the kind -- like Thornbrau’s -- that repelled.

The table where
he sat was next to Louisa’s booth, and Monya could swear the man
was using the pretence of studying his menu to watch Lou draw.
Perhaps, Monya decided, now would be a good time for her to take a
break.

Removing the
apron she always wore when she cooked, Monya poured a glass of
orange juice for herself and one for Louisa. She walked over to the
booth at the back of the restaurant where Louisa had her artwork
spread out and was happily entertaining herself with her
colouring.

“Thank you,
Grandma,” the girl said, practicing the manners her mother had been
teaching her when Monya set down the juice.

“You are very
welcome my little love,” Monya said, bending over to kiss the
child. “Is this a new drawing, Lou?”

Monya looked at
the multi-coloured forest her granddaughter was crafting. The
colours were vibrant, although Louisa was definitely not going
after hyper-realism with this work.

“Do you like
it, Grandma? I’m making it for you.”

“It’s lovely. I
particularly like how the sun is so bright in the sky.”

“Mommy showed
me pictures by Mr. Go,” Louisa said proudly. “I drew the sun like
him.”

It took Monya a
moment, but then her granddaughter’s meaning clicked.

“Van Gogh,
Louisa,” she corrected, “And yes, that is a marvelous job making
the sun his way.”

“She has
talent.”

“Yes,” Monya
said. She smiled at the man -- it was what hospitality demanded she
do -- but her eyes assessed him, too. He was a stranger, after all,
and he’d just commented, uninvited, on her grandchild.

He read the
look behind the smile, seemed mildly amused, and pushed back from
his chair. Once he was standing, he offered Monya his hand. She
took it, let him shake her hand, and found herself surprised by the
little thrill the brief contact stirred within her.

“I’m harmless,”
the man said, still grinning, the lines besides those blue eyes of
his crinkling in Monya’s direction. He reached into the pocket of
the blazer he was wearing and pulled out a business card, which he
handed to her. “I just tend to be drawn to talent.”

Monya glanced
at the card briefly, then felt herself relax. His name, according
to his business card, was Brett Grayson. Underneath the neat, black
lettering announcing him, his occupation was listed as Art Dealer.
Feeling slightly foolish, Monya offered her real smile as the man
took his seat.

“Nice to meet
you, Mr. Grayson,” Monya said. “This is my granddaughter, Louisa.
Lou, say hello.”

The child
glanced up from her work to spare him a glance, but evidently saw
nothing of interest, since her eyes dropped immediately back to her
paper.

“Hello,
mister,” she said absently, her thoughts on her next colour
selection.

Grayson’s grin
widened, showing off perfectly straight, white teeth and a chin
dimple, and Monya felt that surprising tug again. Paul Newman.
Definitely.

“I assume you
are the owner here?”

“Yes,” Monya
said. “How did you know?”

She looked up
into his blue eyes, felt her breath catch at the charisma radiating
off him. This man, she decided, might not be as harmless as he
claimed.

“Family feeling
in here’s pretty strong,” Grayson said, the dark limbal ring around
those blue eyes deepening as he smiled at her.

Monya looked
away from her customer and glanced fondly at Louisa, acknowledging
the physical similarities between the girls and herself with a
small murmur.

The girls had
both inherited her eye colour and shape, and they both normally had
her silky straight brunette hair.

There was more
to it than just that, though. All three women were built slim and
narrow-hipped with minimal curves and legs like ballerinas. No
matter how much Monya ate, she couldn’t seem to put on an ounce of
fat. That highly morphed metabolism was one more gift she’d given
the girls.

She glanced
back over at Mr. Drown-in-My-Blue-Eyes when he stood again, but
this time his attention was on the slender blond woman with the
exquisite features who was walking up to his table, the heels of
her boots clicking across the worn plank flooring of the
restaurant.

The woman was
tall, dressed in that rock star chic look of stylishly ripped jeans
and a white t-shirt that still somehow managed to look expensive.
Over the t-shirt, she wore a single-breasted tan jacket that ended
half-way down her incredibly long legs and was saved from
monochromatic boredom by its sleet-grey sleeves and by the large
black buttons marching smartly up its front. Monya looked away when
Blue Eyes smiled at the younger woman, then leaned in and kissed
her in greeting before placing his hand at the small of her back
and gesturing for her to sit.

“Alicia,” she
heard him say, “You look like you just stepped off the runway.”

She didn’t hear
the woman’s reply, but she saw how the blond reached out and
squeezed the man’s forearm.

Right. Break
over.

“I’m going to
the bank soon, Louisa. Do you want to be my helper again?”

Her
granddaughter looked up from her artwork and nodded eagerly. To
Monya, the child’s smile beat any model’s for beauty, and her heart
filled.

“Okay, then,”
she said, sliding out of the booth, and extending her hand to the
child. “Let’s go get your coat.”

“Can I give the
money to the lady, same as last time?”

“Of course,”
Monya said, walking with the child toward her office near the back
of the kitchen. She caught the eye of Mr. Grayson as they passed
his table, smiled automatically when he gave her a slight nod, then
she placed her hand on Louisa’s shoulder and focused on the child.
“That’s what helpers do.”
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